# SHORT-TERM IMPACTS OF AGRICULTURAL LAND USE CHANGE ON SOIL HEALTH AND NITROGEN CYCLING MICROBIAL COMMUNITIES

A Thesis Submitted to the Committee on Graduate Studies

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science

in the Faculty of Arts and Science

TRENT UNIVERSITY

Peterborough, ON, Canada

© Copyright by Ridmani Hansika Kularathne, 2023

Environment and Life Sciences MSc. graduate program

January 2024

#### ABSTRACT

# Short-term impacts of agricultural land use change on soil health and N-cycling microbial communities

# Ridmani Hansika Kularathne

Glyphosate burndown and tillage, followed by the cultivation of cash crops, are frequently used techniques in LUC from perennial cropping systems (PS) to annual cropping systems (AS). Agricultural LUC can result in the loss of soil nitrogen (N) via emission of nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O), a potent greenhouse gas (GHG). The purpose of this thesis is to investigate the short-term impacts of agricultural LUC from PS to AS on soil health parameters and the nitrogen (N)-cycling bacterial communities responsible for nitrification and denitrification processes that result in the emission of N<sub>2</sub>O. The study field site was in Stone Mills, Ontario and comprised of four fields: two annual cropping systems were regularly cultivated for cash crops (AS), and two perennial cropping systems had not been cultivated for cash crops for over 50 years (PS). One PS was left intact while the other PS was subjected to LUC (converted system [CS]) from PS to AS within the study period. The results of this study indicate that PS promotes soil health, as illustrated through higher soil organic matter %  $(2.3 \pm 0.2 \%)$ , beta-glucosidase activity (0.41  $\pm$  0.04 mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), and Nacetylglucosaminidase activity (0.18  $\pm$  0.03 mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>). The PS soils exhibited higher nitrifier (6.0  $\pm$  0.3 log<sub>10</sub> copies per g dry soil) and denitrifier (*nirS*, nirK and nosZI: 7.8  $\pm$  0.05, 8.1  $\pm$  0.1 and 5.0  $\pm$  0.1 log<sub>10</sub> copies per g dry soil, respectively) gene abundances compared to AS (*amoA*, *nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*:  $5.7 \pm 0.1$ ,

 $7.7 \pm 0.04$ ,  $7.9 \pm 0.1$  and  $4.8 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  copies per g dry soil, respectively). Moreover, LUC from PS to AS deteriorated soil health parameters and significantly decreased the *nosZI/16S* rRNA gene ratio, leading to potential N loss through N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. A laboratory incubation study revealed that the use of N-containing fertilizer in conjunction with easily metabolized C cumulatively resulted in 64.2% increase in N<sub>2</sub>O and 42.1% increase in CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in AS soils compared to PS soils. The AS soils also produced 69.8% more N<sub>2</sub>O and 13.4% more CO<sub>2</sub> when compared to CS soils. The results suggest that the availability of C and N promote R-strategists, leading to increased production of CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O. Additionally, results also suggest that LUC mediates fluxes depending on resource availability. The findings of this research demonstrate the significance of LUC in shaping N-cycling microbial communities and GHG emissions, emphasizing the importance of transitioning towards less intensive management practices to ensure the long-term sustainability of the agri-food system.

**Keywords:** perennial, annual, denitrification, nitrification, greenhouse gas, laboratory incubation

# Acknowledgment

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my esteemed supervisor, Prof. Karen A. Thompson, for her invaluable inspiration, guidance, and advice throughout my master's thesis. Her unwavering support, understanding, and flexibility played a pivotal role in helping me overcome the inevitable ups and downs of graduate life, and in achieving my academic goals. I am also appreciative of her guidance in adapting to cultural differences and managing the demands and challenges of graduate school. I would also like to extend my heartfelt appreciation to my committee members, Prof. Catherine Eimers and Prof. Ian Power, for their kind support, insightful feedback, and constructive suggestions, which have greatly contributed to the improvement of my research work. Additionally, I wish to acknowledge Dr. Autumn Watkinson, whose guidance proved invaluable in improving my academic writing and ensuring that I adhered to the highest standards of scholarly work.

I am thankful to the members of the ASH lab, Imesha (former), Oshadhi, Ruby, Minh, Kaileigh, Mykhailo, Roshelle, Hayden, Dillon, Emma, Vlada, Amanda, Ridwan, and Sheila (former), for their unwavering support, camaraderie, and compassion throughout my research. Their advice, comments, and suggestions have been instrumental in improving my research and data presentations. I would particularly like to thank Ruby, Kaileigh, Mykhalio, and Minh for their assistance in collecting samples from my study fields, Imesha for guiding me through DNA extractions and qPCR protocols, and Oshadhi for helping me carry out the N-analyses. My profound appreciation also goes to Mr. Matthew Porter, our experimental farm coordinator, for sharing his knowledge and expertise, which proved invaluable to my research. I wish to acknowledge the generous financial support provided by the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC), Quinte Farms Research Stewardship and Collaborative (QFRSC), the School of Graduate Studies, and the Department of Environmental & Life Sciences at Trent University, including graduate scholarships and bursaries. I am grateful to Mrs. Linda Cardwell, our program coordinator, for her invaluable assistance in coordinating and disseminating relevant information about the program and its opportunities. I would like to express my gratitude to Mr. Craig Murray and Mr. Chris William for their valuable assistance in setting up the incubation study and their regular follow-up to ensure its smooth progress. Their support has been instrumental in the success of the project. I also want to thank Mrs. Mary O'Grady for her kind support and inspiring words. I express my sincere appreciation to Ms. Marisa Lemond from the Academic Skills at Trent University for her guidance in improving my writing skills.

It is with immense gratitude that I extend my appreciation to my dear friends, particularly my best friends Savindi, Shalini, Nandunie, Sandalu, and Rashmi. Their constant encouragement, kindness, and unwavering support have been instrumental in helping me navigate the stresses of graduate school and life in general. Their support has extended beyond my academic journey, as they have always been there for me, offering their help and guidance whenever I needed it. I am forever thankful for their presence in my life, and their impact on me will never be forgotten. I am immensely grateful for the countless ways they have supported me, whether it be lending an ear to listen, offering advice, or simply being a source of comfort during challenging times. Their unwavering support has helped me to overcome many obstacles, and I know that I could not have achieved my goals without them. I would like to take this opportunity to express my heartfelt gratitude to my husband, Krishan Angammana, for his unwavering support, love, and understanding throughout my academic journey. His encouragement and motivation have been crucial in helping me achieve my goals. I am also grateful for his invaluable assistance with the data entry and analysis for my research. I am deeply grateful to my beloved mother, Kusum Weeresinghe, my father, Kularathne, and my aunt, Malanie Weerasinghe, for being the guiding force behind my success. Their unwavering support, unconditional love, and never-ending blessings have been the pillars of my achievements, and I owe all my accomplishments to them. Their encouragement and guidance have been invaluable to me, empowering me to choose my path and make the most of my abilities. Without their unwavering support, I would not be the person I am today, and I am forever grateful for their influence on my life.

Furthermore, I express my sincere gratitude to my esteemed mother-in-law, Engalthina, and father-in-law, Siriwardhana for their constant care and support throughout my journey. Their unwavering dedication and blessings have been a great source of strength and inspiration to me, motivating me to strive for excellence. In addition, I would like to extend my heartfelt appreciation to my brother-in-law Raveen and his wife Yashoda, for their invaluable assistance and unwavering support throughout our journey. Their selflessness and dedication have played a significant role in helping us navigate through life's challenges with ease, providing us with the guidance and encouragement needed to succeed. Moreover, I am immensely grateful for their role in taking excellent care of our parents back home. Their compassion and kindness have been a great solace to us, knowing that our loved ones are in safe and caring hands.

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgment	iv
Abbreviations	X
List of Tables	xii
List of Figures	XV
Chapter 1: General Introduction	1
1.1 Context	1
1.2 Thesis format and research objectives	3
Chapter 2: Literature Review	5
2.1 Agricultural land use change	5
2.2 Perennial and annual agricultural systems	6
2.3 Soil Health	8
2.4 Nitrogen	14
2.4.2 Nitrification	16
2.5 Impacts of agricultural land conversion on N-cycling SMCs	20
Chapter 3: Impacts of agricultural land use change on soil health p	arameters
and N-cycling soil microbial community size	26
3.1 Introduction	
3.2 Materials and Methods	31
3.2 1 Site description and soil sampling	31
3.2.2 Soil bulk density	32
3.2.3 Soil water stable aggregates	
3.2.4 Soil pH and electrical conductivity	34
3.2.5 Soil organic matter content	34
3.2.6 Soil extractable NO <sub>3</sub> N	34

3.2.7 Soil extractable NH <sub>4</sub> <sup>+</sup> -N		
3.2.8 Active Carbon		
3.2.9 Soil microbial extracellular enzyme assay	3	
3.2.10 Soil DNA extraction		
3.2.11 Quantification of total and N-cycling fun	ctional genes37	
3.2.12 Statistical analysis	40	
3.3 Results	41	
3.3.1 Soil health parameters and SMC abun	dances in perennial and annual	
cropping systems	41	
3.3.2 Short-term impacts of agricultural land use	change on soil health parameters	
and soil N-cycling SMC abundance	47	
3.4 Discussion	53	
3.4.1 Soil health parameters and SMC abundanc	e in perennial and annual cropping	
systems 54		
3.4.2 Short-term impacts of agricultural land use	change on soil health parameters	
and soil N-cycling SMC abundance		
3.5 Conclusion		
Appendix:		
Chapter 4: Linking land use change with N2O and CO2 fluxes in the presence of		
C and N: An incubation study.	69	
Introduction	71	
4.2 Materials and Methods		
4.2.1 Site description and soil sampling		
4.2.2 Experimental design		
4.2.3 Soil organic matter content		

F	leferences:	104
C	Chapter 5: General Discussion and Conclusions	98
	Appendix:	96
	4.5 Conclusion	95
	4.4 Discussion:	87
	4.3 Results:	79
	4.2.8 Statistical analysis	78
	acetyl-β-D-glucosaminidase enzyme	77
	4.2.7 Soil microbial extracellular enzyme assays for $\beta$ -glucosidase enzyme and	1 N-
	4.2.6 Active Carbon	77
	4.2.5 Soil extractable NH <sub>4</sub> <sup>+</sup> -N	76
	4.2.4 Soil extractable NO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> -N	75

# Abbreviations

AC	Active carbon
AOA	Ammonium oxidizing archaea
AOB	Ammonium oxidizing bacteria
AS	Annual cropping system
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BD	Bulk density
BG	β-glucosidase enzyme
С	Carbon
CFC	Chlorofluorocarbons
CH <sub>4</sub>	Methane
C:N	C to N ratio
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide
CS	Converted agricultural system
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EC	Electrical conductivity
EEA	Microbial Extracellular enzyme activity
FAO	United Nations Food and Agricultural Organization
G	Treatment with glucose
GHG	Greenhouse gas
G+U	Treatment with glucose and urea to obtain C: N ratio of 24:1
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
KCl	Potassium chloride
KMnO <sub>4</sub>	Potassium permanganate
KNO <sub>3</sub>	Potassium nitrate

LUC	Land use change
Ν	Nitrogen
$N_2$	Dinitrogen
NAGase	N-acetyl-β-D-glycosaminidase enzyme
NaOH	Sodium hydroxide
NFG	Nitrogen-cycling functional genes
$\mathbf{NH}_{4^{+}}$	Ammonium
NH <sub>2</sub> OH	Hydroxylamine
NO	Nitric oxide
NO <sub>2</sub> -	Nitrite
NO <sub>3</sub> -	Nitrate
N <sub>2</sub> O	Nitrous oxide
<b>O</b> 2	Oxygen
PS	Perennial cropping system
qPCR	Quantitative Polymerase chain reactions
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
SIC	Soil inorganic carbon
SMC	Soil microbial community
SOM	Soil organic matter
U	Treatment with urea
WSA	Water stable aggregates

# List of Tables

**Table 2.1:**Soil health parameters and their functions.11

- **Table 3.1:**Primer pairs and qPCR cycling conditions used in qPCR assays to 38enumerate targeted gene sequences.
- Table 3.2: Comparisons of soil parameters among PS (perennial cropping 42 systems) and AS (annual cropping systems) at the pre-conversion stage. Parameters are bulk density (BD, g cm<sup>-3</sup>), pH, electrical conductivity (EC, μS cm<sup>-1</sup>), active carbon (AC, mg kg<sup>-1</sup>), water stable aggregates % (WSA %), soil organic matter % (SOM %), nitrates (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, μg NO<sub>3</sub><sup>--</sup>N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and ammonium ions (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, μg NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and extracellular enzyme activities (EEA) of β-glucosidase (BG, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>).
- Table 3.3:Mean abundances (log10 copies per g dry soil) of total bacterial (16S 43<br/>rRNA), nitrifying (amoA), and denitrifying (nirS, nirK, and nosZI)<br/>genes and the ratio between nirS+nirK/nosZI, nirS+nirK/16S rRNA<br/>and nosZI/16S rRNA genes in PS (perennial cropping systems) and<br/>AS (annual cropping systems) at the pre-conversion stage.
- **Table 3.4:**Comparisons of soil parameters among the stages of conversion48from perennial to annual cropping system in CS (converted

agricultural system) soils at pre-conversion, post-conversion, and late-conversion stages. Parameters are bulk density (BD, g cm<sup>-3</sup>), pH, electrical conductivity (EC,  $\mu$ S cm<sup>-1</sup>), active carbon (AC, mg kg<sup>-1</sup>), water stable aggregates % (WSA %), soil organic matter % (SOM %), nitrates (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>,  $\mu$ g NO<sub>3</sub><sup>--</sup>N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and ammonium ions (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>,  $\mu$ g NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and extracellular enzyme activities (EEA) of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>) and Nacetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>).

- **Table 3.5:**Mean abundances (log10 copies per g dry soil) of total bacterial (16S 49<br/>rRNA), nitrifying (amoA), and denitrifying (nirS, nirK, and nosZI)<br/>genes and the ratio between nirS+nirK/nosZI, nirS+nirK/16S rRNA<br/>and nosZI/16S rRNA genes in CS (converted agricultural system) at<br/>the pre-conversion, post-conversion and late-conversion stages.
- SupplementaryParticle size distributions of sand (50  $\mu$ m 2 mm), silt (2  $\mu$ m 5065table 3.1: $\mu$ m), and clay (<2  $\mu$ m) in PS (perennial cropping system), CS(converted system), and AS (annual cropping system) soils (n=4).
- Supplementary Results of a multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) 65
  table 3.2: comparing the PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) in the pre-conversion stage and the CS (converted agricultural system) subjected to land use change.

- SupplementaryComparisons of soil parameters among the stages of land use change66table 3.3:in PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system)at pre-conversion, post-conversion, and late-conversion stages.
- Supplementary Mean abundances (log10 copies per g dry soil) of total bacterial (16S 67 table 3.4: rRNA), nitrifying (amoA), and denitrifying (nirS, nirK, and nosZI) genes and the ratio between nirS+nirK/nosZI, nirS+nirK/16S rRNA and nosZI/16S rRNA genes in PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) at the pre-conversion, post-conversion and late-conversion stages.
- Table 4.1: Comparisons of soil parameters among PS (perennial cropping 82 systems), CS (converted system), and AS (Annual cropping systems). Parameters are soil organic matter % (SOM %), active carbon (AC), extracellular enzyme activities of β-glucosidase (BG, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>).

# **List of Figures**

- **Figure 2.1:** Nitrification. Oxidation process of ammonium (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>) to nitrate 17 (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>). Genes encoding for denitrification enzymes are shown on the top of each arrow. Ammonium (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> $\rightarrow$ NH<sub>3</sub>) is oxidized via ammonia monooxygenase (encoded by *amoA*) to hydroxylamine (NH<sub>2</sub>OH), which is further oxidized via hydroxylamine oxidoreductase (encoded by *hao*) to nitrite (NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>) and to nitrate (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>) via nitrite oxidoreductase (encoded by *nxr*).
- **Figure 2.2:** Denitrification. Reduction of nitrate  $(NO_3^-)$  to dinitrogen  $(N_2)$  and the 19 genes that encode specific enzymes. Nitrate  $(NO_3^-)$  is reduced to nitrite  $(NO_2^-)$  by a nitrate reductase (encoded by *nar* genes), which is further reduced to nitric oxide (NO) via a nitrite reductase (encoded by *nirS* or *nirK*). NO is then reduced to nitrous oxide  $(N_2O)$  by a nitric oxide reductase (encoded by *nor* genes) and in some species, N<sub>2</sub>O is further reduced to dinitrogen  $(N_2)$  via a nitrous oxide reductase (encoded by *nosZ*).
- Figure 3.1: Pearson correlation results between soil health parameters including 45 soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), soil organic matter (SOM), bulk density (BD), active carbon (AC), water stable aggregates (WSA), enzyme activities of β-glucosidase (BG), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), nitrate ions ("Nitrate"), ammonium ions ("Ammonia"),

*16S* rRNA abundance ("Total Bacteria"), nitrifying bacterial (*amoA*), denitrifying bacteria (*nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*) gene abundances in soils samples in the PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) before land use change.

- **Figure 3.2:** Principal component analysis (PCA) of soil parameters in the PS 46 (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) before land use change. Variables included were soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), active carbon (AC), bulk density (BD), water stable aggregates (WSA), soil organic matter (SOM), nitrate ions ("Nitrate"), ammonium ions ("Ammonia"), and enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), total bacterial ("Total Bacteria"), nitrifying (*amoA*), and denitrifying (*nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*) gene abundances.
- Figure 3.3: Pearson correlation of soil health parameters after agricultural land 51 conversion from perennial to annual cropping system with the aid of glyphosate burndown and tillage. Soil health parameters included pH, electrical conductivity (EC), soil organic matter (SOM), bulk density (BD), active carbon (AC), water stable aggregates (WSA), enzyme activities of β-glucosidase (BG), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), nitrate ions ("Nitrate"), ammonium ions ("Ammonia"), *16S* rRNA abundance ("Total bacteria"), nitrifying (*amoA*), and

denitrifying (*nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*) gene abundances in soils samples after the in the land use change.

- Figure 3.4: Principal component analysis (PCA) of soil parameters after 52 agricultural land conversion from perennial to annual cropping systems with the aid of glyphosate burndown and tillage. Variables included were soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), active carbon (AC), bulk density (BD), water stable aggregates (WSA), soil organic ("Nitrate"), matter (SOM), nitrate ions ammonium ions ("Ammonia"), and enzyme activities of β-glucosidase (BG), Nacetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), total bacterial ("Total bacteria"), nitrifying (amoA), and denitrifying (nirS, nirK and nosZI) gene abundances.
- SupplementaryGoogle Maps (2023). [County Road 6, Enterprise, Ontario, Canada]68figure 3.1:[Satellite Map]
- Figure 4.1: Nitrous oxide fluxes (µg N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) in differently <sup>79</sup> intensified soils over the incubation period (hour). Soils used included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).

- Figure 4.2: Carbon dioxide fluxes (µg C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) in differently 80 intensified soils over the incubation period (hour). Soils used included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).
- **Figure 4.3:** Pearson correlation of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes and soil health 85 parameters, namely active carbon (AC), soil organic matter (SOM), net N-mineralization (NNM), net nitrification (NN), and enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG), and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase).
- Figure 4.4: Principal component analysis (PCA) of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes and the 86 soil health parameters tested in PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system) soils that were treated with glucose (G), urea (U), Glucose, and N to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1 and control treatment with no amendments. Variables included were soil N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes, active carbon (AC), soil organic matter (SOM), net N-mineralization (NNM), net nitrification (NN), and enzyme activities of β-glucosidase (BG) and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase).

- Supplementary Cumulative mean fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O (μg N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) over the 96
  figure 4.1: incubation period (hour) in differently intensified soils. Soils ι included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).
- Supplementary Cumulative mean fluxes of CO<sub>2</sub> (μg C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) over the 97
  figure 4.2: incubation period in differently intensified soils. Soils used included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).

## **Chapter 1: General Introduction**

# 1.1 Context

Since the 1700s, there has been a substantial shift in land use from natural land cover (e.g., forest) to agricultural (e.g., cropland and pasture) (Ramankutty & Foley, 1999; Klein Goldewijk & Ramankutty, 2004). The trend of land use change (LUC) is projected to continue, and this will lead to significant environmental and ecological consequences (Lawler et al., 2014). Some of these include biodiversity loss (Reidsma et al., 2006), climate change (Dale, 1997) and soil health depletion (Tilahun et al., 2022) (e.g., nutrient depletion, erosion, and compaction) (Bekele, 2019; Murty et al., 2002; Turley et al., 2020).

Agricultural LUC can result in the loss of organic matter in the soil, which has serious implications for carbon (C) sequestration and nutrient cycling (Wasis, 2012; Benalcazar et al., 2022). During LUC activities, such as conversion to intensive agriculture, the disturbance of soil can result in the release of greenhouse gases (GHGs), including carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) and nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O) (United States Environmental Protection Agency [USEPA], 2022). Consequently, GHGs contribute to global warming (Chen et al., 2019; Government of Canada, 2022; USEPA, 2022). The loss of natural ecosystems due to LUC can lead to a reduction in biodiversity, which in turn affects ecosystem services (Reidsma et al., 2006). Soil degradation due to agricultural LUC can also lead to a decline in the abundance of soil microbial communities (SMCs) (Merloti et al., 2019; Liu et al., 2022). Soil microbial communities plays a crucial role in driving the biogeochemical cycling of nitrogen (N) in agroecosystems (Cui et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2021), which holds notable importance because N is a key nutrient required for plant biomass production and physiological functioning and its availability in the soil is a determining factor for crop yield (Anas et al., 2020; Hanrahan & Chan,

2005; Wang et al., 2014; Howarth, 2022). In addition, agricultural LUC may result in increased emissions of nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O), a potent GHG (Bouwman, 1996; Hénault et al., 2012; Ruser & Schulz, 2015). Nitrogen cycling SMCs are the primary drivers of the N-cycle in agricultural systems (Gattinger et al., 2008; Schmitz et al., 2015) and are responsible for N transformation processes including nitrification, and denitrification (Galloway et al., 2008; Stein & Klotz, 2016; Takai, 2019), which play a crucial role in converting N into available forms for plants [nitrate (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>)] and releasing N<sub>2</sub>O into the atmosphere (Isobe & Ohte, 2014; Zhang et al., 2022).

Agricultural LUC, particularly the conversion of perennial cropping systems to annual cropping systems that involve chemical herbicide and fertilizer application, and soil disturbance through tillage can significantly impact the soil N-cycle and result in increased emissions of N<sub>2</sub>O (Plaza-Bonilla et al., 2014; Bayer et al., 2015; Žurovec et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2019). Transitioning from a perennial to an annual cropping system through chemical burndown (Kanissery et al., 2019; Peillex & Pelletier, 2020), soil tillage, and fertilization (Ziadi et al., 2014; st. Luce et al., 2022) has the potential to reduce SMC abundance (Shang et al., 2020; Singh et al., 2009; Zhou & Butterbach-Bahl, 2014).

The C:N ratio of organic matter inputs can indicate whether N is mineralized or immobilized (Bengtsson et al., 2003; Brust, 2019). This ratio refers to the proportion of C to N in organic matter present (Flavel & Murphy, 2006). Previous literature has shown that the availability and rate of application of an external C and N sources can impact N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (Yang et al., 2020). Carbon acts as an energy source for SMCs and N acts as electron acceptor for denitrification (Rivett et al., 2008; Zhu et al., 2015). When soil is amended with an external C and N source, the amended soil can influence the emission of both CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O (Liao et al., 2016).

While numerous studies have examined the differences in soil health and N-cycling microbial community size between perennial and annual cropping systems (Devkota et al., 2013; Kraut-Cohen et al., 2020; Sokolowski et al., 2020; Ye et al., 2020), only a limited number of studies have specifically focused on examining the transition from a perennial to an annual cropping system (Panettieri et al., 2013). Assessing soil health and N-cycling SMCs are crucial for evaluating the potential impact of management practices on the overall condition of soil and agricultural LUC related N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (Yang et al., 2020; Glaze-Corcoran et al., 2020; Sadras et al., 2020; Muhilan & Chattopadhyay, 2022). Additionally, there is a scarcity of research focusing on the impacts of exogenous addition of C and N sources on GHG emissions associated with LUC. This study will contribute to agricultural land use decision making and will address the gaps in knowledge, which are imperative to advance our understanding of these complex interactions and their implications for agricultural management.

# **1.2 Thesis format and research objectives**

This thesis is structured into five main chapters, following the manuscript style. Each chapter outlines specific objectives, reflecting the complementary yet independent nature of the individual studies. The overall aim of the thesis is to investigate the short-term (<3 months) impact of LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems on soil health parameters and N-cycling microbial community abundance.

**Chapter 2** presents a comprehensive literature review of the impacts of agricultural LUC on soil health parameters and the abundance of the N-cycling SMCs, including the conversion from perennial to annual cropping systems, and its relationship to soil health and N-dynamics. **Chapter 3** was a field study focused on the

impact of agricultural LUC, specifically conversion from a perennial to an annual cropping system, on soil health parameters and the gene abundances of the total bacterial community (*16S* rRNA), nitrifying bacterial community (*amoA*), and denitrifying bacterial communities (*nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZI*). Quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) assays were used to enumerate these genes. In **Chapter 4**, a laboratory incubation study was conducted to explore the interaction between LUC and N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in the presence of C and N. Furthermore, changes in soil health parameters were characterized over the incubation period.

In summary, this thesis achieves the following objectives:

- Compare soil health parameters and N-cycling SMC abundances between a perennial vs. an annual cropping system and characterize the short-term (<3 months) impacts of agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems (Chapter 3).
- 2. Investigate the interaction between LUC and N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in the presence of exogenous C and N (**Chapter 4**).

# **Chapter 2: Literature Review**

Land use refers to how land is utilized, both physically and biologically (Lambin et al., 2000; Liu et al., 2014), and encompasses a wide range of human activities such as urbanization and agriculture (Zhang et al., 2012). According to the United Nations Food and Agricultural Organization ([FAO], 2011), land use is a major determinant of the quality of life for both human populations and other macro and microorganisms. Changes in land use can lead to significant impacts on biodiversity (Reidsma et al., 2006) and the climate (Dale, 1997) through the production of GHGs, which trap and emit heat in the atmosphere and contribute to global warming (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [IPCC], 2007).

# 2.1 Agricultural land use change

Agricultural land use refers to the practice of utilizing the land for agricultural purposes, including the production of crops (Verburg et al., 2011). Agricultural LUC is a continuous process that has occurred for a significant period through the transformation and modification of land for agricultural purposes. Alterations in the way land is used for agricultural purposes over time are referred to as agricultural LUC (Bekele, 2019). This can include conversions from one type of agricultural land use to another, such as cropland to pastureland, or changes in the intensity of land use, such as the expansion of agricultural production areas into areas previously not used for agricultural purposes (Lambin et al., 2000; Lambin & Meyfroidt, 2011; Liu et al., 2014). The consequences of agricultural LUC can be significant, affecting the quality of life for both human populations and other living organisms. Changes in land use can lead to loss of biodiversity (Reidsma et al., 2006), degradation of soil and water resources (Zhang et al., 2012), and increased GHG emissions (IPCC, 2007).

Agricultural LUC has a direct impact on GHG emissions, making a significant contribution to global warming and the overall changes in the climate (Hale et al., 2006; Winkler, 2021). Greenhouse gases, including  $CO_2$ , methane (CH<sub>4</sub>) and N<sub>2</sub>O, play a crucial role in maintaining the Earth's temperature through the greenhouse effect (Dale, 1997; Ito et al., 2020). However, increased GHG emissions have disturbed the heat balance of the Earth's surface, leading to a rise in global temperatures (IPCC, 2007; IPCC, 2021). This has resulted in changes in precipitation patterns, declining snow cover, rising sea levels, ocean acidification, and global climate change (IPCC, 2013; IPCC, 2021). Among GHGs, N<sub>2</sub>O is a particularly significant contributor to global warming and ozone layer depletion (Ravishankara et al., 2009; Ito et al., 2020), with a considerably higher global warming potential (298 - 300 times) compared to CO<sub>2</sub> (baseline at 1) and CH<sub>4</sub> (21-25) (Kudeyarov, 2020). In the last five decades, N<sub>2</sub>O levels in the atmosphere have increased by 20% (Tian et al., 2020) with approximately 40% of these emissions being the result of human activities, including agriculture and associated LUC (USEPA, 2021). Moreover, some studies report that N<sub>2</sub>O emissions are gradually increasing over time (Galloway et al., 2004; del-Grosso et al., 2009; Syakila & Kroeze, 2011; Tian et al., 2020). The emission of GHGs such as N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> from agricultural soils is influenced by a variety of environmental factors including temperature, moisture, organic C content, N availability, mechanical disturbance, pH, and soil texture (Oertel et al., 2016).

# 2.2 Perennial and annual agricultural systems

Cropping systems can be broadly classified into two main categories: perennial and annual. Non-disturbed perennial cropping systems involve growing perennial crops in the soil over multiple years (FAO, 2018; Gerke, 2022). This type of system provides a stable and continuous source of food and income over the long term, while also contributing to soil conservation and biodiversity. These perennial systems are primarily utilized for cultivating feedstocks for livestock (Gerke, 2022). In contrast, annual cropping systems involve disturbing the soil regularly to plant cash crops for one growing season (FAO, 2018; Blickensdörfer et al., 2022). This type of system can present challenges in management compared to the perennial system, but it may offer increased adaptability in response to dynamic market demands (World Food Summit, 1996; Blickensdörfer et al., 2022). Additionally, they can have higher yields compared to perennial systems and can be easier to rotate with other crops to reduce pest and disease pressures. The practice of annual cropping often requires more intensive management of soils such as regular tillage, application of synthetic fertilizers, and pesticides (Matson et al., 1997; Rubio et al., 2022; Xue et al., 2022). Such increased management can potentially have adverse effects on soil conservation and biodiversity (World Food Summit, 1996; Emmerson et al., 2016; Raven & Wagner, 2021).

Soil tillage is a critical aspect of crop management, particularly when transitioning from perennial to annual cropping systems. This process involves the physical turning of the soil, the burial of surface residues, and the control of weeds and pests to prepare the seed bed (Lobb, 2008; Baumhardt & Blanco-Canqui, 2014; Feng & Balkcom, 2017; Lal, 2021). Soil tillage has a profound effect on soil properties, such as soil organic matter (SOM), structure, nutrient availability, and microorganisms (Plaza-Bonilla et al., 2014; Bayer et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2017; Campanha et al., 2019; Chen et al., 2019). On the other hand, glyphosate (*N*-phosphonomethyl glycine [C<sub>3</sub>H<sub>8</sub>NO<sub>5</sub>P]) is widely recognized for its highly effective weed control and non-selective herbicidal properties in agriculture (Tarazona et al., 2017). These properties make it useful for targeting and killing a broad range of plant species, facilitating the

conversion of land from perennial to annual cropping systems (Tarazona et al., 2017; Gillezeau et al., 2019). Glyphosate works by inhibiting a key enzyme that is essential for plant growth and reproduction, leading to the withering and eventual death of the plant. Furthermore, glyphosate is valued for its role as a chemical burndown agent, which assists in the removal of existing crops or forage to prepare fields for planting and facilitates agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems (Belfry et al., 2015; Gillezeau et al., 2019). Chemical burndown and tillage aid in controlling weeds and pests that may otherwise harm crop yield and productivity.

The conversion from perennial to annual cropping through chemical burndown and tillage is widely recognized as having a significant impact on soil health (Zhang et al., 2022). Glyphosate and tillage use have the potential to modify soil structure, fertility, and abundance of microorganisms, which are all critical components of soil health (Ozlu et al., 2019; Thomas et al., 2019). Studying the impact of agricultural LUC through glyphosate burndown and tillage can provide valuable insights into the changes that occur in soil health and their impact on soil microorganisms. This information can be leveraged to implement measures that mitigate negative impacts, ensuring the preservation of soil resources for future generations and the continued sustainability of agriculture.

# 2.3 Soil Health

Soil is a complex mixture of biotic and abiotic components, including living organisms, non-living organic material, minerals, water, and air (Cannone et al., 2008; Spath et al., 2014). It serves as a vital medium for plant growth and is a natural resource (Barea, 2015). The interactions between the biotic and abiotic factors result in the development of a dynamic ecosystem that provides essential services such as nutrient cycling and

food production (Meulen et al., 2016; Saccá et al., 2017; Prasad et al., 2021). Soil also serves as a habitat for a diverse range of organisms, from microscopic bacteria and fungi to macroscopic insects and earthworms (Lee & Pankhurst, 1992; Pavao-Zuckerman, 2008; Liu et al., 2019; Altieri, 1999; Tiemann et al., 2015; Bender et al., 2016).

Soil health refers to the capacity of the soil to perform vital ecosystem functions that support the growth and survival of plants, animals, and humans (Glaze-Corcoran et al., 2020; Sadras et al., 2020; Muhilan & Chattopadhyay, 2022). As a plant growth substrate, soil provides crucial nutrients and water for the physiological needs of plants (Kearney & Porter, 2009), making soil health a critical factor for the overall well-being of both plants and animals (Das & Varma, 2010). Agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems by chemical burn down combined with turning the soil and returning remaining residues via shallow tillage has the potential to negatively impact soil health and contribute to increased GHG emissions and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> leaching (Matson et al., 1997; Doran, 2002; Pinares-Patiño et al., 2009; de Corato, 2020). Characterizing soil health is essential for assessing the impact of LUC on soil function and developing effective strategies to preserve soil health and to ensure the sustained productivity and viability of agricultural lands over the long term.

## **2.3.1** Soil health parameters in an agroecosystem

Soil health assessment has gained prominence in the field of sustainable agriculture in recent years (Bünemann et al., 2018). This practice involves evaluating a combination of soil physical, chemical, and biological attributes to determine soil health (Lehmann et al., 2020; Simfukwe et al., 2021), which reflects the soil's ability to provide ecosystem services (Williams et al., 2020). The selection of suitable soil health parameters is important as they should be correlated with the targeted function and

responsive to changes in soil management practices (Table 2.1) (Arshad & Coen, 1992; Wu & McGechan, 1998; Pulleman et al., 2000; Karlen et al., 2003; Andrews et al., 2004; Kunhikrishnan et al., 2012; Kavamura et al., 2019). **Table 2.1:** Soil health parameters and their functions.

Category	Soil health parameter	Function	References
Physical	Soil texture	Influences water holding capacity, nutrient retention, soil structure,	Huluka & Miller,
parameters		aeration, and microbial activity, all of which are crucial for plant growth	2014
		and ecosystem functioning.	
	Soil porosity	Allows for the movement of air and water, promoting soil aeration,	Lipiec et al., 2006
		drainage, and nutrient uptake by plants. It is recommended to maintain	
		a minimum air-filled porosity of 10% in soil.	
	Bulk density	Influences soil compaction, root growth, and water movement, which	Logsdon & Karlen,
		can affect plant growth, nutrient uptake, and soil erosion. An ideal bulk	2004
		density for agricultural purposes is typically considered to be equal to	
		or less than 1.3 g cm <sup><math>-3</math></sup> .	
	Aggregate stability	Improves soil structure and water infiltration, promotes aeration and	Beare et al., 1994
		root growth, and reduces erosion, which contributes to healthy plant	
		growth and ecosystem functioning. For agricultural purposes, it is	

		desirable for soil to possess a minimum aggregate stability of 50% -	
		80%.	
	Water holding capacity	Determines the amount of water that can be stored in the soil, which	Harding & Ross, 1964
		affects plant growth and survival, nutrient availability, and soil erosion.	
		It is recommended to maintain a soil water holding capacity of 60%.	
Chemical	Soil organic matter	Improves soil fertility, nutrient cycling, water holding capacity, soil	Fließbach et al., 2007
parameters		structure, and microbial activity, which are critical for healthy plant	
		growth and ecosystem functioning. Agricultural soils typically exhibit	
		a soil organic matter content ranging from 3% to 6%.	
	Soil N content	Influences plant growth, microbial diversity, nutrient cycling, and the	van Groenigen et al.,
		production of enzymes and other biochemical compounds that are	2015
		essential for plant productivity and adaptation. The recommended N	
		content for agricultural purposes is typically 40 ppm.	
	Soil pH and electrical	Improves soil fertility, nutrient availability, microbial activity, and plant	Miller & Curtin, 1982
	conductivity	growth and health, making them important indicators of soil health and	
		ecosystem functioning. A pH range of 6-6.5 and an electrical	

		conductivity of $\leq 750~\mu S~m^{\text{-1}}$ are considered favorable indicators of	
		good soil quality for agricultural purposes.	
Biological	Soil active carbon	Labile fraction of carbon in soil serves as an important indicator of soil	DuPont et al., 2010
parameters		microbial activity, organic matter decomposition, and the supply of	
		carbon for heterotrophic organisms. A range of 1000 to 3000 mg kg <sup>-1</sup> of	
		active carbon is often regarded as desirable for agricultural soils.	
	Soil microbial	Influences nutrient cycling, organic matter decomposition, and disease	Gattinger et al., 2008
	community abundance,	suppression, making them key factors in regulating soil health, plant	
	diversity, and	productivity, and ecosystem functioning.	
	composition		
	Microbial extracellular	Influences organic matter decomposition and nutrient cycling, making	Uwituze et al., 2022
	enzyme activity	it a key factor in regulating ecosystem functioning and plant growth.	

## 2.4 Nitrogen

Nitrogen is a critical component for all living organisms as it plays a vital role in the synthesis of proteins and nucleic acids (Navarro-González et al., 2001). With its abundant presence as the fourth common element in the environment, N can be found in various forms, including dinitrogen (N<sub>2</sub>) which accounts for 78% of the atmospheric gas content (Navarro-González et al., 2001; Robertson & Vitousek, 2009; Stein & Klotz, 2016; Bloch et al., 2020). However, for most organisms, N<sub>2</sub> is largely inaccessible and must be transformed into NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> to become available for primary producers (Knapp et al., 2012). In addition to N<sub>2</sub> and NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, N also exists in organic forms, such as amino acids and nucleic acids, and inorganic forms, such as  $NO_3^-$  (Fowler et al., 2013; Stein & Klotz, 2016). The transformation of N from one form to another is referred to as the N cycle, and it is essential to ensure the availability of N in the ecosystem (Stein & Klotz, 2016; Takai, 2019).

# 2.4.1 Nitrogen Cycle

The N-cycle is comprised of five main processes: N-fixation, mineralization, immobilization, nitrification, and denitrification (Stein and Klotz, 2016). Atmospheric N<sub>2</sub> enters the soil during the N-fixation process. While N<sub>2</sub> is inaccessible to plants for direct uptake (Knapp et al., 2012), a group of prokaryotes known as diazotrophs can reduce N<sub>2</sub> to NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> by using a nitrogenase enzyme complex, which is encoded by the *nifH* gene (Wallenstein & Vilgalys, 2005; Penton et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2017). The process of N-fixation requires a significant amount of energy, in the form of 16 moles of adenosine triphosphate (ATP), which is supplied by plants through a symbiotic relationship (Gupta et al., 2019; Shah et al., 2017). The primary processes that transform N into forms that are usable by plants (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> / NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>) and result in the release of N<sub>2</sub>O and N<sub>2</sub> are mineralization,

nitrification and denitrification (Pajares & Bohannan, 2016). The transformations of N in these pathways are dependent on the activities of microorganisms, such as bacteria, archaea, and fungi (Galloway et al., 2008; Fowler et al., 2013), and edaphic conditions, such as oxygen availability, moisture content, and C and N availability and access (Masclaux-Daubresse et al., 2010; Huber et al., 2011). Enzymes produced by SMCs catalyze N transformations in the denitrification and nitrification pathways and are encoded by specific N-cycling functional genes (NFGs) (Bothe et al., 2006; Pérez-Álvarez et al., 2013; Pajares & Bohannan, 201).

In agricultural soils, the major sources of N are inorganic synthetic N fertilizers and plant and animal debris (Fuertes-Mendizábal et al., 2018; Castillo-Díaz et al., 2022). Synthetic N fertilizers provide readily available forms of N, such as NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> and NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, for direct uptake by plants (Pan et al., 2016). On the other hand, the return of organic matter to agricultural soils provides organic N that is subject to degradation through the process of N-mineralization by SMCs (Bengtsson et al., 2003; Butterbach-Bahl & Dannenmann, 2011). This process is essential in breaking down complex organic N into more readily available forms for plant uptake. The energy required for N-mineralization is supplied by SMCs through the degradation of complex organic matter and nutrient absorption (Tarazona & Ramos-Peralonso, 2014). The mineralized N in the form of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> can then be absorbed by plants or undergo further transformation reactions (Butterbach-Bahl & Dannenmann, 2011; Risch et al., 2019). Nitrogen immobilization is a process where soil microorganisms consume N for their growth and metabolic processes, leading to a temporary reduction in soil N availability to plants (Bengtsson et al., 2003; Freppaz et al.,

2007). This process ties up N in microbial biomass, making it unavailable for plant uptake until release from cellular death (Dalias & Christou, 2022).

# 2.4.2 Nitrification

Nitrification (Figure 2.1) is a two-step oxidation process in which NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> is converted into NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, with nitrite (NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>) serving as an intermediate (Barnard et al., 2005; Stein & Klotz, 2016). This process is conducted by distinct types of SMCs. The first step, which is the rate-limiting reaction step of the pathway is carried out by ammonia-oxidizers and involves the oxidation of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> into NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> via the intermediate hydroxylamine (NH<sub>2</sub>OH) (Stams et al., 1991; Stein & Klotz, 2016; Pajares & Ramos, 2019). This reaction requires two enzymes: (i) ammonia monooxygenase, encoded by *amoA* and *crenamoA* in ammonia-oxidizing bacterial (AOB) and ammonia-oxidizing archaea (AOA), respectively (Bothe et al., 2006; Li et al., 2015; Nunes-Alves, 2016; Wang et al., 2021), and (ii) hydroxylamine oxidoreductase, encoded by the *hao* gene (Richardson & Watmough, 1999; Whittaker et al., 2000; Bothe et al., 2006; Pérez-Álvarez et al., 2013).

In anaerobic conditions, nitrite-oxidizing bacteria, such as AOB, can perform nitrifier-denitrification by utilizing  $NO_2^-$  as an electron acceptor instead of oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>), leading to the production of N<sub>2</sub> or N<sub>2</sub>O. During this process, nitric oxide (NO) and N<sub>2</sub>O are produced as obligate intermediates and escape from bacterial cells into the atmosphere. The oxidation step in this process occurs due to the action of the hydroxylamine oxidoreductase enzyme (*hao*), which oxidizes NH<sub>2</sub>OH (Richardson & Watmough, 1999; Caranto & Lancaster, 2017). Previously, nitrifier-denitrification was thought to be carried out exclusively by AOB species. However, recent research has indicated AOA are also involved in nitrifier-denitrification (Könneke et al., 2005).

The second stage of nitrification involves the oxidation of NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> into NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> by nitriteoxidizing bacteria (Stams et al., 1991; Pajares & Ramos, 2019;) which is catalyzed by the enzyme nitrite oxidoreductase encoded by *nxr* genes (Norton & Ouyang, 2019; Richardson & Watmough, 1999; Stein & Klotz, 2016). Although this step yields only a minimal amount of energy due to the electrons being partially extracted during the first stage of nitrification, it is essential for completion of the nitrification process (Stams et al.,1990; Richardson and Watmough, 1999; Stein and Klotz, 2016). Nitrite oxidation is energetically unfavorable and requires high activation energy, but without it, toxic NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> can accumulate, inhibiting the growth of other microorganisms involved in N-cycling. Additionally, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> is a crucial nutrient for many plant species, and completing the nitrification process is necessary for maintaining healthy and productive ecosystems (van Kessel et al., 2015; Norton et al., 2018; Norton & Ouyang, 2019; Pajares & Ramos, 2019).



**Figure 2.1:** Nitrification. Oxidation process of ammonium (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>) to nitrate (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>). Genes encoding for nitrification enzymes are shown on the top of each arrow. Ammonium (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> $\rightarrow$ NH<sub>3</sub>) is oxidized via ammonia monooxygenase (encoded by *amoA*) to hydroxylamine (NH<sub>2</sub>OH), which is further oxidized via hydroxylamine oxidoreductase (encoded by *hao*) to nitrite (NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>) and to nitrate (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>) via nitrite oxidoreductase (encoded by *nxr*).
## 2.4.3 Denitrification

Denitrification (Figure 2.2) is a reduction reaction series that transforms  $NO_3^-$  into  $N_2$ . This process results in the release of  $N_2$  into the atmosphere and reduces leaching losses of N from the soil (Delwiche & Bryan, 1976; Stein & Klotz, 2016). The end product of denitrification is  $N_2$ , however, intermediate gaseous N forms such as NO and  $N_2O$  are also produced during this process (Skiba, 2008). When  $O_2$  levels are limiting, facultative and obligate anaerobic SMCs can use denitrification as an alternative respiratory pathway (Bollmann & Conrad, 1998; Richardson & Watmough, 1999; Boyer et al., 2006; Wallenstein et al., 2006; Liou & Madsen, 2008). The denitrification process relies on the presence of C and  $NO_3^-$  as essential components. Furthermore, denitrification is particularly important in agriculture, as it helps to reduce the loss of  $NO_3^-$  (e.g., applied in fertilizers) from the soil system, which is both harmful and costly (Delwiche and Bryan, 1976; Stein and Klotz, 2016).

The reactions in denitrification are catalyzed by specific enzymes, namely nitrate reductase, nitrite reductase, nitric oxide reductase, and nitrous oxide reductase (Richardson and Watmough, 1999; Bothe et al., 2006; Perez-Alvarez et al., 2013). These enzymes are encoded by *nar*, *nir*, *nor*, and *nos* genes respectively in bacterial communities (Bothe et al., 2007; Perez-Alvarez et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2017). The NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> reduction gene, referred to as *nir*, occurs as two distinct types, namely *nirS* and *nirK*, which are functionally equivalent but possess different structural features. The active site of *nirK* is comprised of copper (Cu type), whereas *nirS* contains cadmium as a cofactor (cytochrome-cd1 type) (Lin et al., 2022). Additionally, *nir* genes are present as a single copy per genome, and the simultaneous presence of both the *nirS* and *nirK* genes within a single bacterial species is

a rare occurrence (Sun and Jiang, 2022). The *nosZ* gene encodes the N<sub>2</sub>O reductase enzyme, which plays a critical role in the degradation of N<sub>2</sub>O in the N-cycle. This gene has been classified into two phylogenetic clades, *nosZI*, and *nosZII*, based on their sequence similarities and evolutionary relationships (Orellana et al., 2014). The inhibition of *nosZII* gene expression by high NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentrations could lead to a potential increase in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (Semedo et al., 2021).

The detection of *nar* genes and *nor* genes is also important in understanding the complexities of N-cycling. The *nar* gene encodes the nitrate reductase enzyme, which is fundamental in transforming NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> to NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>, and it consists of various types of enzyme subunits (Richardson and Watmough, 1999; Bothe et al., 2006; Perez-Alvarez et al., 2013). The *nor* gene encodes the nitric oxide reductase enzyme, which plays a crucial role in denitrification by catalyzing the reduction of NO to N<sub>2</sub>O (Bothe et al., 2006; Perez-Alvarez et al., 2013). However, high concentrations of NO can have cytotoxic effects (Bothe et al., 2006). Identifying specific *nor* genes responsible solely for NO reduction through denitrification is a challenge, as non-denitrifying organisms may possess *nor* genes with additional functions, such as involvement in pathways beyond denitrification. These difficulties with regards to *nar* and *nor* genes are further compounded by the genetic diversity and low abundance of these genes, making polymerase chain reaction (PCR)-based detection methods less sensitive and less specific (Dandie et al., 2007).



reductase (encoded by *nar* genes), which is further reduced to nitric oxide (NO) via a nitrite reductase (encoded by *nirS* or *nirK*). NO is then reduced to nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O) by a nitric oxide reductase (encoded by *nor* genes) and in some species, N<sub>2</sub>O is further reduced to dinitrogen (N<sub>2</sub>) via a nitrous oxide reductase (encoded by *nosZ*).

## 2.5 Impacts of agricultural land conversion on N-cycling SMCs

The conversion of perennial to annual cropping systems through chemical burndown and tillage modifies the habitats of SMCs (Young and Ritz, 2000; Kraut-Cohen et al., 2020). The composition of these communities is shown to be sensitive to changes in land use (Frøslev et al., 2022). In studies carried out by Smith et al. (2016) and Singh et al. (2021) the effects of soil tillage and crop type on SMC abundances were investigated. Smith et al. (2016) discovered that bacterial communities involved in N-cycling were more abundant in perennial cropping systems when compared to annual cropping systems. Singh et al. (2021) found that soils planted with perennial species have a greater abundance of genes related to N-cycling, specifically *amoA*, and *nirK*, compared to soils with annual cropping. Furthermore, they suggest perennial agricultural systems lead to enhancements in soil structure, organic matter content, and C content, ultimately providing an environment conducive to the growth and activity of SMCs.

Research conducted by Wang et al. (2019) and Grave et al. (2018) investigated the impact of agricultural practices on the abundance of nitrifier and denitrifier genes as well as N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Wang et al. (2019) found no significant difference in bacterial *16S* rRNA gene abundance (representing the size of the total bacterial community) between a perennial system with zero tillage and an annual system with conventional tillage that was planted to winter wheat. However, archaean ammonia oxidizer (*crenamoA*) gene

abundances were highest in the soil from the annual cropping system. In contrast, they observed the lowest bacterial *amoA* gene abundances in the annual system compared to the perennial system, concluding that bacteria and archaeal nitrifying SMCs are differently regulated by the cropping system. Denitrifier *nirK* and *nirS* gene abundances were higher in disturbed soils, whereas *nosZ* gene abundances were highest in non-disturbed soils. On the other hand, Grave et al. (2018) conducted a study to investigate the impact of perennial and annual cropping systems on denitrifying communities in a corn-wheat double-crop rotation field in Brazil. They examined fields that were either tilled or untilled. They quantified bacterial *16S* rRNA, *amoA*, *nirS*, and *nosZ* genes from both annual and perennial agricultural soils and observed no significant differences in the abundance of *16S* rRNA, *amoA*, or *nosZ* genes between cropping systems. However, they did observe a greater abundance of the *nirS* gene in the perennial cropping system than the annual system. Overall, both studies highlight the complexity of the impacts of agricultural practices on SMCs and the potential for these practices to affect soil functioning and GHG emissions.

In Italy, a long-term (23 year) field experiment was conducted to assess the potential impact of non-tilled and tilled fields planted with wheat and faba bean respectively on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from agricultural soils. Researchers found that perennial soils had higher abundances of *16S* rRNA, *amoA*, and *nosZ* genes compared to annual soils. The findings suggest that perennial cropping systems may enhance the abundance of total bacteria and NFGs in soil, which could in turn influence N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (Badagliacca et al., 2018). Previous research has also shown that soil disturbance by tillage can affect the size and activity of N-cycling microbial communities. The disturbance caused by tillage may promote the movement of SMCs in the soil or favor their tolerance of such

disturbance, potentially impacting the abundance and diversity of microbial communities (Tirol et al., 2018). These results indicate that differences between perennial and annual cropping systems may impact both the abundance and diversity of soil microbial communities, which could subsequently affect N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from agricultural soil (Smith et al., 2016).

A study conducted by Thompson et al. (2016) investigated changes in the population size and community structure of nitrifiers and denitrifiers in annual (corn) and perennial grass (timothy, *Phleum pratense* L.) and legume (alfalfa) mixture cropping systems, as well as after tillage in a perennial cropping system. Authors found significantly higher *nosZ* and *16S* rRNA gene abundances in perennial fields compared to annual fields, but no significant differences in the abundance of *amoA*, *crenamoA*, *nirS*, or *nirK* genes between the two systems were observed. Additionally, *nosZ* gene abundances were significantly decreased in the perennial cropping system after tillage, which was associated with a 10-fold increase in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, while there were no significant changes in the abundance of *16S* rRNA, *amoA*, *crenamoA*, *nirS*, or *nirK* genes. The study results revealed alterations in the compositions of *amoA*, *crenamoA*, *nirK*, and *nosZ*-bearing nitrifier and denitrifier communities after tillage practices. These observations show that different cropping systems might support specific N-cycling SMCs that exhibit resilience to disturbances.

A study by Haney et al. (2002) examined the effect of glyphosate addition on soils from annual cash crop and perennial pasture grass cropping systems in a microcosm study. They found that SMC biomass C and N, as well as C and N mineralization rates, were significantly higher in annual cash crop systems compared to pasture grass systems. This suggests that the microbial communities in annual cash crop systems may be more efficient in organic matter decomposition. In another microcosm study by Lancaster et al. (2010), the effect of repeated addition of glyphosate on SMC composition was observed. They reported that repeated application of glyphosate resulted in an increase in the incorporation of glyphosate into microbial biomass. In China, a 3-year experiment was conducted on an established 12-year field study to investigate the impact of tillage on *in situ* N<sub>2</sub>O emissions following the addition of N-containing fertilizer. The study comprised both perennial cropping systems with no tillage and annual cropping systems with tillage twice a year, which were fertilized with urea and planted to corn. The researchers used the static chamber method to measure *in situ* N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Results indicated that the annual cropping systems had substantially higher N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes compared to the perennial cropping systems throughout the study period. Additionally, they noted that application of urea significantly increased the observed N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes (Wang et al., 2021).

In the North of China, a two-year experimental study was conducted to investigate the emissions of N<sub>2</sub>O from a wheat-maize annual cropping system (Hu et al., 2013). The study encompassed six distinct treatments, including a control treatment with no amendments, a urea-only amendment (following recommended dosage), urea combined with straw, manure combined with urea and straw, urea combined with a nitrification inhibitor, and polymer-coated slow-releasing urea. Emissions of N<sub>2</sub>O were measured in the field using the static chamber method. The study revealed that direct N<sub>2</sub>O emissions resulting from the recommended application of urea accounted for 0.39% of the annual urea N input in the North China region. Notably, the combination of slow release urea with straw resulted in relatively higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions compared to the other treatments. Hence, understanding the ways in which agriculture contributes to  $N_2O$  emissions, particularly intensified agricultural practices, is important for develop effective strategies to mitigate the impact on the environment and address climate change concerns.

In China, a study was carried out to assess the impact of C and N amendment to the soil via plant residues and fertilizer on CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (Huang et al., 2004). The researchers collected soil samples from a wheat-cultivated field and performed a microcosm study by amending plant residues and urea to obtain varying C:N ratios. The study was conducted for a period of 21 days, during which gas fluxes were measured regularly using a modified gas chromatography method. Their findings indicated that the application of soil amendments containing C and N with a C:N ratio of 8:1 resulted in the highest CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes, whereas a ratio of 118:1 yielded the lowest fluxes. Furthermore, it was observed that the cumulative gas fluxes increased progressively over time. Therefore, it is important to understand the relationship between soil C and N availability to develop effective strategies for mitigating GHG emissions.

Based on the studies presented, it appears that the abundances of N-cycling SMCs in agricultural soil are influenced by a variety of factors, including crop types, tillage practices, use of synthetic chemicals, and soil physicochemical properties. Different management practices can also affect the abundance of specific microbial gene targets such as *16S* rRNA, *amoA*, *nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZ*. Previous studies also suggest that perennial cropping systems may have the potential to increase total bacterial and NFG abundances in soil, while chemical burndown and soil disturbance used to transition from perennial to annual agricultural land use can significantly impact SMCs. These findings have implications for soil health, as changes in microbial community composition can affect

nutrient cycling and other ecosystem services provided by soil. However, there is a lack of field studies that have examined the combined impact of chemical burndown and tillage on soil health parameters and the abundance of NFGs (Panettieri et al., 2013). Therefore, further research is needed to better understand the interactions between management practices, microbial communities, and soil health.

Chapter 3: Impacts of agricultural land use change on soil health parameters and N-cycling soil microbial community size.

## ABSTRACT

Nitrogen-cycling SMCs play a crucial role in nitrification and denitrification in soils, leading to the emission of N<sub>2</sub>O, a GHG that contributes to global warming. These SMCs have the potential to respond to changes in agricultural land use, including the conversion from perennial to annual cropping systems, where chemical burndown, tillage, and fertilization are often applied. In this study, soil health parameters and the abundance of Ncycling SMCs were compared between a perennial and an annual cropping system, and the short-term impacts of agricultural LUC from a perennial to an annual cropping system on these communities were characterized. The study field site was in Stone Mills, Ontario, Canada, and was comprised of four fields. Two annual systems (AS) were regularly cultivated for ten years and planted to corn (Zea mays L.) in 2020. The remaining two perennial systems (PS) had not been cultivated for cash crop production in over 50 years; these fields were both orchard grass (Dactylis glomerata). One PS was left intact, while the remaining field was converted to an annual cropping (soybean, *Glycine max* L.) within the study period and classified as a 'converted' system (CS). Baseline soil sampling was done on May 14<sup>th</sup>, 2021, before planting (AS) or conversion of the perennial to an annual system (CS). The AS and CS fields were sprayed with glyphosate, shallowly tilled (5-8 cm in depth), and planted to soybean on May 25th, while one field remained as a PS and was not disturbed. Post-conversion sampling occurred on June 1st, 2021. Late-conversion

sampling occurred mid-growing season on July 21<sup>st</sup>, 2021. Results indicate PS soils supported higher nitrification (*amoA*, 6.0  $\pm$  0.3 log<sub>10</sub> gene copies per g dry soil) and denitrification (*nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*, 7.8  $\pm$  0.05, 8.1  $\pm$  0.1 and 5.0  $\pm$  0.1 log<sub>10</sub> gene copies per g dry soil, respectively) gene abundances and better soil health, as evidenced by significantly higher SOM % (13.0%), beta-glucosidase (BG, 26.8%), and Nacetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, 33.3%) activities than AS soils. Furthermore, the conversion of a perennial to an annual system resulted in a significant decrease in SOM % (-45.5%), active carbon (-46.2%), BG activity (-21.9%), and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (-42.1%) levels, which paralleled a significant decrease in *amoA*, *nirS*, and *nosZI* gene copies, indicating a potential effect of agricultural LUC on the N<sub>2</sub>O/N<sub>2</sub> balance. Overall, results suggest that agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems can have a significant impact on soil health parameters and N-cycling SMCs in the short-term, highlighting the importance of considering biotic factors when assessing the sustainability of agricultural LUC.

Keywords: perennial, annual, denitrifier, nitrifier, intensification, greenhouse gas

## **3.1 Introduction**

Since the 1700s, there has been a substantial transition from natural land cover, such as forests, to agricultural land use, including croplands and pastures (Ramankutty and Foley, 1999; Goldewijk and Ramankutty, 2004). This historical shift is expected to continue, resulting in notable environmental and ecological impacts including biodiversity decline (Reidsma et al., 2006), contributions to climate change (Dale, 1997) and the depletion of soil health (Tilahun et al., 2022).

A common type of agricultural LUC is the shift from perennial to annual cropping systems. Perennial cropping systems grow crops for several years, with a mixture of grasses and forages intended to feed livestock (Siller et al., 2016; Stewart, 2018; Galindo et al., 2022), while annual cropping systems grow crops for one season and are then replanted each year. While annual cropping systems may involve intensive soil management practices and the application of synthetic fertilizers and herbicides, they can also yield highvalue cash crops to meet market demand and ensure profitability (Malézieux, 2012). Several challenges arise concerning the sustainability of continued agricultural LUC efforts aimed at increasing food production achieved through chemical burndown (Kanissery et al., 2019; Peillex and Pelletier, 2020), and tillage (Ziadi et al., 2014; St.Luce et al., 2022). These challenges primarily arise from the potential effects on ecosystem attributes such as soil health parameters (Padbhushan et al., 2022) and SMCs (Schlautman et al., 2021), and on ecosystem processes like biogeochemical cycling. Therefore, it is important to assess soil health and SMC abundances to understand the impacts of agricultural LUC (Busari et al., 2015; Castellini et al., 2019).

The assessment of soil health is a crucial component in understanding and reducing environmental impacts and maintaining the long-term sustainability of agricultural systems (Kinyangi, 2007; Lorenz and Lal, 2016; Hatten and Liles, 2019; Yang et al., 2020). Nitrous oxide, a GHG, is 298 times more potent than  $CO_2$  (baseline at 1) (Kudeyarov, 2020) and is produced during both nitrification (Wrage et al., 2001) and denitrification (Butterbach-Bahl and Dannenmann, 2011) processes that are mediated by SMCs (Isobe and Ohte, 2014; Zhang et al., 2022). Nitrification involves the oxidation of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> to NH<sub>2</sub>OH by the ammonia monooxygenase enzyme (Sahrawat, 2008; van Groenigen et al., 2015; Wendeborn, 2020) which is encoded by the *amoA* gene in AOB (Offre et al., 2009; Morimoto et al., 2011; Li et al., 2015; Nunes-Alves, 2016). Denitrification involves the reduction of  $NO_3^{-1}$  to  $N_2$ . In denitrification, NO<sub>2<sup>-</sup></sub> is reduced into NO by nitrite reductase enzymes encoded by *nirS* and nirK genes (Cabello et al., 2009). Moreover, N<sub>2</sub>O is reduced to N<sub>2</sub> in soil by nitrous oxide reductase enzymes encoded by nosZ genes (Henry et al., 2006; Orellana et al., 2014). Chemical burndown, fertilization, and tillage practices may affect the soil N-cycle, Ncycling SMCs, and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (Plaza-Bonilla et al., 2014; Bayer et al., 2015; Žurovec et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2019). According to Canada's 2022 National Inventory Report, the agricultural sector in Canada accounts for 75% of annual N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Therefore, investigating potential sources of N<sub>2</sub>O emissions is crucial in the development of mitigation strategies.

While numerous studies have examined the differences in soil health and N-cycling SMCs between perennial and annual cropping systems (Devkota et al., 2013; Kraut-Cohen et al., 2020; Sokolowski et al., 2020; Ye et al., 2020), only a limited number of studies have

specifically focused on examining the transition from perennial to annual cropping systems.

In this chapter, the short-term impacts of agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems were investigated. This study was designed (i) to compare soil health parameters and N-cycling SMC abundances between perennial and annual cropping systems, and (ii) to characterize the short-term (<3 months) impacts of agricultural LUC on soil health parameters and N-cycling SMC abundance. To assess the impact of perennial to annual LUC, the size of the total bacterial community (16S rRNA), the bacterial nitrifying community (amoA), and select bacterial denitrifying communities (nirS, nirK, and *nosZI*) were quantified using quantitative polymerase chain reactions (qPCR). I predicted that (i) the prolonged and regular application of chemical herbicides and fertilizers, and the use of tillage in annual cropping systems decrease soil C content and soil health, which impacts the gene abundances of nitrifiers (*amoA*) and denitrifiers (*nirS*, nirK and nosZI) which contribute to N<sub>2</sub>O production and consumption, and (ii) agricultural LUC from a perennial to an annual cropping systems, through chemical burndown and tillage, decrease nitrifier (amoA) gene abundance, decrease soil C, and increase the denitrifier *nirS*+*nirK*/*nosZI* gene ratio that is associated with N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. This study's findings can provide valuable insights into the impact of agricultural LUC on soil health parameters and the abundance of NFGs addressing a knowledge gap in understanding the effects of LUC on soil health and GHG emissions.

#### **3.2 Materials and Methods**

## **3.2 1 Site description and soil sampling**

The study field site was in Stone Mills, Ontario (44° 44' 65.17" N and 76° 83'58.65" W). This location falls within the Great Lakes Central Lowland physiographical region and resides within the mixedwood plains ecoregion. The prevailing climatic conditions within this region were characterized by a mean annual temperature of 7.8°C and a mean annual precipitation of 951.4 mm (Environment and Climate Change, Canada: Kingston Pumping Station, 1981-2010). The prevailing soil composition at the study site was taxonomically classified as the Otonabee series, falling within the Brunisolic Order. This soil order was further categorized as a constituent of the brown forest great soil group, and the degraded brown forest soil group and the family is Otonabee, as per the Canadian system of soil classification. The field site was comprised with four fields (Supplementary figure 3.1). Two annual cropping systems (AS-1 and AS-2) were regularly cultivated for ten years and planted to corn (Zea mays L.) in 2020. In the year 2020, urea [CO(NH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>] was applied to these annual cropping systems during the corn plantation. These annual cropping systems had a history of being planted with corn and received mono-ammonium phosphate fertilizer (MAP: 12-52-0 NPK ratio) from 2015-2019. The remaining two perennial cropping systems (PS) had not been cultivated for cash crop production in over 50 years and were both orchardgrass (Dactylis glomerata) systems. They were managed as non-grazed and non-pasture fields, undergoing an annual harvest. One perennial system was left intact, while the remaining perennial field was planted as an annual (soybean, *Glycine max* L.) system within the study period (in 2021) and classified as a "converted" agricultural system (CS).

Soil sampling was conducted on May 14<sup>th</sup> (pre-conversion), 2021, before planting (AS) or converting from perennial to annual systems (CS). After pre-conversion sampling, AS-1, AS-2, and CS fields were treated with glyphosate, followed by superphosphate fertilizer (6-32-23 NPK ratio) at 225, 280, and 280 kg per ha, respectively. The two AS fields and the CS field were shallowly tilled (5 to 8 cm in depth) on May 25<sup>th</sup>, 2021, and planted to soybean, while the PS field remained as a perennial system without any disturbance. Soil sampling was conducted again on June 1<sup>st</sup>, 2021, in all fields after the conversion process ("post-conversion" sampling). Another round of soil sampling was conducted during the mid-growing season on July 21st, 2021 to monitor any changes in soil properties after the conversion process ("late conversion" sampling). At each sampling date, ten soil cores (0 -20 cm depth) per transect (pseudo replicates, n=4) were collected within each field. These transects were each 100 meters in length and spaced 100 meters apart. Soil cores were evenly spaced within each transect, and soil samples were composited along each of these transects (Thompson et al., 2016). Efforts were made to maintain consistent factors, including slope aspect. The treeline was not extensive and was located at the edge of the fields. Soils were stored at -20°C until analyses for soil health and extraction of soil DNA.

## 3.2.2 Soil bulk density

Three soil cores (0-5 cm depth, 2.5 cm diameter) per transect were collected and stored at 4°C for bulk density (BD) analysis. Stones and gravel were removed from cores and the cores were weighed. The soil cores were dried in the oven at 105°C for 24 h and the dry weight was measured to calculate the BD (Equation 3.1) (Erbach, 1987). Volume corrections for stones and gravel were conducted using the displacement method, in which

the volume of water displaced by these materials was measured to determine their actual volume occupied in the soil. These corrected volumes were then utilized to calculate the BD of the soil.

Equation 3.1:

Bulk density  $(gcm^{-3}) =$ Total volume of the soil  $(cm^{-3})$ 

## **3.2.3 Soil water stable aggregates**

To determine the percentage of water stable aggregates (WSA), 4.0 g air-dried soil (<4 mm) was placed on a wet sieving apparatus (Eijkeikamp, Forestry Suppliers Inc., USA) and moistened with deionized water. The tin under each sieve (0.25 mm) was filled with water and the soils were repeatedly mechanically submerged in the water for 3 mins as recommended by the manufacturer. New weighed tins were filled with a dispersion solution, (containing 2 g sodium hexametaphosphate/L for soils with pH > 7 or 2 g sodium hydroxide/L for soils with pH < 7) and were placed under the sieve and the remaining soils were repeatedly submerged until all the soil particles passed through the sieve. The tins which contained the dispersed soil were oven dried at 105°C for 8 h and weighed to calculate the percentage of WSA present in the soil according to Equation 3.2.

Equation 3.2:

Water stable fraction (%) 
$$\frac{\text{Stable soil weight (g)}}{\text{Total soil weight (g)}} \times 100\%$$

### **3.2.4 Soil pH and electrical conductivity**

For soil pH and electrical conductivity (EC), 10.0 g of air-dried (<2 mm) soil was suspended in 20.0 mL of deionized water. Before the instrument reading, the soil solution was stirred for 30 mins and left to stand for 1 h for pH measurements (Accumet AB150, Fisher Scientific, Ontario, Canada) or 4 h for EC measurements (Laqua, Horiba Instruments Inc., NJ, USA) before taking readings (Miller & Curtin, 1982; Hendershot et al., 2008).

#### **3.2.5 Soil organic matter content**

Soil organic matter was estimated following the loss on ignition method (Jensen et al., 2018). For each transect, 5.00 g of oven-dried soil (<2 mm) was placed on a ceramic crucible and placed in the muffle furnace at 550°C for 4 h and re-weighed to estimate SOM.

## 3.2.6 Soil extractable NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-N

Soil exchangeable NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-N was determined for each of the soil samples by potassium chloride (KCl) extraction (Nelson, 1983). Field moist soil samples (10.0 g) were placed into a 125 mL conical flask and 100.0 mL of 2.0 M KCl was added into each flask. Flasks were stoppered and shaken for 1 h at 160 oscillations per min. The solutions were allowed to settle for 30 mins and filtered through Whatman No.42 filter paper (Whatman Plc, ME, USA). Extractable NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-N was determined colorimetrically with a flow injection analyzer (Lachat Quickchem Flow Injection Analysis System, Hach Sales and Service LP, London, Ontario, Canada). In parallel, a triplicate standard curve was constructed by performing a serial dilution of 200 mg N/L potassium nitrate (KNO<sub>3</sub>) to a final concentration of 0.025, 0,05, 0.10, 0.2, 0.50, 1.00, 2 and 10 mg N/L, as recommended by manufacturer.

Furthermore, a KCl reagent blank was run for every four samples. To assess extraction efficiency, a triplicated spike test was performed using a 10 mg N/L KNO<sub>3</sub> solution, yielding a recovery percentage of 99.9%.

## 3.2.7 Soil extractable NH4<sup>+</sup>-N

The determination of soil exchangeable NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N was carried out through the KCl extraction methodology, as outlined in section 3.2.6 (Nelson, 1983). Extractable NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N was determined colorimetrically with a Perkin Elmer Lambda 2 UV/VIS Spectrophotometer (Perkin Elmer, Woodbridge, Ontario, Canada) at a wavelength of 667 nm. In parallel, a triplicate standard curve was constructed by performing a serial dilution of 5 mM ammonium sulfate to a final concentration of 50, 100, 150, 200, and 300  $\mu$ M (Diatloff & Rengel, 2001).

## 3.2.8 Active Carbon

To measure the labile fraction of C, or "active carbon" (AC) of the soil, the permanganate oxidizable C method was conducted as described by Culman et al. (2012). For each transect, 2.5 g of soil was measured into 50.0 mL falcon tubes containing 18.0 mL of deionized water and 2.0 mL of 0.2 M potassium permanganate (KMnO<sub>4</sub>). The tube was placed on a horizontal shaker for 2 mins at a rate of 240 oscillations per min, then allowed to settle for 10 mins, and 0.5 mL of the supernatant was transferred to a 50.0 mL falcon tube with 49.5 mL deionized water. A volume of 200  $\mu$ L was transferred into the wells of the 96-well microplate. In parallel, a standard curve was constructed and triplicated by performing a serial dilution of 0.2 M KMnO<sub>4</sub> to final concentrations of 0.005, 0.01, 0.015, and 0.02 M. The absorbances of the samples and standards were measured with an Epoch

spectrophotometer (Biotek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT) at 550 nm wavelength to determine soil AC.

## **3.2.9** Soil microbial extracellular enzyme assays

Microbial extracellular enzyme assays (EEAs) for BG and NAGase were performed by creating a soil slurry using 5.0 g of air-dried (<2 mm) soil and 7.5 mL of 50 mM acetate buffer solution. A volume of 150  $\mu$ L of this soil slurry was pipetted out to a centrifuge tube containing 150  $\mu$ L of 50 mM acetate buffer. Subsequently, 150  $\mu$ L of the substrate solutions (*p*NP- $\beta$ -D-glucopyranoside for BG and *p*NP- $\beta$ -N-acetylglucosaminide for NAGase) were added to the soil solutions, which were incubated at 37°C for 1 h for BG and 3 h for NAGase. At the end of the incubation period, 100  $\mu$ L of the supernatant from each soil sample for each enzyme was added to a 96-well microplate containing 10  $\mu$ L of 1 M NaOH and 190  $\mu$ L of deionized water. In parallel, a standard curve was constructed by performing a serial dilution of 4-nitrophenol into 50 mM acetate buffer to final concentrations of 0.025, 0.05, 0.1, 0.25, 0.5, and 1 mM (Jackson et al., 2013; Acosta-Martinez et al., 2018). The absorbances of the samples and standards were measured with an Epoch spectrophotometer (Biotek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT, USA) at 410 nm wavelength.

## 3.2.10 Soil DNA extraction

Field moist soil (approximately 0.25 g) was used to extract DNA from soils. The DNA was extracted as described in the manufacturer's protocol using the PowerSoil Pro kit (Qiagen, Toronto, Ontario, Canada) as a single replicate per transect to a final volume of 100  $\mu$ L. Soil DNA extracts were stored at -80°C until use in downstream applications.

## 3.2.11 Quantification of total and N-cycling functional genes

Ouantitative PCR assays were used to enumerate the size of the total bacterial community by targeting the 16S rRNA gene. The nitrifier community was quantified by targeting ammonium monooxygenase encoded by the *amoA* gene in bacterial communities, and communities of bacterial denitrifiers were quantified by targeting nitrite reductase (nirS and *nirK*) and nitrous oxide reductase (*nosZI*) genes, using primer pairs listed in Table 3.1. The gene targets were enumerated on a QuantStudio3 Real-Time PCR system (ThermoFisher Scientific, Markham, Ontario, Canada). The qPCR reaction mixture contained 10 µL of either SsoAdvancedTM Universal SYBR Green Supermix (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc.) for bacterial 16S rRNA, nirS, and nirK, or PowerUpTM SYBR Green Master mix (ThermoFisher Scientific (Mississauga) Inc.) for amoA and nosZI, 1 µL of 10  $\mu$ M of each forward and reverse primer (Table 3.1), 2  $\mu$ L of DNA template, and nucleasefree water to a final volume of 20 µL. No-template samples were used as a negative control with each qPCR assay. In parallel with triplicated unknown samples, triplicate standard curves were included on each qPCR plate, which were constructed by serially diluting gBlocks<sup>TM</sup> gene fragments (Integrated DNA Technologies, Inc.) containing the target genes (10<sup>1</sup>-10<sup>8</sup> copies). The targeted bacterial *16S* rRNA, *amoA*, *nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZI* gene blocks were based on published gene sequences that originated from genomic DNA of Clostridium thermocellum spp., Nitrosomonas europaea spp., Alcaligenes faecalis spp., Pseudomonas aeruginosa spp., and Pseudomonas fluorescens spp. respectively (Thompson et al., 2016). The qPCR assays had efficiencies ranging from 90.0 - 102.1%, with an R<sup>2</sup> ranging from 0.990 - 1.000, and slopes ranging from -3.344 to -3.594. SMC abundances were expressed in gene copy numbers per gram of dry soil.

**Table 3.1:** Primer pairs used in qPCR assays to enumerate target gene sequences.

Gene	Forward	Reverse	Primer	qPCR protocol	qPCR protocol
	primer	primer	Reference		Reference
Bacterial	338f	518r	Fierer et al.,	1 cycle: 98°C 2 min;	Thompson et al. (2016)
16S rRNA			2005	40 cycles: 98°C 15 s, 55°C 15 s;	
				Melt curve: 60-95°C	
amoA	1F	2R	Rotthauwe	1 cycle: 50°C 2 min; 95°C 10 min;	Thompson et al. (2016)
			et al., 1997	40 cycles: 95°C 15 s, 57°C 15 s; 72°C 1 min;	
				Melt curve: 60-95°C	
nirS	Cd3af	R3Cd	Throback et	1 cycle: 98°C 2 min;	Thompson et al. (2016)
			al., 2004	40 cycles: 98°C 10 s, 57°C 10 s;	
				Melt curve: 60-95°C	

nirK	F1aCu	R3Cu	Hallin et al.,	1 cycle: 98°C 2 min;	Thompson et al. (2016)
			1999	40 cycles: 98°C 10s, 56°C 10 s;	
				Melt curve: 60-95°C	
nosZI	1F	1R	Henry et al.,	1 cycle: 50°C 2 min; 95°C 10 min;	Ligi et al. (2014)
			2006	40 cycles: 95°C 15 s, 61.5°C 30 s; 72°C 30 s;	
				Melt curve: 60-95°C	

## 3.2.12 Statistical analysis

To determine whether the soil health parameters and N-cycling SMCs differed between perennial and annual cropping systems, analysis of variance (ANOVA) was performed using R Version 4.2.1 (R Core Team 2023) (Integrated Development Environment for R. R Studio, PBC, Boston, MA). The Shapiro-Wilks test was used to test for the normality of data and confirmed the absence of outliers. Soil BD, SOM %, extractable NO3<sup>-</sup>-N, NH4<sup>+</sup>-N, and AC, WSA %, pH, EC, BG, and NAGase data were normally distributed, whereas the probability distributions of gene abundance data sets were log-normal or highly skewed, and values were normalized to log10 gene copy number per gram of dry soil. Fixed effects in each dataset were the cropping system (AS, PS), while the transects were considered random effects. Statistical significance was assessed using p values, where the rejection of the null hypothesis (H<sub>0</sub>) was determined at p < 0.05. To assess the shortterm impact of agricultural land conversion from PS to AS systems, ANOVA was conducted as above using a mixed model, where sampling time was considered a repeated measure. Tukey's honestly significant difference was used to compare individual treatment means in all pairwise comparisons. P-values were used to determine significant differences among and between means, with the rejection of the null hypothesis ( $H_0$ ) determined at p < 0.05. Pearson's correlation analysis was conducted to assess the statistical associations between gene abundances and soil health parameters tested. Finally, to visually demonstrate the multiple relationships between soil health parameters, total bacterial gene abundance, and NFG abundances, a multivariate ANOVA (MANOVA) followed by a principal components analysis (PCA) was carried out in R Version 4.2.1 (R Core Team 2023). In the PCA, a scree plot was examined for breaks, and PC components with eigenvalues  $\geq 1$  (PC1 and PC2) were retained in the 2-dimensional plot for visual analysis.

## **3.3 Results**

## 3.3.1 Soil health parameters and SMC abundances in perennial and annual cropping

### systems

In this study, a comparative analysis was conducted between the PS and the AS soils. In the PS soil, pH (6.5  $\pm$  0.02), SOM % (2.3  $\pm$  0.2 %), BG activity (0.41  $\pm$  0.04 mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), NAGase activity (0.18  $\pm$  0.03 mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels (5.0  $\pm$  2 µg N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil) were significantly higher compared to the pH (6.2  $\pm$  0.09), SOM % (2.0  $\pm$  0.1 %), BG activity (0.28  $\pm$  0.03 mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), NAGase activity (0.13  $\pm$  0.003 mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels (1.3  $\pm$  1 µg g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil) in the AS soil (Table 3.2). However, in the PS soils, NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels (5.4  $\pm$  2 µg N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil) were significantly lower compared to NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels (8.5  $\pm$  1 µg N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil) in the AS. There were no significant differences in EC, AC, BD, and WSA % levels between PS and AS soils (p < 0.05) (Table 3.2).

Additionally, in the PS soil, gene abundances of the total bacterial community (*16S* rRNA,  $9.6 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), nitrifying community (*amoA*,  $6.0 \pm 0.3 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and denitrifying communities (*nirS*,  $7.8 \pm 0.05 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil, *nirK*,  $8.1 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil, and *nosZI*,  $5.0 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil) were significantly higher than the total bacterial community (*16S* rRNA  $9.3 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), nitrifying community (*amoA*,  $5.7 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and denitrifying community (*amoA*,  $5.7 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and denitrifying community (*amoA*,  $5.7 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and denitrifying communities (*nirS*,  $7.7 \pm 0.04 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil, *nirK*,  $7.9 \pm 0.1\log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil, and *nosZI*,  $4.8 \pm 0.1 \log_{10}$  gene copies g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil) in the AS soil (Table 3.3).

**Table 3.2:** Comparisons of soil parameters among PS (perennial cropping systems) and AS (Annual cropping systems) at the preconversion stage. Parameters are bulk density (BD, gcm<sup>-3</sup>), pH, electrical conductivity (EC,  $\mu$ S cm<sup>-1</sup>), active carbon (AC, mg kg<sup>-1</sup>), water stable aggregates % (WSA %), soil organic matter content % (SOM %), nitrates (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>,  $\mu$ g NO<sub>3</sub><sup>--</sup>N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and ammonium ions (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>,  $\mu$ g NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and extracellular enzyme activities (EEA) of β-glucosidase (BG, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), and Nacetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>). The comparisons were done using one-way ANOVA and the data are means (n=4) ± SE (standard error); parameters indicated as NS are not significantly different (p < 0.05).

	BD		EC	AC	WSA %		BG	NAGase	NO <sub>3</sub> -	$\mathbf{NH_{4}^{+}}$
	(g cm <sup>-3</sup> )		(µS cm <sup>-1</sup> )	(mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	(%)	SOM %	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup>	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup> dry	$(\mu g N g^{-1}$	$(\mu g N g^{-1})$
Parameter	(NS)	рН	(NS)	(NS)	(NS)	(%)	dry soil h <sup>-1</sup> )	soil h <sup>-1</sup> )	dry soil)	dry soil)
PS	$0.92\pm0.04$	$6.5^{a} \pm 0.02$	$104 \pm 8$	825 ± 25	59 ± 4	$2.3^{a} \pm 0.2$	$0.41^{a} \pm 0.03$	$0.15^{a} \pm 0.002$	$5.0^{a} \pm 2$	5.4 <sup>b</sup> ±2
AS	$1.1 \pm 0.1$	$6.2^{b} \pm 0.09$	93 ± 14	$818 \pm 30$	59 ± 7	$2.0^{b} \pm 0.1$	$0.30^{b} \pm 0.02$	$0.10^{b} \pm 0.003$	1.3 <sup>b</sup> ±1	8.5 <sup>a</sup> ±1

**Table 3.3:** Mean abundances (log<sub>10</sub> copies per g dry soil) of total bacterial (*16S* rRNA), nitrifying (*amoA*), and denitrifying (*nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZI*) genes and the ratio between *nirS*+*nirK*/*nosZI*, *nir/16S* rRNA *and nosZI*/*16S* rRNA genes in PS (perennial cropping systems) and AS (annual cropping systems) at the pre-conversion stage. The comparisons were done using one-way ANOVA and the data are means (n=4)  $\pm$  SE; gene abundances and ratio indicated as NS are not significantly different (p < 0.05).

							nirS+nirK/16S	
Gene	<i>16S</i> rRNA	amoA	nirS	nirK	nosZI	nirS+nirK/nosZI	(NS)	nosZI/16S
PS	$9.6^{a} \pm 0.1$	$6.0^{a} \pm 0.3$	$7.8^{a} \pm 0.05$	8.1ª±0.1	$5.0^{a} \pm 0.1$	3.3 <sup>a</sup> ± 0.1	$1.7 \pm 0.01$	$0.52^{a} \pm 0.01$
AS	9.3 <sup>b</sup> ±0.1	$5.7^{b} \pm 0.1$	$7.7^{b} \pm 0.04$	$7.9^{b} \pm 0.1$	$4.8^{b} \pm 0.1$	$3.0^{b} \pm 0.1$	$1.7\pm0.02$	$0.51^{b}\pm0.01$

Correlation and multivariate analyses were conducted to assess potential interactions between soil health parameters and SMC gene abundances and showed that total bacterial community size and NFG abundances were positively correlated with SOM (correlation coefficient of 0.50, p < 0.05). In addition, there were positive correlations between NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels and both *nirS* gene abundance (+0.78) and *nirK* gene abundance (+0.60). Pearson's correlation analysis demonstrated correlations among parameters tested and abundances of total bacterial (16S rRNA), nitrifying (amoA), and denitrifying (nirS, nirK, and nosZI) genes (Figure 3.1) which prompted the creation of a PCA loading plot (Figure 3.2) to visualize the multivariate relationships among these parameters. The plot revealed that the first two principal components, PC1 and PC2, accounted for 42.2% and 15.7% of the dataset variance, respectively (Figure 3.2). Notably, pH, EC, AC, SOM %, NAGase, NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, BD, and gene abundances for the total bacterial community (*16S* rRNA), amoA, nirS, and nirK were identified as significant variables associated with PC1, while WSA %, BG and nosZI gene abundances loaded on PC2 (Figure 3.2). The MANOVA analysis (Supplementary table 3.2) yielded significant effects (Pillai index = 0.83) for various soil parameters, including pH, SOM %, EEA (BG and NAGase), NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, and NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels (p < 0.05). Additionally, the analysis revealed significant separation among the groups for total bacterial community abundance and abundances of NFGs including amoA, nirS, nirK, and nosZI.



**Figure 3.1**: Pearson correlation results between soil health parameters- soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), soil organic matter (SOM), bulk density (BD), active carbon (AC), water stable aggregates (WSA), enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), nitrate ions (Nitrate), ammonium ions (Ammonia), *16S* rRNA abundance ("TotalBacteria"), nitrifying bacterial (*amoA*), denitrifying bacteria (*nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*) gene abundances in soils samples in the PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) before land use change.



**Figure 3.2:** A principal component analysis (PCA) of soil parameters in the PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) before land use change. Variables included were soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), active carbon (AC), bulk density (BD), water stable aggregates (WSA), soil organic matter (SOM), nitrate ions ("Nitrate"), ammonium ions ("Ammonia"), and enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), total bacterial (16S rRNA, "TotalBacteria"), nitrifying bacterial (*amoA*), denitrifying (*nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*) gene abundances. The first two principal components (PC1 and PC2) are shown. Blue triangles represent PS and red circles represent AS. Soil pH, EC, BD, SOM, ammonia, nitrate, NAGase and gene abundances for the total bacterial community (*16S* rRNA), *amoA*, *nirS*, and *nirK* were loaded onto PC1 while, BG and *nosZI* gene abundances loaded onto PC2. The two ellipses represent the two clusters: the blue ellipse illustrate the cluster of PS samples, and the red ellipse illustrates the cluster of AS samples.

# 3.3.2 Short-term impacts of agricultural land use change on soil health parameters and soil N-cycling SMC abundances

This study focused on the agricultural LUC within the CS field, specifically the transition from a perennial to an annual cropping system. The conversion from a perennial to an annual cropping system did not significantly impact WSA levels (%, p < 0.05) (Table 3.4). However, pH and NH4<sup>+</sup> levels showed a significant increase after conversion from perennial to annual cropping (CS field) (Table 3.4). In contrast, EC, AC, SOM %, and NO3<sup>-</sup> levels decreased significantly following the LUC to an annual cropping system (Table 3.4). The activity of BG significantly decreased immediately after the conversion (post-conversion sampling), which was later restored by the late-conversion sampling date in CS (Table 3.4). On the other hand, NAGase activity showed a significant increase at the late-conversion to post-conversion sampling dates, followed by a significant increase at the late-conversion sampling date, with notably higher levels than that of the pre-conversion sampling. Bulk density significantly increased after the conversion, which was later restored during the late conversion (mid-growing season) (Table 3.4).

In terms of bacterial community abundance, the total bacterial community (*16S* rRNA) size did not exhibit any significant changes after the conversion from a perennial to an annual cropping system (p < 0.05) (Table 3.5). However, nitrifier *amoA* gene abundances and denitrifier *nirS* gene abundances significantly decreased following agricultural LUC (Table 3.5). The *nirK* denitrifier community increased significantly in abundance after LUC but returned to pre-conversion levels later in the growing season, whereas *nosZI* gene abundances significantly decreased and then returned to higher levels later in the growing season (Table 3.5).

**Table 3.4:** Comparisons of soil parameters among the stages of conversion from perennial to annual cropping system in CS (converted agricultural system) soils at pre-conversion, post-conversion, and late-conversion stages. Parameters are bulk density (BD, g cm<sup>-3</sup>), pH, electrical conductivity (EC,  $\mu$ S cm<sup>-1</sup>), active carbon (AC, mg kg<sup>-1</sup>), water stable aggregates % (WSA %), soil organic matter % (SOM %), nitrates (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>,  $\mu$ g NO<sub>3</sub><sup>--</sup>N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and ammonium ions (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>,  $\mu$ g NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and extracellular enzyme activities (EEA) of β-glucosidase (BG, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>) and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>). The comparisons were done using repeated measures ANOVA and the data are means (n=4) ± SE; parameters indicated as NS are not significantly different (p < 0.05).

							BG	NAGase	NO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup>	$\mathbf{NH_{4}^{+}}$
	BD		EC	AC	WSA %	SOM %	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup>	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup>	$(\mu g N g^{-1})$	$(\mu g \ N \ g^{-1} \ dry$
Parameter	(g cm <sup>-3</sup> )	рН	(µS cm <sup>-1</sup> )	(mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	(%)	(%)	dry soil h <sup>-1</sup> )	dry soil h <sup>-1</sup> )	dry soil)	soil)
Pre-conversion	$0.98^{b} \pm 0.1$	$6.5^{b} \pm 0.02$	$104^{a} \pm 7.7$	$847^{a} \pm 51$	$67^{a} \pm 6.4$	$2.2^{a}\pm0.2$	$0.32^{a}\pm0.03$	$0.11^{b} \pm 0.01$	$8.8^{a}\pm 2$	$4.9^{b}\pm0.6$
Post-conversion	$1.1^{a} \pm 0.0$	$6.5^{b} \pm 0.03$	$94^{ab}\pm 36$	$782^{a} \pm 43$	$65^{a} \pm 4.5$	$2.0^{a}\pm0.3$	$0.25^{\mathrm{b}} \pm 0.02$	$0.07^{\circ} \pm 0.01$	$7.0^{a} \pm 1$	$8.3^{a} \pm 0.1$
Late conversion	$0.98^{b} \pm 0.0$	$6.7^{a} \pm 0.04$	$53^{b} \pm 3.8$	$456^b \pm 74$	$59^{a} \pm 2.3$	$1.2^{\rm b}\pm0.1$	$0.39^{a} \pm 0.05$	$0.15^{a} \pm 0.02$	$5.1^{b} \pm 1$	$6.2^{b}\pm0.2$
Sampling stage	*	*	*	*	NS	*	*	*	*	*

\*statistical significance of F value at p<0.05

**Table 3.5:** Mean abundances (log<sub>10</sub> copies per g dry soil) of total bacterial (*16S* rRNA), nitrifying (*amoA*), and denitrifying (*nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZI*) genes and the ratio between *nirS*+*nirK*/*nosZI*, *nirS*+*nirK*/*16S* rRNA and *nosZI*/*16S* rRNA genes in CS (converted agricultural system) at the pre-conversion, post-conversion and late-conversion stages. The comparisons were done using repeated measures ANOVA and the data are means (n=4)  $\pm$  SE; gene abundances and ratio indicated as NS are not significantly different (p < 0.05).

Gene	16S rRNA	amoA	nirS	nirK	nosZI	nirS+nirK/nosZI	nirS+nirK/16S	nosZI/16S
Pre-conversion	$9.2^{a} \pm 0.08$	$5.8^{a} \pm 0.3$	$7.6^{a} \pm 0.03$	$7.8^{b} \pm 0.09$	$4.7^{a} \pm 0.2$	3.3 <sup>a</sup> ± 0.1	1.7 <sup>a</sup> ± 0.00	$0.51^{a} \pm 0.02$
Post-conversion	$9.3^{a} \pm 0.03$	$5.4^{ab}\pm0.2$	$5.7^{\circ} \pm 0.1$	$8.3^{a} \pm 0.04$	$4.1^{b} \pm 0.1$	$2.8^{b} \pm 0.1$	1.5 <sup>b</sup> ±0.02	$0.44^{b}\pm0.01$
Late-conversion	$9.4^{a} \pm 0.2$	$5.0^{b} \pm 0.3$	$5.9^{b} \pm 0.1$	$7.8^{b} \pm 0.2$	$4.5^{a} \pm 0.2$	$3.0^{b} \pm 0.1$	$1.5^{b} \pm 0.04$	$0.48^{a} \pm 0.02$
Sampling stage	NS	*	*	*	*	*	*	*

\*statistical significance of F value at p < 0.05

Correlation and multivariate analyses were conducted to assess potential interactions among soil health parameters and SMC gene abundances. According to Pearson's correlation analysis (Figure 3.3), NH4<sup>+</sup> and *amoA* gene abundances were positively correlated (+0.59). Additionally, a weak positive correlation was observed between  $NO_3^{-1}$ levels, and *nirK* copy numbers (coefficient of +0.13), while a negative correlation was observed between NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels and *nirS* gene copies (coefficient of -0.59). Pearson's correlation analysis demonstrated correlations among soil parameters tested and abundances of total bacterial (16S rRNA), nitrifying (amoA), and denitrifying (nirS, nirK, and nosZI) genes (Figure 3.3), which prompted the creation of a PCA loading plot (Figure 3.4) to visualize the multivariate relationships among these parameters. The plot revealed that the first two principal components, PC1 and PC2, accounted for 40.9% and 19.3% of the dataset variance, respectively (Figure 3.4). Notably, pH, BG, NAGase, NH4<sup>+</sup>, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, AC, SOM %, WSA %, EC, and gene abundances for the total bacterial community (total bacteria), and *amoA* abundances were identified as significant variables loading on PC1, while BD, and *nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZI* gene abundances loaded on PC2 (Figure 3.4). The MANOVA analysis (Supplementary table 3.2) revealed a significant effect (Pillai index = 1.9) across a range of soil parameters including pH, EC, SOM %, BD, AC, BG, NAGase,  $NH_{4^+}$ ,  $NO_{3^-}$ , and NFG abundances including *amoA*, *nirK*, *nirS*, and *nosZI* (p < 0.05). These results indicate a significant separation among the groups, suggesting distinct differences in the overall pattern of variation across these soil parameters.



**Figure 3.3:** Pearson correlation results in soil health parameters after agricultural land conversion from perennial to annual cropping system with the aid of glyphosate burndown and tillage. Soil health parameters- soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), soil organic matter (SOM), bulk density (BD), active carbon (AC), water stable aggregates (WSA), enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), nitrate ions ("Nitrate"), ammonium ions ("Ammonia"), *16S* rRNA abundance ("Total bacteria"), nitrifying (*amoA*), denitrifying (*nirS*, *nirK* and *nosZI*) gene abundances in soils samples after the in the land use change.



Figure 3.4: A principal component analysis (PCA) of soil parameters after agricultural land conversion from p\_rennial to annual cropping system with the aid of glyphosate burndown and tillage. Variables included were soil pH, electrical conductivity (EC), active carbon (AC), bulk density (BD), water stable aggregates (WSA), soil organic matter (SOM), nitrate ions ("Nitrate"), ammonium ions ("Ammonia"), and enzyme activities of β-glucosidase (BG), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase), total bacterial (16S rRNA, "Total bacteria"), nitrifying (amoA), denitrifying (nirS, nirK and nosZI) gene abundances. The first two principal components (PC1 and PC2) are shown. Blue squares represent preconversion, green triangles represent post-conversion and red circles represent lateconversion. Soil pH, BG, NAGase, NH4<sup>+</sup>, NO3<sup>-</sup>, AC, SOM%, WSA%, EC, and gene abundances for the total bacterial community (16S rRNA "Total Bacteria"), and amoA were loaded onto PC1 while BD, and gene abundances for nirS, nirK, and nosZI loaded onto PC2. The three ellipses represent the three clusters: the blue ellipse illustrate the cluster of pre-conversion samples, the green ellipse illustrates the cluster of post-conversion samples, and the red ellipse illustrates the cluster of late-conversion samples.

## **3.4 Discussion**

Agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems can have significant impacts on the physical, chemical, and biological attributes of the soil, as well as on the abundance of SMCs. In this study, I aimed to evaluate differences in soil health and gene abundances of N-cycling SMCs between annual and perennial cropping systems and sought to assess the effects of agricultural LUC from a perennial to an annual cropping system by analyzing soil health and N-cycling SMC abundances in a field pre- and post-conversion.

This study yielded results with two notable observations: (i) more favorable soil health parameters were observed in PS vs. AS soils. Higher SOM levels in the PS provide an energy source for heterotrophic denitrifiers that play a crucial role in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions and consumption. Secondly, (ii) the conversion from a perennial to an annual cropping system via chemical burndown and soil disruption resulted in a decreased abundance of the *amoA* gene, which potentially led to reduced nitrification, resulting in lower levels of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. Additionally, a decrease in soil C content (SOM % (-45.5%) and AC (-46.1%) was also observed following LUC. This reduction in soil C was associated with a decreased ratio of *nirS+nirK/nosZI* genes, and a decreased ratio of *nosZI/16S* rRNA. The findings of this study provide valuable insights into the potential benefits of perennial cropping systems in promoting soil health. Furthermore, these findings highlight the importance of incorporating soil management practices into agricultural systems. Such integration helps both soil conservation and N-cycling, contributing to reduced GHG emissions.
## **3.4.1** Soil health parameters and SMC abundance in perennial and annual cropping systems

In this study, an assessment was conducted to compare soil health parameters and the abundance of N-cycling SMCs between perennial and annual cropping systems. The PS soils exhibited a significantly higher SOM content (2.3%) compared to the AS (2.0%) soils, aligning with findings from prior research (Hamza & Anderson, 2005; van Eerd et al., 2014; Morrow et al., 2016). However, there were no notable differences observed in AC levels, representing microbially available C, between the two cropping systems. This result contrasts with the research by Thomas et al. (2019), who reported higher AC levels in perennial cropping systems compared to 21-year annual cropping systems in coastal British Columbia. The statistical difference in SOM % between these systems has important implications for soil health and microbial activity. The undisturbed PS soils can accumulate more SOM due to the buildup of surface residues. In contrast, the frequently disturbed AS soils exhibit lower SOM levels. Within the PS soils, orchardgrass contributes N-rich proteins that undergo rapid decomposition, while live roots release organic acids (Angers et al., 1995; Ruan et al., 2019), collectively enhancing SOM %. In contrast, the AS soils contain corn stover residues characterized by high cellulose and lignin content, rendering them more resistant to decomposition (Bolinder et al., 1999).

The higher SOM content in the PS soils serves as a valuable nutrient source for both plants and microbes, providing a habitat and nutrient supply for diverse SMCs, including various bacterial and fungal species. The ample SOM in PS soils ensures energy supply for these SMCs, as evidenced by higher abundance of total bacterial communities (bacterial *16S* rRNA) and heterotrophic denitrifier communities (*nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZI*) assessed via qPCR analysis. Furthermore, the PS soils exhibit significantly higher levels of BG and NAGase activities, indicating potentially greater microbial activity and enhanced nutrient acquisition in PS soils (Ekenler & Tabatabai, 2003; Chen et al., 2011). This higher microbial activity can lead to increased biomass production, resulting in higher necromass levels. These factors may have collectively contributed to the observed elevation in SOM % compared to the AS soils (Ruan et al., 2019; Liu et al., 2021).

While significant statistical differences weren't observed when comparing EC, WSA %, and BD between PS and AS soils, a notable difference in pH was detected, with the PS soils exhibiting a significantly higher pH. Despite the relatively small pH difference (0.3 units, equivalent to 0.5 mol dm<sup>-3</sup> of hydrogen ion [H<sup>+</sup>] concentration), both values remained within the recommended range by Ontario Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (OMAFRA). The pH and EC variations can exhibit considerable influence on soil health and the activities of N-cycling SMCs (Piotrowska-Długosz et al., 2022). These factors impact soil nutrient availability and ion concentrations, consequently affecting the composition and metabolic functions of SMCs, with potential impacts on nutrient cycling dynamics and overall soil health.

Microbial extracellular enzymes play a crucial role in soil processes by driving nutrient cycling, including breaking down SOM, releasing minerals, and transforming N (Stege et al., 2010; Yang et al., 2012). These enzyme activities respond quickly to changes in soil management, like input of fertilizers or tilling, making them a valuable indicator of soil health changes. In the current study, BG which catalyzes the breakdown of complex carbohydrates such as cellulose and hemicellulose into simpler sugars such as glucose (Stege et al., 2010; Vazquez et al., 2019), and NAGase activity which catalyzes N- mineralization (Yang et al., 2012) which can be used by SMCs as an energy source (Gougoulias et al., 2014) showed higher levels (BG 26.8% and NAGase 33.3%) in the PS than AS soils. These observations aligned with Tyler, (2019) and Vazquez et al. (2019) who similarly reported significantly higher levels of EEAs in perennial cropping systems compared to annual cropping systems that underwent tillage. Microbial EEAs indicate the abundance and functioning of SMCs. The differences in EEAs between PS and AS could be related to differences in nutrient availability between the two systems. PS did not receive synthetic fertilizer inputs, which may have resulted in PS SMCs investing more energy in acquiring nutrients from existing organic sources. Conversely, AS which was regularly exposed to synthetic fertilizers, may have resulted in reduced microbial energy expenditures for nutrient acquisition.

In this study, significantly higher levels of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> in the AS (36.5%) compared to the PS soils were observed, while the levels of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in the PS (74.0%) were significantly higher compared to the AS soils. This may be due to the higher *amoA* gene abundances in the PS (Hussain et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020). The significantly higher abundance of the *amoA* gene associated with nitrifying microorganisms in the PS soils indicates a greater potential for efficient conversion of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> to NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> compared to the AS soils resulting lower NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and higher NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels in the PS soils (Sahrawat, 2008). The higher NAGase activity observed in the PS soils which promotes N-mineralization and the release of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> (Das & Varma, 2010; Tabatabai et al., 2010), the higher *amoA* abundance may have contributed to the lower NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels observed in the PS soils (Amoo & Babalola, 2017). The addition of NPK fertilizer to the AS soils stimulate plant growth (Mashamaite et al., 2022), which did not receive any fertilizer application. The external addition of N through fertilizer, along with the natural processes of N-cycling may have contributed to the increased NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> content in the AS soils.

Conversely, the PS soils exhibited significantly higher levels of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> compared to the AS soils. This difference can be attributed to lower *amoA* gene abundance and the regular tillage practices in the AS, which have a detrimental impact on soil structure (Castellini et al., 2019) and can potentially lead to leaching of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (Beaudoin et al., 2005). While NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels exhibited a significantly higher values in the AS soils, the lower abundance of *amoA*, responsible for NH4<sup>+</sup> oxidation to NO3<sup>-</sup> in the soil, may have contributed to the observed lower levels of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in the AS. Furthermore, it is important to consider that the AS field was mono cropped with corn in the previous year prior to sample collection. Corn is known for its efficient uptake and utilization of  $NO_{3}^{-}$  (Hussain et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020). Therefore, the enhanced  $NO_3^-$  uptake by corn plants may have depleted the available NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> in the AS soils, contributing to the observed lower NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels. In contrast, the PS soils exhibit a significantly higher abundance of *amoA* genes, resulting in an higher capacity for  $NH_4^+$  oxidation to  $NO_3^-$  and an associated higher levels of  $NO_3^-$ . Additionally, PS soils having experienced no disturbance, maintained a better soil structure (Zhang et al., 2020), reducing the likelihood of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> leaching and resulting in higher NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels.

Denitrification, which involves the reduction of  $NO_3^-$  to  $N_2$  (Hanrahan & Chan, 2005; Cabello et al., 2009; Stein & Klotz, 2016) is an essential process for mitigating environmental  $NO_3^-$  pollution (Skiba, 2008). In this study, the PS soil exhibited higher levels of  $NO_3^-$  compared to the AS soil, which is necessary for initiating the denitrification

process (Braker et al., 2000; Butterbach-Bahl & Dannenmann, 2011). The higher abundance of *nirS* and *nirK* genes in the PS soil suggests a higher potential for denitrification to occur in the PS soils, whereas lower abundances of *nirS* and *nirK* in the AS soils suggested a lower potential for denitrification to occur (Wrage et al., 2001). Furthermore, the PS soil exhibited a significantly higher abundance of *nosZI* genes, which encode the enzyme responsible for reducing N<sub>2</sub>O to N<sub>2</sub>, suggesting a higher capacity for potential N<sub>2</sub>O reduction in the PS soils compared to the AS soils (Skiba, 2008).

The significantly higher ratio of nirS+nirK/nosZI genes in the PS soil, compared to the AS soil, indicates a greater capacity for the reduction of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> to N<sub>2</sub>O than N<sub>2</sub>O to N<sub>2</sub>, consequently leading to higher potential N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. However, the *nosZI/16S* rRNA gene ratio was significantly higher in the PS compared to AS soils, indicating that a larger proportion of the SMC has the capacity to reduce N<sub>2</sub>O to N<sub>2</sub>. In contrast, the AS soils exhibited a significantly lower *nirS+nirK/nosZI* and *nosZI/16S* rRNA ratio, suggesting a potentially lower capacity for N<sub>2</sub>O emissions and a potentially lower ability for a complete denitrification. In contrast, the PS soils may feature a potentially active internal N-cycle, ultimately resulting in reduced N<sub>2</sub>O.

# 3.4.2 Short-term impacts of agricultural land use change on soil health parameters and soil N-cycling SMC abundance.

This study results demonstrate the agricultural LUC from a perennial to an annual cropping system by way of shallow tillage of perennial biomass combined with glyphosate application, fertilization and replanting to soybean has an impact on soil health parameters and the abundance of N-cycling SMCs. Although there is a wealth of literature comparing perennial and annual cropping systems, research specifically examining the impacts of

transitioning from a perennial to an annual cropping system on SMCs is scarce (DuPont et al., 2010; Partoazar, 2011).

Results indicate a significant decline in SOM content following the LUC in the CS soils, particularly during the late-conversion phase. Agricultural LUC that includes the application of glyphosate has been demonstrated to have a direct adverse effect on the abundance and composition of SMCs, as reported by Lancaster et al. (2010). However, when synthetic fertilizer is added, providing essential nutrients such as N, P, and K, the microbial population known as R-strategists benefits from these nutrient inputs (Ho et al., 2017). These nutrients act as a stimulus, promoting microbial growth and activity, as microorganisms rely on nutrients for their metabolic processes. The increase in BG and NAGase enzyme levels following the LUC may further enhance microbial activity (Tabatabai et al., 2010; Uwituze et al., 2022). The likely increased activity of R-strategists and BG and NAGase activities in the CS soils may lead to accelerated rates of decomposition. This acceleration can result in a rapid breakdown of organic matter in the soil (Tabatabai et al., 2010). The greater availability of nutrients and energy sources further amplifies microbial activity, potentially leading to increased decomposition and mineralization of organic matter (Flavel & Murphy, 2006). Consequently, this process could contribute to the observed significant reduction in SOM % in the CS soils following the LUC. Additionally, AC may have been utilized by microbes due to higher microbial activity on the topsoil, leading to a decrease (-46.2%) in AC following the conversion. Decreased levels of AC can result in increased competition between the microbes, ultimately favoring the proliferation of heterotrophic nitrifier (*amoA*) and denitrifier (*nirS*, nirK and nosZI) communities which are best adapted to the new habitat conditions

(Hibbing et al., 2010). Therefore, the observed decrease in gene abundances after LUC may be explained by the competitive exclusion of less adapted microbes.

The current study showed that the transition from a perennial to an annual soybean cropping system had a significant impact on soil  $NO_3^-$ ,  $NH_4^+$ , pH, and EC. The decrease in  $NO_{3}$  and increase in NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels observed after the field conversion could be attributed to several factors. The application of NPK fertilizer to the CS field during LUC may have resulted in a significant increase (+41.0%) in NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels compared to the pre-conversion phase (Jin et al., 2022; Mashamaite et al., 2022). However, the abundance of nitrifier genes (amoA) was significantly decreased following LUC. This reduction in nitrifier gene abundances suggests a potential decrease in nitrification capacity (Wrage et al., 2001). The combination of increased NH4<sup>+</sup> levels and decreased *amoA* gene abundance in the CS soils (Wrage et al., 2001; Hart et al., 2018; Feng et al., 2020), likely contributed to the substantial reduction (-42.1%) in  $NO_3^{-1}$  levels, indicating a reduced potential for nitrification to occur. The first sampling day after the LUC (post-conversion) revealed a noteworthy increase in BD (+12.2%). Increased soil BD following agricultural LUC can lead to compaction, which reduces the size of soil pores. Compacted soils typically have fewer and smaller pores, limiting the diffusion of  $O_2$  into the soil, which limits available  $O_2$  for the SMCs. Under O<sub>2</sub>-limiting conditions, anaerobic microbes, which drive denitrification processes, can become more active. This can increase the potential denitrification, a process that reduces NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> to N<sub>2</sub> (Stein & Klotz, 2016). The abundance of denitrifiers bearing the nirS and nosZI genes decreased, while the nirK-bearing gene abundance increased in compacted soils. This suggests more *nirK*-bearing denitrifiers may contribute to N<sub>2</sub>O production after agricultural LUC. A decrease in soil BD following at the late-conversion phase indicates

an increase in soil pore spaces and O<sub>2</sub> availability. This potentially facilitates heterotrophic nitrification processes which increases N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (Stein & Klotz, 2016). The findings of this study reveal that there were no significant differences in the WSA % following the LUC from a perennial to an annual cropping system. These results are consistent with previous microcosm studies that also reported no substantial changes in WSA % when glyphosate was applied to intensively managed soils (Panettieri et al., 2013). The presence of pre-incubation artifacts could have influenced this study, contributing to the absence of a difference in the WSA.

The findings of this research indicate that the agricultural LUC resulted in a decrease in the activity of NAGase (-36.4%) and BG (-21.9%) enzymes. To my knowledge, this phenomenon has received limited attention in previous research (Panettieri et al., 2013). The addition of glyphosate and the reduction in SOM % (Stege et al., 2010) may have collectively contributed to the decline in the microbial community responsible for BG and NAGase production, resulting in decreased enzyme activities. Furthermore, the availability of N from added fertilizers may have provided microbes with a readily available N source, potentially reducing their need to produce NAGase (Kraft et al., 2011). There is a relative scarcity of research focused on examining the impacts of LUC on bacterial community abundance (Partoazar, 2011). The absence of significant difference in the abundance of the total bacterial community after the LUC suggests the presence of a diverse range of bacterial species with adaptability to varying conditions, including pH, EC and nutrient availability (Ho et al., 2017). These bacteria can access and utilize available resources, such as nutrients added through fertilizer, for their growth and reproduction. However, due to its universal nature, the quantification of bacterial community via qPCR

of *16S* rRNA targets not only live microbes but also includes dead cells. Furthermore, the presence of multiple copies of the bacterial *16S* rRNA gene per genome (1 to 13 copies) (Větrovský & Baldrian, 2013; Hassler et al., 2022) further complicates the estimation. Therefore, there is a potential risk of overestimating total bacterial community abundance, emphasizing the importance of interpreting the results cautiously.

Following LUC, a notable decline (-13.8%) was observed in the abundance of the nitrifier *amoA* gene. The decrease in *amoA* gene abundance may be due to the application of glyphosate, which has demonstrated direct effects on SMCs (Lancaster et al., 2010). Furthermore, significant changes in the abundance of *nir* genes following the LUC were observed. Specifically, there was a significant decrease in the *nirS* denitrifier abundance while the *nirK* denitrifier abundance significantly increased after LUC. The functions of *nir* genes are similar, however, they vary in sensitivity to management practices and differ in structure (Sun & Jiang, 2022), with *nirS* being more sensitive, whereas *nirK* being less sensitive to environmental changes (Azziz et al., 2017). The rhizosphere effect in agricultural soil (Hou et al., 2018) may have a greater impact on the abundance of *nirS* denitrifiers, suggesting that the transition from orchardgrass to soybean could contribute to a reduction in the *nirS* gene abundance. Conversely, the increase in *nirK* denitrifiers following LUC could be due to the availability of N sources in the soil. It is possible that *nirK* denitrifiers represent K-strategists, characterized by their higher survivability in the environment (Bohn et al., 2014). However, the increased nirK community may increase the capacity for potential  $N_2O$  production. Additionally, a significant decrease in *nosZI* gene abundance was observed. A significant decrease in *nosZI* abundance may affect the reduction of N<sub>2</sub>O to N<sub>2</sub> (Domeignoz-Horta et al., 2015). Furthermore, the significant decrease in the *nosZI/16S* rRNA ratio suggests a potentially reduced capacity for  $N_2O$  reduction to  $N_2$ , thereby increasing the potential for  $N_2O$  emissions following agricultural LUC.

Finally, the abundance of *nirK* and *nosZI* genes in the late-conversion phase returned to levels similar to the pre-conversion phase following LUC. This phenomenon may be related to the ability of SMCs to adapt to the new environment over time (Chase et al., 2021), and the ubiquitous nature of *nir* genes in SMCs (Jacoby et al., 2017). Although glyphosate can directly impact SMCs, its half-life is approximately 30 days, and thus its toxicity diminishes over time (Duke, 2020), allowing microbes to adapt to the new environmental conditions.

## **3.5 Conclusion**

Firstly, in comparing PS and AS soils, the prediction was that the frequent use of chemical herbicides, fertilizers, and tillage in AS would reduce soil C content and overall soil health, consequently lowering the gene abundances of N-cycling SMCs responsible for N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. The PS exhibited significantly higher SOM content, serving as an energy source for heterotrophic microbial communities, as evidenced by markedly higher BG and NAGase activities. Moreover, lower NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels and higher NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels in the PS suggested higher nitrification potential. Although the *nirS+nirK/nosZI* ratio was notably lower in the AS soils compared to the PS soils, the potential denitrifier community activity in the AS soils may be significantly higher, potentially resulting in higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Conversely, the PS soils harbor greater SMC abundances, indicating a more robust internal N-cycle, which may lead to lower N<sub>2</sub>O production compared to the AS soils.

Secondly, the impact of agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems was investigated, with the prediction that this transition, involving chemical burndown and tillage, would decrease the abundance of nitrifier (amoA) genes while increasing the nirS+nirK/nosZI gene ratio associated with N2O emissions. The results indicated a reduction in the soil C pool, including SOM and AC, following LUC, with distinct responses among other soil health parameters. Furthermore, the results indicated an increase in NH4<sup>+</sup> levels and a decrease in NO3<sup>-</sup> levels after LUC which is likely related to the decreased abundance of *amoA*, which plays a pivotal role in nitrification and results in the oxidation of NH4<sup>+</sup> to NO3<sup>-</sup>. CS exhibited unique trends in BG and NAGase activities, which decreased and then increased after LUC, in contrast to the PS and AS soils collected on the same sampling dates. This difference suggested that the changes were not solely attributable to environmental factors. While the total bacterial community (16S rRNA) abundance remained stable, N-cycling SMCs responded differentially to LUC, with an increase in *nirK* and a decrease in *nosZI* abundances, indicating the potential for increased N<sub>2</sub>O emissions following agricultural LUC. To establish a direct link between the effects of LUC on the N-cycling SMCs and N<sub>2</sub>O to N<sub>2</sub> reduction, future studies measuring N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, denitrifier activity (mRNA), and microbial community structure would provide insights into the microbial taxa present, their functional potential, and their interactions within the community.

## Appendix:

**Supplementary table 3.1:** Particle size distributions of sand (50  $\mu$ m – 2 mm), silt (2  $\mu$ m – 50  $\mu$ m), and clay (<2  $\mu$ m) in PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system) soils (n=4).

Field	Soil particle size distribution
PS	Sandy Clay
	(46% Sand, 11% Silt, 43% Clay)
CS	Sandy Clay
	(54% Sand, 5% Silt, 41% Clay)
AS	Clay
	(44% Sand, 9% Silt, 47% Clay)

**Supplementary table 3.2:** Results of a multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) comparing the perennial cropping system (PS) and annual cropping system (AS) in the prior to land use change (LUC) and the converted agricultural system (CS) subjected to land use change (post LUC).

	Df	Pillai index	F value	Pr (>F)	
Prior to LUC	1	0.8	2.4	0.18	NS
Post LUC	2	1.9	33.1	3.10E-14	***

NS indicates there is no significant difference (p < 0.05); \*\*\*statistical significance of F value at p < 0.001.

Supplementary table 3.3: Comparisons of soil parameters among the stages of LUC in PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) at pre-conversion, post-conversion, and late-conversion stages. Parameters are bulk density (BD, gcm<sup>-3</sup>), pH, electrical conductivity (EC,  $\mu$ S cm<sup>-1</sup>), active carbon (AC, mg kg<sup>-1</sup>), water stable aggregates % (WSA %), soil organic matter % (SOM %), nitrates (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>,  $\mu$ g NO<sub>3</sub><sup>--</sup>N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and ammonium ions (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>,  $\mu$ g NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), and extracellular enzyme activities (EEA) of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>) and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>). The comparisons were done using repeated measures ANOVA and the data are means (n=4) ± SE; parameters share the same letter are not significantly different (p

<0.	05).
-----	------

Field	Sampling stage	RD		EC	AC	WSA %	SOM %	BG	NAGase	NO <sub>3</sub> -	$\mathbf{NH}_{4}^{+}$
		(g cm <sup>-3</sup> )	рН	(μS cm <sup>-1</sup> )	(mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	(%)	(%)	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup> dry soil h <sup>-1</sup> )	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup> dry soil h <sup>-1</sup> )	(µg N g <sup>-1</sup> dry soil)	(µg N g <sup>-1</sup> dry soil)
	Pre-conversion	$1.1^{a} \pm 0.04$	$6.3^{b}\pm~0.08$	$64^{a} \pm 10$	$791^{a} \pm 36$	$62^b \pm 4$	$2.4^{a}\pm0.3$	$0.26^{\text{b}}\pm0.02$	$0.07^{\circ} \pm 0.02$	$1.3^{\mathrm{a}}\pm0.4$	$5.5^{\rm a}\pm 0.3$
PS	Post- conversion	$0.9^b\pm\ 0.03$	$6.4^a\pm~0.06$	$47^{c}\pm 8$	$746^{b} \pm 20$	$86^{a}\pm2$	$2.7^{b}\pm0.4$	$0.28^{ab}\pm0.03$	$0.13^b\pm0.00$	$1.0^{\mathrm{a}}\pm0.4$	$4.9^{a}\pm0.1$
	Late- conversion	$0.9^{b}\pm~0.3$	$6.4^a\pm~0.07$	$53^{b}\pm 9$	$750^{ab} \pm 41$	$62^{b} \pm 7$	$2.0^{a} \pm 0.3$	$0.37^{a} \pm 0.03$	$0.16^{\rm a}\pm 0.01$	$1.0^{\mathrm{a}}\pm0.2$	$5.3^{a}\pm0.2$
AS	<b>Pre-conversion</b>	$1.3^{a}\pm~0.04$	$6.5^a\pm~0.03$	$93^{\mathrm{a}}\pm14$	$863^{a} \pm 33$	$52^b \pm 11$	$1.9^{ab}\pm0.1$	$0.39^{\rm a}\pm 0.04$	$0.13^{\text{a}}\pm0.02$	$2.1^{\rm a}\pm 0.8$	$9.6^{\rm a}\pm0.4$
	Post- conversion	$1.0^{b}\pm~0.02$	$6.3^b\pm~0.02$	$39^{b}\pm 6$	$787^{a}\pm48$	$76^{\mathrm{a}} \pm 10$	$2.2^{a}\pm0.2$	$0.40^{a}\pm0.03$	$0.13^{a}\pm0.01$	$3.0^{a}\pm0.8$	$6.5^{a} \pm 0.4$
	Late- conversion	$1.1^{b} \pm 0.05$	$6.5^{a}\pm~0.04$	$73^{a} \pm 7$	$681^{b} \pm 36$	$63^{b} \pm 4$	$1.2^{b} \pm 0.1$	$0.41^{a}\pm0.05$	$0.10^{b} \pm 0.01$	$4.0^{\mathrm{a}}\pm0.6$	$6.6^{\mathrm{a}} \pm 0.5$

**Supplementary table 3.4:** Mean abundances (log<sub>10</sub> copies per g dry soil) of total bacterial (*16S* rRNA), nitrifying (*amoA*), and denitrifying (*nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZI*) genes in PS (perennial cropping system) and AS (annual cropping system) at the pre-conversion, post-conversion and late-conversion stages. The comparisons were done using repeated measures ANOVA and the data are means (n=4)  $\pm$  SE; gene abundances share the same letter are not significantly different (p <0.05).

		Gene abundances (log <sub>10</sub> copies g <sup>-1</sup> dry soil)						
Field	Sampling stage	16S rRNA	nirK	nosZI				
PS	<b>Pre-conversion</b>	$9.7^{a}\pm0.1$	$4.9^{b}\pm0.1$	$7.8^{a} \pm 0.1$	$8.2^{\rm b}\pm0.1$	$5.0^{\mathrm{a}} \pm 0.2$		
	Post-conversion	$9.9^{a}\pm0.1$	$4.9^{b}\pm0.2$	$6.1^{b} \pm 0.2$	$8.2^{b} \pm 0.1$	$4.8^{\mathrm{a}} \pm 0.1$		
	Late-conversion	$9.7^{\mathrm{a}}\pm0.1$	$5.7^{a} \pm 0.2$	$5.7^{\rm c} \pm 0.1$	$9.0^{a}\pm0.1$	$4.8^{a} \pm 0.1$		
AS	Pre-conversion	$9.3^{a}\pm0.1$	$5.4^{a} \pm 0.6$	$7.9^{a} \pm 0.1$	$7.9^{b} \pm 0.2$	$5.2^{a} \pm 0.2$		
	Post-conversion	$9.3^{a}\pm0.1$	$4.9^{a} \pm 0.4$	$6.1^{b} \pm 0.2$	$7.9^{ab} \pm 0.3$	$5.2^{a} \pm 0.4$		
	Late-conversion	$9.6^{a} \pm 0.4$	$5.1^{a} \pm 0.1$	$5.8^{b}\pm0.1$	$8.7^{\mathrm{a}} \pm 0.4$	$5.1^{a} \pm 0.2$		



Supplementary figure 3.1: Google Maps. (2023). [County Road 6, Enterprise, Ontario, Canada] [Satellite Map]. Retrieved July, 2023, from

https://www.google.com/maps/place/4965+County+Rd+6,+Enterprise,+ON+K0K+1Z0

The sampling site was situated in Stone Mills, Ontario, Canada, and compassed of four distinct fields: PS (perennial cropping systems), CS (converted system, previously a PS and underwent land-use change within the study period), AS1, and AS2 (annual cropping systems). The sampling was conducted along four transects, each spaced approximately 100 m apart from one another.

Chapter 4: Linking land use change with N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in the presence of C and N: An incubation study.

### ABSTRACT

Agricultural LUC involving conventional agricultural practices, such as synthetic fertilizer application and tillage can have significant impacts on GHG emissions. In the current laboratory incubation study, I aimed to investigate the interaction between exogenous C and N availability and N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in soils collected from agricultural fields impacted by LUC. The soils used in the incubation study were obtained from a field site located in Stone Mills, Ontario, Canada, consisting of three fields. One annual cropping system (AS) was regularly cultivated and planted to cash crops. One of two perennial cropping systems (PS) was left intact, as a PS system, while the other was converted into an annual cropping system and planted to soybean (Glycine max L.) (CS) on May 25<sup>th</sup>, 2021, after chemical burndown and shallow tillage of perennial biomass. Soil sampling was conducted on October 30th, 2021, during plant maturation, and bulk soil was collected from each field. Soils were placed in mason jars and had either zero exogenous C or N added (control), or had glucose (G), urea (U), or both glucose and urea (G+U) applied (C:N = 24:1) to soils (n=3). The soils were destructively sampled over time to characterize short-term changes in biological soil health indicators (e.g., SOM, AC, extracellular enzyme activities and plant available N levels); a parallel set of jars were used to measure net N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes over time. The PS soils emitted the lowest fluxes of net  $N_2O$  and  $CO_2$ , whereas AS soils produced the highest net fluxes under the given experimental conditions. The net rates of N-mineralization and nitrification were significantly higher in the AS soils. The addition of C and N had a significant impact on the fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> in the PS, CS, and AS soils. Measured soil N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes ranged from 2.1 ± 0.6 to 4.4 ± 1.3 µg N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> across all treatments evaluated, with the G+U treatment having the highest levels of N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes of all the treatments. Measured soil CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes ranged from 587 ± 176 to 1900 ± 571 µg C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> across all treatments evaluated, with the G+U treatment having the highest levels of CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes despite soils being exposed to varying degrees of agricultural intensification. The AS soils exhibited the highest levels of N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes (4.4 ± 1.3 µg N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes (1900 ± 571 µg C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>), followed by CS (max N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes of 2.8 ± 0.8 µg N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> and max CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes of 1754 ± 524 µg C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) and PS (max N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes of 2.4 ± 0.7 µg N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> and max CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes 1221 ± 362 µg C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) soils. These results support the prediction that agricultural land use can have a significant impact on GHG fluxes, and application of exogenous C and N would influence the fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub>.

**Keywords:** glucose, urea, annual cropping system, perennial cropping system, nitrification, nitrogen mineralization, soil organic matter

## Introduction

Land use encompasses the various ways in which humans utilize or manage land, including agriculture, urban development, and other activities (Ramankutty & Foley, 1999;Ritchie & Roser, 2013; Winkler et al., 2021). Agricultural land use involves cultivating crops and performing other activities related to food production (Dolly et al., 2018), and it is a significant component of land use worldwide, covering roughly 40% of the global land area (USEPA, 2022). The conversion of perennial to annual cropping systems constitutes significant agricultural LUC that can be classified as an intensification strategy (FAO, 2018), and in Ontario often involves the use of chemical burndown and tillage techniques to prepare the soil for planting crops (Lambin et al., 2000; Malézieux, 2012; Bessou et al., 2013; Padbhushan et al., 2022).

The use of these techniques can lead to soil degradation and loss of SOM, which can adversely affect soil health and SMCs (Murty et al., 2002; Bekele, 2019; Kanissery et al., 2019; Turley et al., 2020). In addition, the transition from perennial to annual cropping systems can also contribute to increased GHG emissions into the atmosphere (Burney et al., 2010; Okada et al., 2019) which is a pressing environmental concern (Chen et al., 2019; Government of Canada, 2022; USEPA, 2022) due to global warming, and other manifestations of global climate change (IPCC, 2013; IPCC, 2021). The primary GHGs include CO<sub>2</sub>, and N<sub>2</sub>O (Hale et al., 2008; Dale et al., 2011; Ito & Inatomi, 2018). Nitrous oxide has a notably higher global warming potential (298-310 times) compared to CO<sub>2</sub> (baseline at 1) (Kudeyarov, 2020), and is the most important GHG contributing to ozone layer depletion in the stratosphere (Ravishankara et al., 2009; Ito & Inatomi, 2018). Furthermore, N<sub>2</sub>O emissions predominantly occur through the processes of nitrification (Sahrawat, 2008; Nunes-Alves, 2016) and denitrification (Skiba, 2008), both of which are mediated by SMCs. Soil management practices, including tillage (Bayer et al., 2015), the use of herbicides (van

72

Bruggen et al., 2021), and the addition of synthetic fertilizers such as urea (Wang et al., 2019; Rubio et al., 2022), have been identified as notable sources of GHG emissions. These practices can influence the activity of SMCs, increasing N<sub>2</sub>O emission potential.

Soil C availability plays a significant role in the emission of GHGs (O'Neill et al., 2020). The decomposition of SOM can release C and other nutrients that promote microbial activity, ultimately leading to increased N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> production (Dijkstra et al., 2010). Additionally, the denitrification and heterotrophic nitrification processes require C as an energy source for microbial growth and activity. Agricultural practices such as tillage and crop residue management can have a significant impact on soil C and N availability and thereby, N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (Balesdent et al., 2000). Furthermore, the use of synthetic fertilizers (Kudeyarov, 2020) and soil management practices such as tillage (Bayer et al., 2015), can alter the availability of C:N ratio within the soil. Such modifications can have significant implications for GHG emissions (Brust, 2019).

This chapter outlines the results of a laboratory incubation study that examined the interaction between agricultural LUC and N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in the presence of exogenous C and N. I predicted that agricultural intensification involving the addition of C and N through external amendments, can increase microbial activity, ultimately resulting in elevated fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub>. To test this, soils (i.e., perennial cropping system [PS], annual cropping system [AS] and converted system [CS]) were amended with glucose as a C source and urea as a N source and a Gasmet Terra5000 Fourier transmission infra-red (FTIR) portable gas analyzer was used to measure N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions at different time intervals. Additionally, SOM %, microbial extracellular enzyme assays, particularly BG, and NAGase activities and soil AC were measured at the end of the incubation period. The results demonstrated that agricultural soils with higher inputs of exogenous C and N exhibited higher N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes compared to soils with no inputs. Moreover, the amendment of both C and N resulted in elevated GHG fluxes, with the highest fluxes observed in the combined C and N treatment, while the lowest fluxes were recorded in the soil with no amendments. Furthermore, the study results demonstrated that N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes were notably higher in the AS soils compared to both CS and PS, whereas CS and PS showed more similar trends. CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes were notably higher in the AS soils, followed by CS and PS. While previous studies have investigated different amendments at the field level (Huang et al., 2002: Huang et al., 2004; Jha et al., 2020), there is a limited number of studies specifically examining the combined effects of simple sugars and N-fertilizer on GHG fluxes during LUC.

### 4.2 Materials and Methods

## 4.2.1 Site description and soil sampling

The soils for the incubation study were collected from an operational farm located in Stone Mills, Ontario (44° 44' 65.17'' N and 76° 83'58.65''). This location falls within the Great Lakes Central Lowland physiographical region and resides within the mixedwood plains ecoregion. The prevailing climatic conditions within this region were characterized by a mean annual temperature of 7.8°C and a mean annual precipitation of 951.4 mm (Environment and Climate Change, Canada: Kingston Pumping Station, 1981-2010). The prevailing soil composition at the study site was taxonomically classified as the Otonabee series, falling within the Brunisolic Order. This soil order was further categorized as a constituent of the brown forest great soil group, and the degraded brown forest soil group and the family is Otonabee, as per the Canadian system of soil classification. The field site was comprised of three fields. One annual cropping system (AS) was regularly cultivated for cash crops for ten years and planted to corn (*Zea mays* L.) in 2020 and was fertilized with urea [CO(NH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]. The AS had a history of being planted with corn and received mono ammonium phosphate fertilizer (MAP: 12-52-0 NPK ratio) from 2015-2019. The remaining two perennial cropping systems had not been cultivated for cash crop production in over 50 years. These fields were both orchardgrass (*Dactylis glomerata*) perennial systems. One perennial system was left intact (PS), while the remaining field was converted to annual cropping (soybean, *Glycine max* L.) and classified as a "converted system" (CS). On May 25<sup>th</sup>, 2021, glyphosate was applied to the AS and CS fields, while the PS field was left intact. The AS and CS fields were shallowly tilled to a depth of 5-8 cm, superphosphate fertilizer (6-32-23 NPK ratio) was then applied at a rate of 280 kg per ha and planted to soybeans (*Glycine max* L.). Soil sampling was conducted on October 30<sup>th</sup>, 2021, during the plant maturation stage in the AS and CS fields. Bulk soil samples were collected from a depth of 0–20 cm within each field and transported to Trent University for storage at -20°C until further use.

## 4.2.2 Experimental design

In this laboratory incubation study, soils (<2 mm) were pre-incubated prior to the start of the experiment. Specifically, 200 g of soil was placed in 1 L mason jars and deionized water was added to adjust the water holding capacity (WHC) to 60% (Harding & Ross, 1964). These mason jars were then incubated at 22°C (Li et al., 2018) for three days before any treatment was introduced. The incubation experiment involved four treatments, each of which was conducted in triplicate using four mason jars: (i) addition of glucose (G) (2.5 g C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), (ii) addition of urea (U) (0.11 g N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil), (iii) addition of both glucose and urea (G+U), (iv) served as the control and involved no amendments. In the G+U treatment, a C:N ratio of 24:1 was maintained, and the added C and N sources were mixed homogenously with the soil. Soil WHC was also regularly monitored and maintained at 60%, and the soil was packed to mimic the standardized field bulk density (1.1 g cm<sup>-3</sup>). During the incubation period, the mason jars containing the soils were closed

with their caps and incubated at 22°C, and 24 h intervals, the jar lids were removed to facilitate ventilation. In addition, a set of mason jars with similar treatments were maintained in parallel to monitor net N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes regularly. At specific time intervals (0, 6, 12, 24, 48, 72, 96 and 168 h), soils were destructively sampled for laboratory analysis, and GHG emissions were measured using a GT5000 Terra Portable FTIR gas analyzer (Gasmet Technologies Oy, Mestarinitie, Finland). A closed-loop system was used to measure GHG emissions, with a sampling time of 1 min, and continuous sampling was conducted for 5 mins and the net N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes were calculated as recommended by the manufacturer (Equation 4.1).

Equation 4.1:

Soil N<sub>2</sub>O / CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes (µmol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) = 
$$-\begin{bmatrix} C2 - C1 \\ t2 - t1 \end{bmatrix} = x \frac{v}{v_{a} \cdot \frac{T2}{T1}} x \frac{1}{A}$$

where, C1 is starting concentration of  $N_2O / CO_2$  in ppm, C2 is final concentration of  $N_2O / CO_2$ in ppm, t1 is starting time of the analysis in s, t2 is finishing time of the analysis in s, v is volume of the vessel including cell, sample lines and headspace in m<sup>3</sup>, v<sub>a</sub> is molar volume for the ideal gas at 273 K, T1 is air temperature in K, T2 is standard temperature in K and A is footprint area of the chamber in m<sup>2</sup>.

## 4.2.3 Soil organic matter content

Soil organic matter was estimated following the loss on ignition method (Jensen et al., 2018). For each transect, 5.00 g of oven-dried soil (<2 mm) was placed on a ceramic crucible and placed in the muffle furnace at 550°C for 4 h and re-weighed to estimate SOM.

## 4.2.4 Soil extractable NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-N

Soil exchangeable  $NO_3^-$ -N were determined for each of the soil samples by KCl extraction (Nelson, 1983). Field moist soil samples (10.0 g) were placed into a 125 mL conical flask and 100.0 mL of

2.0 M KCl was added into each flask. Flasks were stoppered and shaken for 1 h at 160 oscillations per min. The solutions were allowed to settle for 30 mins and were filtered through Whatman No.42 filter paper (Whatman Plc, ME, USA). Extractable NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>-N was determined colorimetrically with a flow injection analyzer (Lachat Quickchem Flow Injection Analysis System, Hach Sales and Service LP, London, Ontario, Canada). In parallel, a triplicate standard curve was constructed by performing a serial dilution of 200 mg N/L KNO<sub>3</sub> to a final concentration of 0.025, 0.05, 0.10, 0.20, 0.50, 1.00, 2 and 10 mg N/L, as recommended by manufacturer. Furthermore, a KCl reagent blank was run for every four samples. To assess extraction efficiency, a triplicated spike test was performed using a 10 mg N/L KNO<sub>3</sub> solution, yielding a recovery percentage of 99.7%. The net nitrification (NN) was calculated (Equation 4.2) (Hart et al., 2018; Vazquez et al., 2019).

Equation 4.2:

Net nitrification (NN) (
$$\mu$$
g NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> -N g<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>) = 
$$\frac{[NO_3 - N_{\text{final}}] - [NO_3 - N_{\text{initial}}]}{\text{Days of incubation}}$$

## 4.2.5 Soil extractable NH4<sup>+</sup>-N

Following the methodology described in section 4.2.4, I employed KCl extractions to determine the levels of exchangeable NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N in the soil (Nelson, 1983). In parallel, a standard curve was constructed and triplicated by performing a serial dilution of 5 mM ammonium sulfate to a final concentration of 50, 100, 150, 200, and 300  $\mu$ M (Diatloff & Rengel, 2001). Extractable NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N was determined colorimetrically with a Perkin Elmer Lambda 2 UV/VIS Spectrophotometer (Perkin Elmer, Woodbridge, Ontario, Canada) at a wavelength of 667 nm. The net nitrogen mineralization (NNM) was calculated (Equation 4.3) (Hart et al., 2018; Vazquez et al., 2019). Equation 4.3:

Net N-mineralization (NNM) ( $\mu$ g N g<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>) =  $\frac{[NH4^+ - N_{final} + NO3^- - N_{final}] - [NH4^+ - N_{initial} + NO3^- - N_{initial}]}{Days of incubation}$ 

## 4.2.6 Active Carbon

To measure the AC the permanganate oxidizable C method was conducted as described by Culman et al. (2012). For each sample, 2.5 g of soil was measured into 50 mL falcon tubes containing 18.0 mL of deionized water and 2.0 mL of 0.2 M KMnO<sub>4</sub>. The tube was placed on a horizontal shaker for 2 mins at a rate of 240 oscillations per min, then allowed to settle for 10 mins and 0.5 mL of the supernatant was transferred to a separate 50 mL falcon tube with 49.5 mL deionized water. A volume of 200  $\mu$ L was transferred into the wells of the 96-well microplate. In parallel, a standard curve was constructed and triplicated by performing a serial dilution of 0.2 M KMnO<sub>4</sub> to final concentrations of 0.005, 0.01, 0.015, and 0.02 M. The absorbances of the samples were measured with an Epoch spectrophotometer (Biotek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT) at 550 nm wavelength to determine the AC.

## 4.2.7 Soil microbial extracellular enzyme assays for β-glucosidase enzyme and N-acetyl-β-

## **D**-glucosaminidase enzyme

Microbial EEAs for BG and NAGase were performed by creating a soil slurry using 5.0 g of airdried (<2 mm) soil and 7.5 mL of 50 mM acetate buffer solution. A volume of 150  $\mu$ L of this soil slurry was pipetted out to a centrifuge tube containing 150  $\mu$ L of 50 mM acetate buffer. Subsequently, 150  $\mu$ L of the substrate solutions (*p*NP- $\beta$ -D-glucopyranoside for BG and *p*NP- $\beta$ -Nacetylglucosaminide for NAGase) were added and the soil solutions were incubated at 37°C for 1 h for BG and 3 h for NAGase. By the end of the incubation period, 100  $\mu$ L of the supernatant from each soil sample was added to a 96-well microplate containing 10  $\mu$ L of 1 M NaOH and 190  $\mu$ L of deionized water. In parallel, a standard curve was constructed by performing a serial dilution of 4-nitrophenol into 50 mM acetate buffer to final concentrations of 0.025, 0.05, 0.1, 0.25, 0.5, and 1 mM (Jackson et al., 2013; Acosta-Martinez et al., 2018). The absorbances of the samples were measured with an Epoch spectrophotometer (Biotek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT) at 410 nm wavelength to determine the microbial extracellular enzyme activity.

## 4.2.8 Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis was conducted using R Studio 1.4 (R Studio: Integrated Development Environment for R, R Studio, PBC, Boston, MA). To compare soil N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes, among different treatments, repeated measures ANOVA with a linear mixed model was used. To compare SOM %, NNM, NN, AC, BG, and NAGase among different treatments, one-way ANOVA with a generalized linear model was used. Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference test (HSD) was employed to determine the mean separation between control and treated soils, with significance declared at p < 0.05. The Shapiro-Wilks test was used to test for the normality of data, confirming the absence of outliers. Significant differences among and between least-square means were identified using p-values, with Ho rejected at p < 0.05 unless otherwise stated.

Pearson's correlation analysis was conducted to assess the statistical associations between N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes, CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes and soil health parameters tested. Finally, to visually demonstrate the multiple relationships of soil health parameters between treatments a MANOVA followed by a PCA analysis was carried out. In the PCA, a scree plot was examined for breaks, and PC components

with eigenvalues  $\geq 1$  (PC1 and PC2) were retained for the build-up of the 2-dimensional plot for visual analysis.

## 4.3 Results:

Measured soil N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes ranged from  $2.1 \pm 0.6$  to  $4.4 \pm 1.3 \ \mu g \ N \ kg^{-1} \ dry$  soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> across all treatments evaluated, with the G+U treatment having the highest levels of N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes of all the treatments. The AS soils exhibited the highest levels of N<sub>2</sub>O flux ( $4.4 \pm 1.3 \ \mu g \ N \ kg^{-1} \ dry$  soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>), followed by CS ( $2.8 \pm 0.8 \ \mu g \ N \ kg^{-1} \ dry$  soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) and PS ( $2.4 \pm 0.7 \ \mu g \ N \ kg^{-1} \ dry$  soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) soils, under the specific incubation conditions (Figure 4.1).



**Figure 4.1:** Nitrous oxide fluxes ( $\mu$ g N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) in differently intensified soils over the incubation period (hour). Soils used included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).

Measured soil CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes ranged from  $587 \pm 176$  to  $1900 \pm 571 \ \mu g \ C \ kg^{-1} \ dry \ soil \ m^{-2} \ s^{-1}$ across all treatments evaluated, with the G+U treatment having the highest levels of CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes regardless of the varying degrees of agricultural intensification. Furthermore, the AS soils exhibited the highest levels of CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes (1900 ± 571  $\mu$ g C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>), followed by CS (1754 ± 524  $\mu$ g C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) and PS (1221 ± 362  $\mu$ g C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) soils, under the specific incubation conditions (Figure 4.2).



**Figure 4.2:** Carbon dioxide fluxes ( $\mu$ g C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) in differently intensified soils over the incubation period (hour). Soils used included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).

There were no significant differences in SOM % between the different treatments in the PS and CS soils (Table 4.1). However, in the AS soil, the G+U treatment soils had significantly higher SOM % compared to the other treatments (Table 4.1). Furthermore, there was no significant difference in SOM % between the PS, CS, and AS soils. The PS soil had significantly higher AC levels compared to both the CS (+9.0%) and AS (+6.1%) treatments, and there were no significant differences observed among the different C/N treatments (Table 4.1). Additionally, there were no

significant differences in AC levels between AS and CS soils or within different C/N treatments in the AS and CS soils (Table 4.1).

There were no significant differences found in BG levels between different C/N treatments in PS and CS soils (Table 4.1). However, in the AS soils, the G+U treatment exhibited significantly higher BG levels compared to the control (+32.7%), U (+26.5%) or G (+24.5%) treatments in the AS soils (Table 4.1). In terms of NAGase activity, no significant differences were found between the PS and AS soils, while the CS soils exhibited the lowest NAGase levels (Table 4.1). Additionally, in the PS soils, there were no significant differences observed in NNM within treatments, whereas, in the CS soils, the G+U treatment showed the highest rates of NNM compared to the other treatments (Table 4.1). In the AS soils, both the U and G+U treatments exhibited the highest rates of NNM compared to the other treatments (Table 4.1). Notably, the AS soils had significantly higher rates of NNM compared to the PS soils in the G+U treatment, which exhibited the lowest rates of NNM (Table 4.1). Furthermore, the G+U treatment exhibited the highest NN rates in the PS and CS soils (Table 4.1) **Table 4.1:** Comparisons of soil parameters among PS (perennial cropping systems), CS (converted system), and AS (Annual cropping systems) at the pre-conversion phase. Parameters are soil organic matter % (SOM %), active carbon (AC), extracellular enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase, mmol g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil h<sup>-1</sup>), net N-mineralization (NNM,  $\mu$ g N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil d<sup>-1</sup>) and net nitrification (NN,  $\mu$ g N g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil d<sup>-1</sup>). The reported values correspond to the measurements taken at the end of the study. The data are means (n=3) ± SE; parameters share the same letters are not significantly different (p < 0.05).

			AC	BG	NAGase	NNM	NN
Sample	Treatment	SOM %	(mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup> h <sup>-1</sup> )	(mmol g <sup>-1</sup> h <sup>-1</sup> )	$(\mu g \ N \ g^{-1} \ d^{-1})$	$(\mu g N g^{-1} d^{-1})$
	Control	$3.9^{ab} \pm 0.3$	$1292^{a} \pm 7$	$0.45^{abcd} \pm 0.06$	$0.19^{ab}\pm0.04$	$2.5^{d} \pm 0.7$	$0.19^{d} \pm 0.1$
PS	U	4.0 <sup>ab</sup> ± 0.3	$1279^{a} \pm 9$	$0.53^{a}\pm0.05$	$0.20^{a} \pm 0.05$	$10^{bcd} \pm 2.3$	$0.29^{abcd} \pm 0.1$
	G	$4.0^{ab}\pm0.3$	$1279^{a} \pm 9$	$0.53^{a}\pm0.06$	$0.21^{a}\pm0.05$	$5.6^{d} \pm 1.1$	$0.25^{bcd}\pm0.1$
	G+U	$4.3^{a}\pm0.4$	$1302^{a} \pm 10$	$0.54^{a} \pm 0.06$	$0.21^{a} \pm 0.06$	$11^{bcd} \pm 3.5$	$0.82^{a} \pm 0.2$
CS	Control	$3.4^{bcd} \pm 0.2$	$1118^{d} \pm 16$	$0.38^{bcd} \pm 0.02$	$0.10^{\rm c} \pm 0.01$	$6.6^{cd} \pm 3.0$	$0.38^{cd} \pm 0.1$

	U	3.8 <sup>abc</sup> ± 0.3	$1157^{cd} \pm 21$	$0.43^{abcd}\pm0.02$	$0.11^{\rm bc} \pm 0.01$	$15^{abc} \pm 3.4$	$0.99^{ab}\pm0.4$
	G	$3.4^{bcd} \pm 0.3$	$1175^{bcd} \pm 22$	$0.50^{abc} \pm 0.04$	$0.11^{bc}\pm0.01$	8.9 <sup>bcd</sup> ± 2.2	$0.85^{bc} \pm 0.3$
	G+U	$3.9^{ab} \pm 0.3$	1185 <sup>bcd</sup> ± 17	$0.50^{ab}\pm0.06$	$0.12^{bc}\pm0.01$	17 <sup>ab</sup> ±4.6	$1.4^{a} \pm 0.4$
	Control	$3.1^{d} \pm 0.1$	$1203^{bcd} \pm 16$	$0.33^d\pm0.02$	$0.15^{abc} \pm 0.02$	$5.3^{d} \pm 1.6$	$0.45^{abc} \pm 0.2$
AS	U	$3.4^{bcd} \pm 0.2$	$1211^{bcd} \pm 20$	$0.36^{cd}\pm0.03$	$0.15^{abc} \pm 0.01$	$17^{ab} \pm 4.1$	$1.1^{ab}\pm0.6$
	G	$3.2^{cd} \pm 0.2$	$1205^{bcd} \pm 32$	$0.37^{bcd}\pm0.05$	$0.16^{abc}\pm0.02$	$10^{bcd} \pm 2.3$	$0.86^{abcd} \pm 0.6$
	G+U	$3.9^{ab} \pm 0.3$	$1223^{b} \pm 9$	$0.49^{ab}\pm0.06$	$0.17^{abc} \pm 0.02$	$22^{a} \pm 6.1$	$1.7^{a} \pm 0.7$

Pearson's correlation analysis demonstrated a number of correlations among parameters tested and CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes (Figure 4.3). There was a positive correlation between N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes and both NNM and NN with correlation coefficients of +0.66 and +0.75. Moreover, a positive correlation was found between NNM and NN with a correlation coefficient of +0.93. Additionally, there were positive correlations between CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes with a correlation coefficient of +0.73. A PCA (Figure 4.4) was conducted to visualize the correlations among soil health parameters (SOM %, AC, BG, NAGase, NNM, and NN) and CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in different treatments/soil types. The first two principal components, PC1 and PC2 accounted for 50.7% cumulative variance. Fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O, CO<sub>2</sub> and NNM, NN, SOM and BG loaded on to PC1, while AC and NAGase loaded on to PC2. The MANOVA analysis (Pillai index = 0.64, F = 19.1, p < 0.001) yielded significant multivariate effects for various soil parameters, including EEA (BG and NAGase), NN, and NNM (p < 0.05). Additionally, the analysis revealed significant separation among N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes.



**Figure 4.3:** Pearson arson correlation of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes and soil health parameters, namely active carbon (AC), soil organic matter (SOM), net N-mineralization (NNM), net nitrification (NN), and enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG), and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase).



**Figure 4.4:** A principal component analysis (PCA) of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes and the soil health parameters tested in PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system) soils that were treated with glucose (G), urea (U), Glucose, and N to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1 and control treatment with no amendments. Variables included were soil N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes, active carbon (AC), soil organic matter (SOM), net N-mineralization (NNM), net nitrification (NN), and enzyme activities of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (BG) and N-acetylglucosaminidase (NAGase). Fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> and NNM were loaded onto PC1 while SOM, AC, BG, NAGase and NN loaded onto PC2. The three ellipses represent the three clusters: the blue ellipse illustrate the cluster of PS, the green ellipse illustrates the cluster of CS, and the red ellipse illustrates the cluster of AS.

## 4.4 Discussion:

Agricultural LUC from perennial to annual cropping systems can significantly impact the physical, chemical, and biological attributes of soil (Reidsma et al., 2006; Ruf et al., 2018; Ito & Hajima, 2020; Padbhushan et al., 2022). In this laboratory incubation study, I investigated the interaction between LUC and N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in the presence of exogenous C and N. Results supported the initial prediction, showing that soils under intensive management practices leads to faster N-mineralization in the presence of readily available C and N, resulting in increased net N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes. The scientific community has conducted numerous studies investigating the impact of tillage and glyphosate addition on soil N-loss (Mkhabela et al., 2008; Panettieri et al., 2013; Bayer et al., 2015; Jha et al., 2020). However, research examining the impact of LUC on GHG emissions is limited (Panettieri et al., 2013; Okada et al., 2019). Therefore, the findings of this study contribute to filling this research gap and provide valuable insights to the existing literature focusing on the effects of LUC on N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes.

The net N<sub>2</sub>O (Figure 4.1) and CO<sub>2</sub> (Figure 4.2) fluxes gradually increased before reaching a peak and subsequently decreased to reach a plateau within the study period. Soils that were under various degrees of intensification i.e., soils from PS, CS, and AS fields, were investigated in this study. The results of the study revealed significant differences in maximum N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes among the tested soil types, specifically, the AS soils exhibited notably higher maximum N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes compared to both PS (69.8% higher) and CS (64.2% higher) soils. Among the various C/N treatments, the G+U treatment within the AS soils displayed the highest N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes, surpassing all other treatments. In the AS soils, the second highest N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes were observed in the G treatment, followed by the U treatment, while the control treatment exhibited the lowest N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes. These outcomes suggest a clear influence of exogenous C and N inputs on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from AS soils. Availability of readily accessible C sources in the G treatment in soil provides the necessary fuel for denitrifiers, thereby promoting potential denitrification, and subsequently, this increased potential denitrification activity has the ability to contribute to N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in the soil. As mineralization and urea degradation increase the available NH4<sup>+</sup> levels (Bengtsson et al., 2003; Hart et al., 2018), they can support potential nitrification (Nunes-Alves, 2016; Sahrawat, 2008). The fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O also showed a positive correlation with NN, indicating that increased nitrification activities may contribute to elevated N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes. The end product of nitrification serves as a substrate for denitrification, which produces N<sub>2</sub>O as a by-product, contributing to the observed increase in N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes (Skiba, 2008). Additionally, N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes can be directly related to nitrification, where it is produced as a by-product, as well as co-denitrification, which occurs when O<sub>2</sub> levels are limited (Nunes-Alves, 2016). Additionally, the N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes observed in different soils suggest differences in the microbial community composition or differences in the microbial activity responsible for N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in the AS soils compared to the PS and CS soils. Interestingly, PS and CS exhibited similar trends in N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes (Figure 4.1), suggesting a potential legacy effect of the PS soils on the N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes observed in the CS soils.

Additionally, similar trends were observed in CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes, with the G+U treatment in the AS soils exhibited the highest fluxes. These fluxes were higher than those observed in the CS and PS soils by 13.4% and 42.1%, respectively. Furthermore, across all soil types, the CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes were notably higher in the G+U treatment, followed by the G and U treatments, while the control treatment displayed the lowest CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes. This pattern suggests that the addition of exogenous C and N sources significantly affected CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in all three soil types. The present study's findings are consistent with previous research at controlled environmental conditions (Flessa & Beese, 1995; Huang et al., 2004) that utilized soil amendments of C and N to investigate their potential

impact on GHG emissions, particularly CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O. The significantly higher GHG fluxes in the G+U treatment could be attributed to the presence of an optimal diet for microbes with a C:N ratio of 24:1, providing sufficient energy sources for microbial utilization (Bengtsson et al., 2003; Brust, 2019; Melis et al., 2023). The hydrolysis of urea in the U treatment, facilitated by the urease enzyme, likely contributed to CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes (Qin & Cabral, 2002). The C:N ratio is a useful predictor of GHG fluxes, as noted in a previous study by Huang et al., (2002), which found that seasonal N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes from wheat-cultivated soil negatively correlated with soil C:N ratio in an outdoor pot experiment with 18 paddy soils.

The AS showed the highest CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes, which were 7.6% higher than CS and 35.7% higher than PS soils. In the AS, annual inputs of root exudates, plant residues, fertilizers and the exposure and oxidation of SOM resulting from tillage practices have the potential to enhance the availability of resources for soil microbes. This increased availability of C sources may have created favorable conditions for copiotrophic bacteria. Copiotrophic bacteria, characterized by their capacity for rapid growth in nutrient-rich environments, can experience enhanced proliferation and increase microbial biomass, leading to higher respiratory rates in response to the availability of abundant C sources (Koch, 2001; Wolińska et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2021). The energetic demands associated with their rapid growth and maintenance processes may have contributed to a higher proportion of C being respired rather than being converted into biomass in the AS (Sinsabaugh et al., 2013). Therefore, a greater amount of C may have released as CO<sub>2</sub> during respiration, potentially reducing the overall C use efficiency (CUE). However, it is noteworthy that the CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes observed in the CS soils were higher than those in the PS soils, which may be due to the effects of LUC and fertilizer application in the CS soils, which promote the growth of R-strategists and stimulate their respiration (Ho et al., 2017).
The results of the incubation study indicated no significant difference in SOM % between the PS and CS soils. However, significant differences in SOM % were observed between cropping systems in Chapter 3. Jha et al. (2020) conducted a study comparing the effects of residue management and synthetic fertilizer addition on soil C and N dynamics in perennial and annual cropping systems. They found that perennial cropping systems exhibited an 18-30% increase in SOM content compared to annual cropping systems. This suggests that effective residue management can contribute to significant improvements in SOM levels in perennial cropping systems (Jha et al., 2020). Additionally, there were no significant differences in the levels of AC within the same soil across the various C/N treatments. Under incubation conditions, the PS soils exhibited the highest AC levels compared to the AS and CS soils, showing 6.1% and 9.0% higher, respectively. This finding is consistent to Plaza-Bonilla et al. (2014), who observed variations in AC levels in perennial and annual cropping systems, reporting that perennial cropping systems had significantly higher levels of AC compared to that of annual cropping systems. This difference in statistical significance between the field study and the incubation study may have arisen due to variations in microbial activity in the pre-incubation period and at the time of sampling. The field study involved sampling in May, while the incubation study collected samples in October. These differences in timing introduced seasonal variations, potential incubation artifacts and microbial respiration within pre-incubation period may have contributed to the observed variations in results. In the PS soils, the control, U, and G treatments displayed significantly higher SOM % compared to the corresponding treatments in the AS soils, with 20.5%, 15.0%, and 20.0% higher SOM respectively. This difference could be attributed to stimulated microbial activity, likely resulting from the greater root mass of orchardgrass, which exceeds that of soybean in the AS soils (Aoyama & Kuroyanagi, 1996). This higher microbial activity likely played a pivotal role in enhancing mineralization and the decomposition of organic matter.

The impact of agricultural LUC on microbial extracellular enzyme activities, specifically BG and NAGase, is a research area that has received limited attention (Deng & Tabatabai, 1996; Uwituze et al., 2022). Beta-glucosidase is an enzyme that plays a vital role in the breakdown of complex carbohydrates in soil, facilitating the conversion of cellulose and hemicellulose into glucose (Stege et al., 2010), whereas NAGase is an enzyme involved in the breakdown of chitin, a complex polysaccharide (Peters et al., 1999) which can be used as energy sources by microorganisms. A significant increase in BG activity in the AS soils that were amended with G+U compared to the control soil was observed, whereas, NAGase activity were found to be similar between the AS and the PS soils, while CS soils exhibited significantly lower NAGase activity compared to AS and PS. Observed higher BG activity in AS G+U treatment could be due to the amendment of an optimal diet with a C:N ratio of 24:1 that provides a better substrate of simple sugars for the SMCs (Bengtsson et al., 2003; Brust, 2019). In the AS G+U treatment, despite the availability of easily accessible C and N sources, certain soil microbes may exhibit preferences for specific C and N substrates (Zhalnina et al., 2018). This preference for specific substrates may have contributed to the observed increase in BG enzyme activity within the microbial communities of the system. Another possible explanation is the adaptation of microbes to the specific environmental conditions of the AS soils, particularly related to the change in vegetation. In the past, the AS soils were planted with corn, which contained higher levels of lignin and cellulose, components that are more resistant to decomposition. However, the shift in vegetation to soybean, which has more easily decomposable plant residues with a lower C:N ratio compared to corn, may have influenced microbial activity. Microbes in the AS soils may have efficiently utilized the readily available C and N inputs provided through glucose and urea in the beginning, resulting in a decreased requirement for breaking down complex organic matter. Consequently, the increased availability of easily decomposable organic matter in soybean residues could have stimulated the activity of BG enzymes (Ekenler & Tabatabai, 2003). This higher enzyme activity suggests enhanced decomposition and utilization of C compounds by the microbial community. The lower NAGase activity observed in the CS may be attributed to the adverse effects of glyphosate on microbial abundance and activity (Wardle & Parkinson, 1990; Lancaster et al., 2010), leading to a reduction in the activity of chitin-degrading microbes. During the process of LUC, the application of NPK fertilizer in the CS soils, which had not previously been exposed to synthetic fertilizers, introduces a nutrient-rich N source for the microbial community (Koch, 2001; Kremer & Means, 2009). The availability of abundant N resources through fertilizer application may satisfy the N requirements of the microbes in the CS soils, thereby reducing the need to break down complex organic matter to obtain N sources.

Nitrogen mineralization is a vital process in soil ecosystems, involving the conversion of organic N into inorganic forms (Bengtsson et al., 2003; Hart et al., 2018). In this study, the application of a G+U treatment to the AS soils resulted in the highest NNM. Net N mineralization serves as a quantitative measure, reflecting the difference between potential N mineralization and immobilization rates occurring in the soil (Hart et al., 2018; Vazquez et al., 2019). Through the application of exogenous N as to the AS soils, there is a notable increase in the concentration of N (Ayoola & Makinde, 2009). Subsequently, this enriched N undergoes mineralization, leading to the conversion of organic N compounds into NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> ions within the soil. Moreover, in the presence of exogenous C/N amendments, the degradation of urea can occur, resulting in the release of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> into the soil (Qin & Cabral, 2002). Higher plant-available N in the soil can increase the risk of N-

leaching from the soil in the form of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (Huang et al., 2004). Li et al. (2018) conducted a study to investigate the effect of N availability and its interaction with soil organic C mineralization. The study comprised an incubation experiment wherein soils were collected from two distinct cropping systems: an annual cropping system characterized by a wheat-tomato rotation, and a perennial grass cropping system. Various soil amendments were applied during the experiment, including mineral N, ryegrass residue, ryegrass residue combined with mineral N, water-extracted ryegrass residues, extracted residues combined with mineral N, and a control soil with no amendments. Results revealed that NNM was significantly higher in the control treatment, as well as in treatments involving C amendments and combinations of C and N, as compared to the N-only amendment treatment. These results were similar across both cropping systems. However, Li et al. (2018) used different C:N ratios (10:1) and incubation conditions than in current study, which showed higher NNM in the G+U amendment treatment compared to other treatments.

Although potential NN in AS soils were not significantly different among the various treatments, a significantly higher NN was observed in CS and PS soils treated with G+U compared to controlled treatment with no amendments. Nitrifiers are commonly classified as autotrophs; however, it is important to note the existence of heterotrophic nitrifiers capable of conducting nitrification using external energy sources, such as organic C (Martikainen, 2022). The presence of heterotrophic nitrifiers in the system may have played a role in the observed increase in NN in the G+U treatment. Additionally, the availability of plant residues and root exudates further influences the availability of C for heterotrophic nitrifiers (Lian et al., 2019) which may have contributed to the higher NN in the PS soils. Furthermore, the study revealed a significant correlation between NN and NNM, highlighting the strong influence of NH $_4^+$  derived from N-

mineralization or from urea degradation on the process of nitrification. The higher NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> levels observed in the PS soils likely promoted nitrification.

The results of the PCA analysis and Pearson's correlation analysis indicate a strong relationship between N-transformation processes and N2O fluxes, particularly between N2O fluxes and NNM and NN. Nitrogen mineralization and nitrification are influenced by various environmental factors, including moisture and O<sub>2</sub> levels (Skiba, 2008; Nunes-Alves, 2016; Hart et al., 2018). In this study, the soil samples were found to be moderately moist, and the adjusted WHC, which refers to the ability of soil to retain water against gravity, was set at 60% (Brischke & Wegener, 2019). Previous researchers (Ghezzehei et al., 2019; Stres et al., 2008) have demonstrated that microbial activity in soil is typically highest when the WHC is close to or at field capacity, which generally occurs at around 60% in most soils. When soil moisture is too low, microbial activity can be hindered by a lack of water, which can lead to dehydration stress and decreased metabolic rates (Manzoni et al., 2012). Conversely, when soil moisture is too high, microbial activity can be constrained by insufficient O<sub>2</sub>, resulting in anaerobic conditions that encourage the growth of anaerobic microorganisms, thereby facilitating denitrification and the production of GHGs like N<sub>2</sub>O and CH<sub>4</sub> (Stres et al., 2008; Brischke & Wegener, 2019; Ghezzehei et al., 2019). The moderate moisture and aerobic headspace in the jars used in this study are favorable conditions for nitrification (Nunes-Alves, 2016; Sahrawat, 2008). The availability of resources with a suitable C:N ratio of 24:1, along with favorable WHC and moderate temperatures (22°C) (Li et al., 2018; Nottingham et al., 2019), may have contributed to the higher NNM and NN levels observed in the G+U treatment compared to the control. Considering the combined results, it can be inferred that both denitrification and nitrification processes likely contributed to the observed N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes.

## 4.5 Conclusion

The objective of this study was to investigate the interaction between LUC and soil N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes when exposed to readily available sources of C and N. The study's findings indicated that AS soils exhibited the highest N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in comparison to both PS and CS soils. These outcomes suggest that AS soils may harbor a distinct microbial community with a different functional profile or microbial composition contributing to N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes. The similarity in N<sub>2</sub>O flux trends between PS and CS soils implies that CS soils might retain a historical legacy from their PS counterparts regarding N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes displayed largely similar patterns across all three soil types, with the highest CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes observed when both C and N were added. This shows the role of exogenous C and N amendments in supporting microbial communities, thereby driving CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes. This study underscores the potential influence of LUC and the application of available C and N on N and C losses from soil, manifesting as N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes, which are significant environmental pollutants.

To gain a more comprehensive understanding of these phenomena, future investigations could incorporate molecular biological assays such as qPCR for microbial quantification, mRNA analysis to assess the activity of microbes involved in CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes, and sequencing techniques to elucidate the composition of microbial communities participating in these processes. Such approaches would enable a more detailed exploration of the underlying mechanisms driving GHG fluxes from soils under agricultural LUC.

## **Appendix:**



**Supplementary figure 4.1:** Cumulative mean fluxes of N<sub>2</sub>O ( $\mu$ g N kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) over the incubation period (hour) in differently intensified soils. Soils used included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).



**Supplementary figure 4.2:** Cumulative mean fluxes of CO<sub>2</sub> ( $\mu$ g C kg<sup>-1</sup> dry soil m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) over the incubation period (hour) in differently intensified soils. Soils used included soils from PS (perennial cropping system), CS (converted system), and AS (annual cropping system). Treatments included Control (unamended control), G (amendments only with glucose), U (amendments only with urea), and G+U (amendments of glucose and urea to obtain a C: N ratio of 24:1).

## **Chapter 5: General Discussion and Conclusions**

The trend of agricultural LUC is projected to continue, and this will lead to significant environmental and ecological consequences (Lawler et al., 2014). One example of agricultural LUC is the shift from perennial to annual cropping systems (Lambin et al., 2000). This LUC typically involves intensified agricultural practices, including chemical burndown of the previous vegetation and soil disturbance (Blickensdörfer et al., 2022; Gerke, 2022). In addition, agricultural practices aid in LUC, including fertilizer application, tillage, and other management practices can contribute to N-losses as N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, which can have significant environmental impacts (Ellis et al., 1996; Rivett et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2019). In addition, these practices can also result in soil health depletion (Benalcazar et al., 2022; Morrow et al., 2016) and impact the abundance of SMCs (Tyler, 2019; Singh et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2021).

Several studies have investigated the effects of either tillage or glyphosate application on soil health parameters and SMC abundances (Mkhabela et al., 2008; Kremer & Means, 2009; Mathew et al., 2012; Martínez et al., 2013; Singh et al., 2020). However, studies examined the impact of LUC on soil health and N-cycling SMCs is rather limited (DuPont et al., 2010). Therefore, the primary objective of this thesis was to investigate the short-term effects of agricultural LUC on soil health parameters and the abundance of N-cycling SMCs during the conversion from a perennial to an annual cropping system. The study aimed to provide insights into the short-term impacts of LUC on soil health and the dynamics of nitrifying and denitrifying microbial communities, which play a crucial role in potential N losses, particularly in the form of N<sub>2</sub>O. Additionally, the research explored the relationship between C and N availability and their potential influence on N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes on agricultural LUC.

In Chapter 3, the impacts of agricultural LUC on soil health parameters and N-cycling SMC abundance were assessed using soil samples collected from a field site located in Ontario. The soil health parameters and N-cycling SMC abundance of PS soils, which had not been intensified or cultivated with cash crops for over 50 years, were compared with those of AS soils, which had been regularly used for cash crop production for around 10 years. The results showed significantly higher SOM % and BG activity in the PS compared to the AS. The higher BG enzyme activity in the PS, known for catalyzing C degradation (Stege et al., 2010), suggests that SOM serves as a C source for microbial communities, in addition to the contributions of orchardgrass residue inputs. The PS soils exhibited significantly higher NAGase activity, indicating a higher potential for N mineralization due to low available N for SMCs and thereby leading to increased availability of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> (Chen et al., 2011). The NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> concentrations were found to be significantly lower in the PS soils. The PS soils showed significantly higher abundance of the *amoA* gene, suggesting a potentially more active nitrifier community capable of effectively oxidizing NH4<sup>+</sup> to  $NO_{3}$  (Nunes-Alves, 2016). This indicates that the nitrifier SMCs in the PS soils are potentially using NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and depleting its levels. This observation is supported by the higher levels of  $NO_3^{-1}$ detected in the PS soils compared to the AS soils. The presence of a well-structured and undisturbed soil in the PS likely contributed to reduced leaching of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (Hussain et al., 2019). Furthermore, the PS soils demonstrated a significantly higher denitrification capacity, as evidenced by the significantly higher *nirS+nirK/nosZI* gene ratio, which suggest a greater potential for complete denitrification to occur (Skiba, 2008). However, the higher levels of  $NO_3^-$  indicate potentially lower activity of *nir* denitrifiers, resulting in potentially slower NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> reduction. The gene ratio of nosZI/16S rRNA (Skiba, 2008), was significantly higher in the PS soils. The higher nosZI/16S rRNA ratio in the PS soils suggests a greater potential for N<sub>2</sub>O reduction to N<sub>2</sub>, implying a potentially lower N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Overall, these results indicate that the PS soils possess more robust internal N-cycling than AS soils.

In the AS soils, NAGase activity was found to be significantly lower compared to the PS soils. This indicates that the addition of NH4<sup>+</sup> through synthetic fertilizer application in the AS soils may provide a readily available N source (Liu et al., 2018), resulting in a reduced need for microbes to degrade external chitin-like compounds (Chen et al., 2011) to fulfill their N requirements. The AS soils exhibited significantly higher levels of NH4<sup>+</sup>, while the abundance of the *amoA* gene was significantly lower compared to the PS soils. The NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels in the AS soils were significantly lower than those in the PS soils, likely due to  $NO_3^-$  uptake by annual crops and regular tillage which disrupts soil particles (Perez-Brandán et al., 2012), indicating that N-loss from AS in the form of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> leaching is also a possibility (Hussain et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2019). Lower *amoA* gene abundance and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> levels suggest that although there is an ample amount of  $NH_{4^{+}}$  present in the AS soils, the potential activity of the nitrifier bacterial community may be lower, leading to a less effective nitrification process. Furthermore, the AS soils displayed significantly lower nirS+nirK/nosZI gene ratios, along with lower NO3<sup>-</sup> levels, indicating a potentially lower capacity for denitrification. However, the significantly lower gene ratio of the nosZI/16S rRNA in the AS soils suggests a lower potential for the reduction of N2O to N2 compared to the PS soils. Collectively, the significantly lower *nirS+nirK* /*nosZI* ratio and the lower relative abundance of *nosZI* gene in the AS soils supports these observations, indicating a lower potential for complete denitrification and a higher likelihood of N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from the AS soils.

Further in Chapter 3, the short-term impacts of agricultural LUC from a perennial to an annual cropping system was studied. The changes in soil health parameters and N-cycling SMC abundances in an agricultural field that underwent LUC were studied. The results of the study

demonstrated that the LUC had a significant impact on SOM and AC levels. The change in vegetation from orchardgrass to soybean could be a potential factor contributing to the observed effects on SOM contents. The application of synthetic fertilizers may have stimulated the growth and activity of R-strategists, which are known for their rapid decomposition of organic matter. Additionally, the activity of BG and NAGase enzymes showed an increase following LUC. These enzymes are associated with the breakdown of organic compounds, suggesting enhanced organic matter degradation in the CS soils. This increased microbial activity may have contributed to a significant reduction in the SOM and AC levels observed in the CS soils after LUC. The addition of fertilizer following LUC had a significant impact on the NH4<sup>+</sup> levels in the CS soils, increasing their concentrations. In contrast, the levels of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> showed a significant reduction after LUC. This reduction can be due to soil disruption, which can lead to NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> leaching (Hussain et al., 2019) and increased access of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> to SMCs. The decreased levels of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> observed, along with the reduced abundance of the *amoA* gene, suggest a potential decline in nitrifier activity following LUC. Additionally, there was a noteworthy decrease in *nirS* gene abundance, which is known to be more responsive to changes in soil environments compared to the *nirK* community (Sun & Jiang, 2022). Interestingly, *nirK* gene abundance showed a significant increase after the conversion, suggesting the presence of K-strategist that were able to survive and persist with the remaining SOM. The reduced levels of  $NO_3^-$ , coupled with the increased abundance of the *nirK* gene, indicate a potentially higher activity of *nirK* denitrifiers, resulting in NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> reduction to N<sub>2</sub>O. Additionally, the *nosZI/16S* rRNA gene ratio showed a significant decrease, following the LUC. These findings collectively suggest that the potential for reducing  $NO_3^-$  to  $N_2O$  may be increased, while the potential for reducing N<sub>2</sub>O to N<sub>2</sub> is decreased. Therefore, the potential capacity for N<sub>2</sub>O emissions following LUC may be increased.

The laboratory incubation study conducted in Chapter 4 was aimed to investigate the relationship between LUC and N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in the presence of readily available C and N. The study involved amending soil samples from differently intensified agricultural soils with glucose as a C source and urea as an N source and measuring N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes. The AS soils demonstrated significantly higher N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in comparison to the PS and CS soils, with the G+U treatment exhibiting the highest fluxes among all treatments. This observation suggests a direct influence of the presence of both C and N on N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes from the AS soils. It is possible that the AS soils bear a distinct N cycling microbial community than PS soils. Furthermore, the similarity in N<sub>2</sub>O flux trends between the CS and PS soils suggests a historical influence of PS on the N<sub>2</sub>O flux dynamics in CS soils. The CO<sub>2</sub> flux trends were similar across all three soil types, with AS exhibiting the highest fluxes in all three soils. These findings suggest the significant influence of C and N on CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes in soil systems.

The study revealed that the addition of readily available C and N sources resulted in increased net N-mineralization (NNM) in both the CS and AS soils. Moreover, the addition of exogenous C and N increased net nitrification (NN) in the PS and CS soils, indicating the influence of LUC on nitrification and available NH4<sup>+</sup> utilization when supplied with external C and N sources. Increased rates of mineralization and nitrification can lead to higher levels of NH4<sup>+</sup> and NO3<sup>-</sup> availability in the soil. In the AS soils, although NNM was significantly higher with the addition of exogenous C and N, the lower abundance and potentially lower activity of the *amoA* community (Chapter 3) resulted in no significant increase in NN. In contrast, in the PS soils, while there was no significant increase in NNM, NN was significantly higher, potentially due to the higher abundance of *amoA* genes (Chapter 3) which may have resulted in potentially higher

nitrification activity. Notably, the correlation analysis demonstrated a strong positive correlation between NN and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes. This finding suggests that, in addition to denitrification, there could be a significant contribution of nitrification to the observed N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes.

This study highlights the impacts of agricultural LUC from a perennial cropping system to an annual cropping system on soil health parameters and the abundance of N-cycling SMCs. The research also sheds light on the potential impact of C and N-containing fertilizers on this conversion process, and how C and N availability may contribute to GHG fluxes, particularly N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub>. The findings presented here have the potential to pave the way for extensive studies that delve deeper into the relationship between agricultural LUC, SMCs, and N-losses.

## **References:**

Acosta-Martinez, V., Cano, A., & Johnson, J. (2018). Simultaneous determination of multiple soil enzyme activities for soil health-biogeochemical indices. *Applied Soil Ecology*, *126*, 121–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2017.11.024

- Altieri, M. A. (1999). The ecological role of biodiversity in agroecosystems. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 74(1–3), 19–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8809(99)00028-6
- Amoo, A. E., & Babalola, O. O. (2017). Ammonia-oxidizing microorganisms: key players in the promotion of plant growth. *Journal of Soil Science and Plant Nutrition*, 17(4), 935– 947. https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-95162017000400008
- Anas, M., Liao, F., Verma, K. K., Sarwar, M. A., Mahmood, A., Chen, Z.-L., Li, Q., Zeng, X.-P., Liu, Y., & Li, Y.-R. (2020). Fate of nitrogen in agriculture and environment: agronomic, eco-physiological and molecular approaches to improve nitrogen use efficiency. *Biological Research*, 53(1), 47. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40659-020-00312-4
- Andrews, S. S., Karlen, D. L., & Cambardella, C. A. (2004). The soil management assessment framework. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 68(6), 1945–1962. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2004.1945
- Angers, D. A., Voroney, R. P., & Côté, D. (1995). Dynamics of soil organic matter and corn residues affected by tillage practices. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 59(5), 1311– 1315. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1995.03615995005900050016x
- Aoyama, M., & Kuroyanagi, S. (1996). Effects of heavy metal accumulation associated with pesticide application on the decomposition of cellulose and orchard grass in soils. Soil Science and Plant Nutrition, 42(1), 121–131. https://doi.org/10.1080/00380768.1996.10414695
- Ayoola, O., & Makinde, E. (2009). Maize growth, yield and soil nutrient changes with Nenriched organic fertilizers. *African Journal of Food, Agriculture, Nutrition and Development*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.4314/ajfand.v9i1.19214
- Azziz, G., Monza, J., Etchebehere, C., & Irisarri, P. (2017). nirS- and nirK-type denitrifier communities are differentially affected by soil type, rice cultivar and water management. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, 78, 20–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejsobi.2016.11.003
- Badagliacca, G., Benítez, E., Amato, G., Badalucco, L., Giambalvo, D., Laudicina, V. A., & Ruisi, P. (2018). Long-term no-tillage application increases soil organic carbon, nitrous oxide emissions and faba bean (*Vicia faba* L.) yields under rain-fed Mediterranean conditions. *Science of The Total Environment*, 639, 350–359. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.05.157
- Balesdent, J., Chenu, C., & Balabane, M. (2000). Relationship of soil organic matter dynamics to physical protection and tillage. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 53(3–4), 215–230. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-1987(99)00107-5
- Barea, J. M. (2015). Future challenges and perspectives for applying microbial biotechnology in sustainable agriculture based on a better understanding of plant-microbiome interactions. *Journal of Soil Science and Plant Nutrition, ahead*, 0–0. https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-95162015005000021
- Barnard, R., Leadley, P. W., & Hungate, B. A. (2005). Global change, nitrification, and denitrification: A review. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 19(1). https://doi.org/10.1029/2004GB002282

- Baumhardt, R. L., & Blanco-Canqui, H. (2014). Soil: Conservation practices. In *Encyclopedia* of Agriculture and Food Systems (pp. 153–165). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-52512-3.00091-7
- Bayer, C., Gomes, J., Zanatta, J. A., Vieira, F. C. B., Piccolo, M. de C., Dieckow, J., & Six, J. (2015). Soil nitrous oxide emissions as affected by long-term tillage, cropping systems and nitrogen fertilization in Southern Brazil. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 146(PB), 213–222. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.STILL.2014.10.011
- Beare, M. H., Hendrix, P. F., & Coleman, D. C. (1994). Water-stable aggregates and organic matter fractions in conventional- and no-tillage soils. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 58(3), 777–786. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1994.03615995005800030020x
- Beaudoin, N., Saad, J. K., Van Laethem, C., Machet, J. M., Maucorps, J., & Mary, B. (2005). Nitrate leaching in intensive agriculture in Northern France: Effect of farming practices, soils and crop rotations. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 111*(1–4), 292–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2005.06.006
- Bekele, T. (2019). Effect of land use and land cover changes on soil erosion in Ethiopia. *International Journal of Agricultural Science and Food Technology*, 26–34. https://doi.org/10.17352/2455-815X.000038
- Belfry, K. D., Shropshire, C., & Sikkema, P. H. (2015). Evaluation of delayed glyphosate burndown in no-till soybean. *Agricultural Sciences*, 06(03), 346–351. https://doi.org/10.4236/as.2015.63035
- Benalcazar, P., Diochon, A. C., Kolka, R., Schindelbeck, R. R., Sahota, T., & McLaren, B. E. (2022). The impact of land conversion from boreal forest to agriculture on soil health indicators. *Canadian Journal of Soil Science*, 102(3), 651–658. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjss-2021-0170
- Bender, S. F., Wagg, C., & van der Heijden, M. G. A. (2016). An underground revolution: Biodiversity and soil ecological engineering for agricultural sustainability. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 31(6), 440–452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2016.02.016
- Bengtsson, G., Bengtson, P., & Månsson, K. F. (2003). Gross nitrogen mineralization-, immobilization-, and nitrification rates as a function of soil C/N ratio and microbial activity. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 35(1), 143–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(02)00248-1
- Bessou, C., Basset-Mens, C., Tran, T., & Benoist, A. (2013). LCA applied to perennial cropping systems: a review focused on the farm stage. *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, 18(2), 340–361. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-012-0502-z
- Blanco-Canqui, H., & Ruis, S. J. (2018). No-tillage and soil physical environment. *Geoderma*, 326, 164–200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2018.03.011
- Blickensdörfer, L., Schwieder, M., Pflugmacher, D., Nendel, C., Erasmi, S., & Hostert, P. (2022). Mapping of crop types and crop sequences with combined time series of Sentinel-1, Sentinel-2 and Landsat 8 data for Germany. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 269, 112831. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2021.112831
- Bloch, S. E., Clark, R., Gottlieb, S. S., Wood, L. K., Shah, N., Mak, S.-M., Lorigan, J. G., Johnson, J., Davis-Richardson, A. G., Williams, L., McKellar, M., Soriano, D., Petersen, M., Horton, A., Smith, O., Wu, L., Tung, E., Broglie, R., Tamsir, A., & Temme, K. (2020). Biological nitrogen fixation in maize: optimizing nitrogenase expression in a root-associated diazotroph. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, *71*(15), 4591–4603. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/eraa176

- Bohn, K., Pavlick, R., Reu, B., & Kleidon, A. (2014). The strengths of r- and K-Selection shaped diversity-disturbance relationships. *PLoS ONE*, *9*(4), e95659. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0095659
- Bolinder, M. A., Angers, D. A., Giroux, M., & Laverdière, M. R. (1999). Estimating C inputs retained as soil organic matter from corn (*Zea Mays L.*). *Plant and Soil*, 215(1), 85–91. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1004765024519
- Bollmann, A., & Conrad, R. (1998). Influence of O<sub>2</sub> availability on NO and N<sub>2</sub>O release by nitrification and denitrification in soils. *Global Change Biology*, *4*(4), 387–396. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2486.1998.00161.x
- Bothe, H., Ferguson, S., & Newton, N. E. (2006). Biology of the nitrogen cycle (H. Bothe, S. Ferguson, & W. E. Newton, Eds.; 1st ed.). https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-52857-5.X5000-0
- Bouwman, A. F. (1996). Direct emission of nitrous oxide from agricultural soils. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems*, 46(1), 53–70. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00210224
- Boyer, E. W., Alexander, R. B., Parton, W. J., Li, C., Butterbach-Bahl, K., Donner, S. D., Skaggs, R. W., & Del Grosso, S. J. (2006). Modeling denitrification in terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems at regional scales. *Ecological Applications*, 16(6), 2123–2142.
- Braker, G., Zhou, J., Wu, L., Devol, A. H., & Tiedje, J. M. (2000). Nitrite reductase genes (*nirK* and *nirS*) as functional markers to investigate diversity of denitrifying bacteria in Pacific Northwest marine sediment communities. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 66(5), 2096–2104. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.66.5.2096-2104.2000
- Brischke, C., & Wegener, F. L. (2019). Impact of water holding capacity and moisture content of soil substrates on the moisture content of wood in terrestrial microcosms. *Forests*, *10*(6), 485. https://doi.org/10.3390/f10060485
- Brust, G. E. (2019). Management Strategies for Organic Vegetable Fertility. In *Safety and Practice for Organic Food* (pp. 193–212). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812060-6.00009-X
- Bünemann, E. K., Bongiorno, G., Bai, Z., Creamer, R. E., de Deyn, G., de Goede, R., Fleskens, L., Geissen, V., Kuyper, T. W., Mäder, P., Pulleman, M., Sukkel, W., van Groenigen, J. W., & Brussaard, L. (2018). Soil quality A critical review. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *120*, 105–125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2018.01.030
- Burney, J. A., Davis, S. J., & Lobell, D. B. (2010). Greenhouse gas mitigation by agricultural intensification. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(26), 12052–12057. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0914216107
- Busari, M. A., Kukal, S. S., Kaur, A., Bhatt, R., & Dulazi, A. A. (2015). Conservation tillage impacts on soil, crop and the environment. *International Soil and Water Conservation Research*, 3(2), 119–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iswcr.2015.05.002
- Butterbach-Bahl, K., & Dannenmann, M. (2011). Denitrification and associated soil N<sub>2</sub>O emissions due to agricultural activities in a changing climate. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, 3(5), 389–395. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosust.2011.08.004
- Cabello, P., Roldán, M. D., Castillo, F., & Moreno-Vivián, C. (2009). Nitrogen Cycle. In *Encyclopedia of Microbiology* (pp. 299–321). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012373944-5.00055-9
- Campanha, M. M., de Oliveira, A. D., Marriel, I. E., Gontijo Neto, M. M., Malaquias, J. V., Landau, E. C., de Albuquerque Filho, M. R., Ribeiro, F. P., & de Carvalho, A. M. (2019). Effect of soil tillage and N fertilization on N<sub>2</sub>O mitigation in maize in the Brazilian

Cerrado. *Science of The Total Environment*, 692, 1165–1174. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SCITOTENV.2019.07.315

- Canada. 2022 National Inventory Report (NIR) | *UNFCCC*. (2022). Retrieved January 17, 2023, from https://unfccc.int/documents/461919
- Cannone, N., Wagner, D., Hubberten, H. W., & Guglielmin, M. (2008). Biotic and abiotic factors influencing soil properties across a latitudinal gradient in Victoria Land, Antarctica. *Geoderma*, 144(1–2), 50–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2007.10.008
- Caranto, J. D., & Lancaster, K. M. (2017). Nitric oxide is an obligate bacterial nitrification intermediate produced by hydroxylamine oxidoreductase. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 114(31), 8217–8222. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1704504114
- Castellini, M., Fornaro, F., Garofalo, P., Giglio, L., Rinaldi, M., Ventrella, D., Vitti, C., & Vonella, A. (2019). effects of no-tillage and conventional tillage on physical and hydraulic properties of fine textured soils under winter wheat. *Water*, 11(3), 484. https://doi.org/10.3390/w11030484
- Castillo-Díaz, F. J., Belmonte-Ureña, L. J., Camacho-Ferre, F., & Tello Marquina, J. C. (2022). Bio disinfection as a profitable fertilization method for horticultural crops in the framework of the circular economy. *Agronomy*, *12*(2), 521. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy12020521
- Chakraborty, A., Chakrabarti, K., Chakraborty, A., & Ghosh, S. (2011). Effect of long-term fertilizers and manure application on microbial biomass and microbial activity of a tropical agricultural soil. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 47(2), 227–233. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-010-0509-1
- Chase, A. B., Weihe, C., & Martiny, J. B. H. (2021). Adaptive differentiation and rapid evolution of a soil bacterium along a climate gradient. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *118*(18). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2101254118
- Chen, D., Li, Y., Wang, C., Liu, X., Wang, Y., Shen, J., Qin, J., & Wu, J. (2019). Dynamics and underlying mechanisms of N<sub>2</sub>O and NO emissions in response to a transient land-use conversion of Masson pine forest to tea field. *Science of The Total Environment*, 693, 133549. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SCITOTENV.2019.07.355
- Chen, J.-K., Shen, C.-R., Yeh, C.-H., Fang, B.-S., Huang, T.-L., & Liu, C.-L. (2011). N-acetyl glucosamine obtained from chitin by chitin degrading factors in *Chitinbacter tainanesis*. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 12(2), 1187–1195. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms12021187
- Chris Smith, C. R., Smith, C. R., Blair, P. L., Boyd, C., Cody, B., Hazel, A., Hedrick, A., Kathuria, H., Khurana, P., Kramer, B., Muterspaw, K., Peck, C., Sells, E., Skinner, J., Tegeler, C., & Wolfe, Z. (2016). Microbial community responses to soil tillage and crop rotation in a corn/soybean agroecosystem. *Ecology and Evolution*, 6, 8075–8084. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.2553
- Congreves, K. A., Hayes, A., Verhallen, E. A., & van Eerd, L. L. (2015). Long-term impact of tillage and crop rotation on soil health at four temperate agroecosystems. *Soil and Tillage Research*, *152*, 17–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2015.03.012
- Cui, J., Yuan, X., Zhang, Q., Zhou, J., Lin, K., Xu, J., Zeng, Y., Wu, Y., Cheng, L., Zeng, Q., Mei, K., & Chen, Y. (2021). Nutrient availability is a dominant predictor of soil bacterial and fungal community composition after nitrogen addition in subtropical acidic forests. *PLOS ONE*, 16(2), e0246263. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0246263

- Culman, S. W., Snapp, S. S., Freeman, M. A., Schipanski, M. E., Beniston, J., Lal, R., Drinkwater, L. E., Franzluebbers, A. J., Glover, J. D., Grandy, A. S., Lee, J., Six, J., Maul, J. E., Mirksy, S. B., Spargo, J. T., & Wander, M. M. (2012). Permanganate oxidizable carbon reflects a processed soil fraction that is sensitive to management. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 76(2), 494–504. <u>https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2011.0286</u>
- Dale, V. H. (1997). The relationship between land-use change and climate change. *Ecological Applications*, *7*, 753–769.
- Dale, V. H., Efroymson, R. A., & Kline, K. L. (2011). The land use-climate change-energy nexus. Landscape Ecology, 26(6), 755–773. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-011-9606-2
- Dalias, P., & Christou, A. (2022). Secondary immobilization as a phase of N mineralization dynamics of soil organic inputs. *Nitrogen*, *3*(4), 600–607. https://doi.org/10.3390/nitrogen3040039
- Dandie, C. E., Miller, M. N., Burton, D. L., Zebarth, B. J., Trevors, J. T., & Goyer, C. (2007). Nitric oxide reductase-targeted real-time PCR quantification of denitrifier populations in soil. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 73(13), 4250–4258. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00081-07
- Das, S. K., & Varma, A. (2010). Role of enzymes in maintaining soil health. *Soil Enzymology*, 25–42. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-14225-3\_2
- de Corato, U. (2020). Agricultural waste recycling in horticultural intensive farming systems by on-farm composting and compost-based tea application improves soil quality and plant health: A review under the perspective of a circular economy. *Science of The Total Environment*, 738, 139840. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.139840
- del Grosso, S. J., Ojima, D. S., Parton, W. J., Stehfest, E., Heistemann, M., DeAngelo, B., & Rose, S. (2009). Global scale DAYCENT model analysis of greenhouse gas emissions and mitigation strategies for cropped soils. *Global and Planetary Change*, 67(1–2), 44–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloplacha.2008.12.006
- Delwiche, C. C., & Bryan, B. A. (1976). Denitrification. *Annual Review of Microbiology*, 30(1), 241–262. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.mi.30.100176.001325
- Deng, S. P., & Tabatabai, M. A. (1996). Effect of tillage and residue management on enzyme activities in soils. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 22(3), 208–213. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00382514
- Devkota, M., Martius, C., Lamers, J. P. A., Sayre, K. D., Devkota, K. P., & Vlek, P. L. G. (2013). Tillage and nitrogen fertilization effects on yield and nitrogen use efficiency of irrigated cotton. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 134, 72–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2013.07.009
- Diatloff, E., & Rengel, Z. (2001). Compilation of simple spectrophotometric techniques for the determination of elements in nutrient solutions. *Journal of Plant Nutrition*, 24, 75–86.
- Dijkstra, F. A., Morgan, J. A., Blumenthal, D., & Follett, R. F. (2010). Water limitation and plant inter-specific competition reduce rhizosphere-induced C decomposition and plant N uptake. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 42(7), 1073–1082. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2010.02.026
- Dolly, I. F., Kismartini, K., & Purnaweni, H. (2018). The land use change from agricultural to non-agricultural in Bungo Regency, Jambi Province, Indonesia. *E3S Web of Conferences*, 31, 09019. https://doi.org/10.1051/e3sconf/20183109019
- Domeignoz-Horta, L. A., Spor, A., Bru, D., Breuil, M.-C., Bizouard, F., Léonard, J., & Philippot, L. (2015). The diversity of the N<sub>2</sub>O reducers matters for the N<sub>2</sub>O:N<sub>2</sub>

denitrification end-product ratio across an annual and a perennial cropping system. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00971

- Donald C. Erbach. (1987). Measurement of Soil Bulk Density and Moisture. *Transactions of the ASAE*, 30(4), 0922–0931. https://doi.org/10.13031/2013.30500
- Doran, J. W. (2002). Soil health and global sustainability: translating science into practice. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 88(2), 119–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8809(01)00246-8
- Duke, S. (2020). Glyphosate: Environmental fate and impact. Weed Science, 68(3), 201-207.
- DuPont, S. T., Culman, S. W., Ferris, H., Buckley, D. H., & Glover, J. D. (2010). No-tillage conversion of harvested perennial grassland to annual cropland reduces root biomass, decreases active carbon stocks, and impacts soil biota. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 137(1–2), 25–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2009.12.021
- Ekenler, M., & Tabatabai, M. A. (2003). Tillage and residue management effects on βglucosaminidase activity in soils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *35*(6), 871–874. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(03)00094-4
- Ellis, S., Dendooven, L., & Goulding, K. W. T. (1996). Quantitative assessment of Soil nitrate disappearance and N<sub>2</sub>O evolution during denitrification. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 28(4–5), 589–595. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(95)00181-6
- Emmerson, M., Morales, M. B., Oñate, J. J., Batáry, P., Berendse, F., Liira, J., Aavik, T., Guerrero, I., Bommarco, R., Eggers, S., Pärt, T., Tscharntke, T., Weisser, W., Clement, L., & Bengtsson, J. (2016). How agricultural intensification affects biodiversity and ecosystem services. *Advances in Ecological Research*, 55, 43–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/BS.AECR.2016.08.005
- Feng, H., Fan, X., Miller, A. J., & Xu, G. (2020). Plant nitrogen uptake and assimilation: regulation of cellular pH homeostasis. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 71(15), 4380– 4392. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/eraa150
- Feng, Y., & Balkcom, K. S. (2017). Nutrient cycling and soil biology in row crop systems under intensive tillage. In *Soil Health and Intensification of Agroecosystems* (pp. 231–255). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-805317-1.00011-7
- Flavel, T. C., & Murphy, D. V. (2006). Carbon and nitrogen mineralization rates after application of organic amendments to soil. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, 35(1), 183– 193. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2005.0022
- Flessa, H., & Beese, F. (1995). Effects of sugarbeet residues on soil redox potential and nitrous oxide emission. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 59(4), 1044–1051. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1995.03615995005900040013x
- Fließbach, A., Oberholzer, H.-R., Gunst, L., & Mäder, P. (2007). Soil organic matter and biological soil quality indicators after 21 years of organic and conventional farming. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 118*(1–4), 273–284. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2006.05.022
- Food and Agricultural Organization [FAO] (1996). World food summit. https://www.fao.org/3/w3548e/w3548e00.htm.
- Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations [FAO] (2006). *Food Security Policy Base*.
- Food and Agricultural Organization [FAO] (2009). Global agriculture towards 2050. https://www.fao.org/fileadmin/templates/wsfs/docs/issues\_papers/hlef2050\_global\_agric ulture.pdf.

- Food and Agricultural Organization [FAO] (2011). The state of food and agriculture. *Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations*.
- Food and Agricultural Organization [FAO] (2018). The state of food security and nutrition in the world. *https://www.fao.org/3/i9553en/i9553en.pdf*.
- Fowler, D., Coyle, M., Skiba, U., Sutton, M. A., Cape, J. N., Reis, S., Sheppard, L. J., Jenkins, A., Grizzetti, B., Galloway, J. N., Vitousek, P., Leach, A., Bouwman, A. F., Butterbach-Bahl, K., Dentener, F., Stevenson, D., Amann, M., & Voss, M. (2013). The global nitrogen cycle in the twenty-first century. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 368(1621), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2013.0164
- Freppaz, M., Williams, B. L., Edwards, A. C., Scalenghe, R., & Zanini, E. (2007). Labile nitrogen, carbon, and phosphorus pools and nitrogen mineralization and immobilization rates at low temperatures in seasonally snow-covered soils. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 43(5), 519–529. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-006-0130-5
- Fuertes-Mendizábal, T., Estavillo, J. M., Duñabeitia, M. K., Huérfano, X., Castellón, A., González-Murua, C., Aizpurua, A., & González-Moro, M. B. (2018). 15N natural abundance evidences a better use of n sources by late nitrogen application in bread wheat. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2018.00853
- Galindo, V., Giraldo, C., Lavelle, P., Armbrecht, I., & Fonte, S. J. (2022). Land use conversion to agriculture impacts biodiversity, erosion control, and key soil properties in an Andean watershed. *Ecosphere*, *13*(3). https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.3979
- Galloway, J. N., Dentener, F. J., Capone, D. G., Boyer, E. W., Howarth, R. W., Seitzinger, S. P., Asner, G. P., Cleveland, C. C., Green, P. A., Holland, E. A., Karl, D. M., Michaels, A. F., Porter, J. H., Townsend, A. R., & Vosmarty, C. J. (2004). Nitrogen cycles: Past, present, and future. *Biogeochemistry*, 70(2), 153–226. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-004-0370-0
- Galloway, J. N., Townsend, A. R., Erisman, J. W., Bekunda, M., Cai, Z., Freney, J. R., Martinelli, L. A., Seitzinger, S. P., & Sutton, M. A. (2008). Transformation of the nitrogen cycle: recent trends, questions, and potential solutions. *Science*, 320(5878), 889–892. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1136674
- Gattinger, A., Palojärvi, A., & Schloter, M. (2008). Soil Microbial Communities and Related Functions. In *Perspectives for Agroecosystem Management* (pp. 279–292). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-044451905-4.50011-8
- Gerke, J. (2022). The central role of soil organic matter in soil fertility and carbon storage. *Soil Systems*, 6(2), 33. https://doi.org/10.3390/soilsystems6020033
- Ghezzehei, T. A., Sulman, B., Arnold, C. L., Bogie, N. A., & Berhe, A. A. (2019). On the role of soil water retention characteristic on aerobic microbial respiration. *Biogeosciences*, 16(6), 1187–1209. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-16-1187-2019
- Giller, K. E., Delaune, T., Silva, J. V., Descheemaeker, K., van de Ven, G., Schut, A. G. T., van Wijk, M., Hammond, J., Hochman, Z., Taulya, G., Chikowo, R., Narayanan, S., Kishore, A., Bresciani, F., Teixeira, H. M., Andersson, J. A., & van Ittersum, M. K. (2021). The future of farming: Who will produce our food? *Food Security*, *13*(5), 1073–1099. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-021-01184-6
- Glaze-Corcoran, S., Hashemi, M., Sadeghpour, A., Jahanzad, E., Keshavarz Afshar, R., Liu, X., & Herbert, S. J. (2020). Understanding intercropping to improve agricultural resiliency and environmental sustainability (pp. 199–256). https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2020.02.004

- Gougoulias, C., Clark, J. M., & Shaw, L. J. (2014). The role of soil microbes in the global carbon cycle: tracking the below-ground microbial processing of plant-derived carbon for manipulating carbon dynamics in agricultural systems. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 94(12), 2362–2371. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.6577
- Government of Canada. (2022). Land-use change. https://www.canada.ca/en/environmentclimate-change/services/environmental-indicators/land-use-change.html.
- Grave, R. A., Nicoloso, R. da S., Cassol, P. C., da Silva, M. L. B., Mezzari, M. P., Aita, C., & Wuaden, C. R. (2018). Determining the effects of tillage and nitrogen sources on soil N<sub>2</sub>O emission. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 175, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2017.08.011
- Guldberg Frøslev, T., Broman Nielsen, I., Silva Santos, S., James Barnes, C., Henrik Bruun, H., & Ejrnaes, R. (2022). The biodiversity effect of reduced tillage on soil microbiota. *Ambio*, 51, 167-182. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280
- Gupta, P., Rani, R., Usmani, Z., Chandra, A., & Kumar, V. (2019). The role of plant-associated bacteria in phytoremediation of trace metals in contaminated soils. In *New and Future Developments in Microbial Biotechnology and Bioengineering* (pp. 69–76). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-64191-5.00005-5
- Hale, R. C., Gallo, K. P., & Loveland, T. R. (2008). Influences of specific land use/land cover conversions on climatological normals of near-surface temperature. *Journal of Geophysical Research*, 113(D14), D14113. <u>https://doi.org/10.1029/2007JD009548</u>
- Hamza, M. A., & Anderson, W. K. (2005). Soil compaction in cropping systems. Soil and *Tillage Research*, 82(2), 121–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2004.08.009
- Haney, R. L., Senseman, S. A., & Hons, F. M. (2002). Effect of roundup ultra on microbial activity and biomass from selected soils. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, 31(3), 730– 735. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2002.7300
- Hanrahan, G., & Chan, G. (2005). Nitrogen. In *Encyclopedia of Analytical Science* (pp. 191–196). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B0-12-369397-7/00401-5
- Harding, & Ross. (1964). Some factors in low-temperature storage influencing the mineralizable nitrogen of soils. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 15, 829–834.
- Hart, S. C., Stark, J. M., Davidson, E. A., & Firestone, M. K. (2018). Nitrogen mineralization, immobilization, and nitrification. *Methods of Soil Analysis: Part 2 Microbiological and Biochemical Properties*, 5(2), 985–1018. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssabookser5.2.c42
- Hassler, H. B., Probert, B., Moore, C., Lawson, E., Jackson, R. W., Russell, B. T., & Richards, V. P. (2022). Phylogenies of the 16S rRNA gene and its hypervariable regions lack concordance with core genome phylogenies. *Microbiome*, 10(1), 104. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-022-01295-y
- Hatten, J., & Liles, G. (2019). A 'healthy' balance The role of physical and chemical properties in maintaining forest soil function in a changing world (pp. 373–396). https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-63998-1.00015-X
- Hénault, C., Grossel, A., Mary, B., Roussel, M., & Léonard, J. (2012). Nitrous oxide emission by agricultural soils: A review of spatial and temporal variability for mitigation. *Pedosphere*, 22(4), 426–433. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1002-0160(12)60029-0
- Hendershot et al. (2008). Soil Reaction and Exchangeable Acidity. In M. R. Carter & E. G. Gregorich (Eds.), *Soil Sampling and Methods of Analysis*. Taylor and Francis Group.
- Henry, S., Bru, D., Stres, B., Hallet, S., & Philippot, L. (2006). Quantitative detection of the *nosZ* gene, encoding nitrous oxide reductase, and comparison of the abundances of 16S

rRNA, *narG*, *nirK*, and *nosZ* genes in soils. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 72(8), 5181–5189. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00231-06

- Hibbing, M. E., Fuqua, C., Parsek, M. R., & Peterson, S. B. (2010). Bacterial competition: surviving and thriving in the microbial jungle. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 8(1), 15–25. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2259
- Ho, A., Lonardo, D. P. Di, & Bodelier, P. L. E. (2017). Revisiting life strategy concepts in environmental microbial ecology. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, fix006. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fix006
- Hou, S., Ai, C., Zhou, W., Liang, G., & He, P. (2018). Structure and assembly cues for rhizospheric *nirK*- and *nirS*-type denitrifier communities in long-term fertilized soils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 119, 32–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2018.01.007
- Howarth, R. W. (2022). Nitrogen. In *Encyclopedia of Inland Waters* (pp. 155–162). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-819166-8.00138-9
- Hu, X.-K., Su, F., Ju, X.-T., Gao, B., Oenema, O., Christie, P., Huang, B.-X., Jiang, R.-F., & Zhang, F.-S. (2013). Greenhouse gas emissions from a wheat-maize double cropping system with different nitrogen fertilization regimes. *Environmental Pollution*, 176, 198– 207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2013.01.040
- Huang, Y., Jiao, Y., Zong, L., Wang, Y., & Sass, R. (2002). Nitrous oxide emissions from the wheat-growing season in eighteen Chinese paddy soils: an outdoor pot experiment. *Biology* and Fertility of Soils, 36(6), 411–417. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-002-0544-7
- Huang, Y., Zou, J., Zheng, X., Wang, Y., & Xu, X. (2004). Nitrous oxide emissions as influenced by amendment of plant residues with different C:N ratios. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 36(6), 973–981. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2004.02.009
- Huber, E., Bell, T. L., Simpson, R. R., & Adams, M. A. (2011). Relationships among microclimate, edaphic conditions, vegetation distribution and soil nitrogen dynamics on the Bogong High Plains, Australia. *Austral Ecology*, 36(2), 142–152. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1442-9993.2010.02128.x
- Huluka, G., & Miller, R. (2014). Particle size determination by hydrometer method. *Southern Cooperative Series Bulletin, 419,* 180–184.
- Hussain, M. Z., Bhardwaj, A. K., Basso, B., Robertson, G. P., & Hamilton, S. K. (2019). Nitrate leaching from continuous corn, perennial grasses, and poplar in the US Midwest. *Journal* of Environmental Quality, 48(6), 1849–1855. https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2019.04.0156
- Indoria, A. K., Sharma, K. L., & Reddy, K. S. (2020). Hydraulic properties of soil under warming climate. In *Climate Change and Soil Interactions* (pp. 473–508). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-818032-7.00018-7
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [IPCC] (2007). AR4Climate change 2007: Synthesis report. https://www.ipcc.ch/2007/.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [IPCC] (2013). Climate change 2013: The physical science basis.

https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2018/03/wg1ar5\_summaryvolume\_final.pdf.

- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [IPCC] (2021). *Climate change widespread, rapid and intensifying. https://www.ipcc.ch/2021/08/09/ar6-wg1-20210809-pr/.*
- Isobe, K., & Ohte, N. (2014). Ecological perspectives on microbes involved in N-cycling. *Microbes and Environments*, 29(1), 4–16. https://doi.org/10.1264/jsme2.ME13159

- Ito, A., & Hajima, T. (2020). Biogeophysical and biogeochemical impacts of land-use change simulated by MIROC-ES2L. *Progress in Earth and Planetary Science*, 7(1), 54. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40645-020-00372-w
- Ito, A., & Inatomi, M. (2018). Greenhouse Gas Budget of Terrestrial Ecosystems in Monsoon Asia: A Process-Based Model Study for the Period 1901–2014 (pp. 223–231). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67474-2\_11
- Ito, A., Reyer, C. P. O., Gädeke, A., Ciais, P., Chang, J., Chen, M., François, L., Forrest, M., Hickler, T., Ostberg, S., Shi, H., Thiery, W., & Tian, H. (2020). Pronounced and unavoidable impacts of low-end global warming on northern high-latitude land ecosystems. *Environmental Research Letters*, 15(4), 044006. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/ab702b
- Jackson, C. R., Tyler, H. L., & Millar, J. J. (2013). Determination of microbial extracellular enzyme activity in waters, soils, and sediments using high throughput microplate assays. *Journal of Visualized Experiments*, 80. https://doi.org/10.3791/50399
- Jacoby, R., Peukert, M., Succurro, A., Koprivova, A., & Kopriva, S. (2017). The role of soil microorganisms in plant mineral nutrition—current knowledge and future directions. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2017.01617
- Jensen, J. L., Christensen, B. T., Schjønning, P., Watts, C. W., & Munkholm, L. J. (2018). Converting loss-on-ignition to organic carbon content in arable topsoil: pitfalls and proposed procedure. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 69(4), 604–612. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejss.12558
- Jha, P., Hati, K. M., Dalal, R. C., Dang, Y. P., Kopittke, P. M., & Menzies, N. W. (2020). Soil carbon and nitrogen dynamics in a Vertisol following 50 years of no-tillage, crop stubble retention and nitrogen fertilization. *Geoderma*, 358, 113996. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2019.113996
- Jin, N., Jin, L., Wang, S., Li, J., Liu, F., Liu, Z., Luo, S., Wu, Y., Lyu, J., & Yu, J. (2022). Reduced chemical fertilizer combined with bio-organic fertilizer affects the soil microbial community and yield and quality of lettuce. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2022.863325
- Kanissery, R., Gairhe, B., Kadyampakeni, D., Batuman, O., & Alferez, F. (2019). Glyphosate: Its environmental persistence and impact on crop health and nutrition. *Plants*, 8(11), 499. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants8110499
- Karlen, D. L., Ditzler, C. A., & Andrews, S. S. (2003). Soil quality: why and how? *Geoderma*, *114*(3–4), 145–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0016-7061(03)00039-9
- Kavamura, V. N., Aono, A. H., & Esposito, E. (2019). Biotechnological Strategies Applied to the Decontamination of Soils Polluted With Heavy Metals. In *Comprehensive Biotechnology* (pp. 240–252). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-64046-8.00350-5
- Kearney, M., & Porter, W. (2009). Mechanistic niche modelling: combining physiological and spatial data to predict species ranges. *Ecology Letters*, *12(4)*. 277- 367. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2008.01277.x
- Kinyangi, J. (2007). Soil health and soil quality: a review.
- Klein Goldewijk, K., & Ramankutty, N. (2004). Land cover change over the last three centuries due to human activities: The availability of new global data sets. *Geo Journal*, *61*(4), 335–344. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10708-004-5050-z

- Knapp, A. N., Ward, B. B., Wankel, S. D., & Campagna, S. R. (2012). The sensitivity of marine N<sub>2</sub> fixation to dissolved inorganic nitrogen. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 2(3). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2012.00374
- Koch, A. L. (2001). Oligotrophs versus copiotrophs. *Bio Essays*, 23(7), 657–661. https://doi.org/10.1002/bies.1091
- Könneke, M., Bernhard, A. E., de La Torre, J. R., Walker, C. B., Waterbury, J. B., & Stahl, D. A. (2005). Isolation of an autotrophic ammonia-oxidizing marine archaeon. *Nature*, 437, 543-546. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03911
- Kraft, B., Strous, M., & Tegetmeyer, H. E. (2011). Microbial nitrate respiration Genes, enzymes and environmental distribution. *Journal of Biotechnology*, 155(1), 104–117. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiotec.2010.12.025
- Kraut-Cohen, J., Zolti, A., Shaltiel-Harpaz, L., Argaman, E., Rabinovich, R., Green, S. J., & Minz, D. (2020). Effects of tillage practices on soil microbiome and agricultural parameters. *Science of The Total Environment*, 705, 135791. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SCITOTENV.2019.135791
- Kremer, R. J., & Means, N. E. (2009). Glyphosate and glyphosate-resistant crop interactions with rhizosphere microorganisms. *European Journal of Agronomy*, *31*(3), 153–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2009.06.004
- Kudeyarov, V. N. (2020). Nitrous oxide emission from fertilized soils: An analytical review. *Eurasian Soil Science*, *53*(10), 1396–1407. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1064229320100105
- Kunhikrishnan, A., Bolan, N. S., Müller, K., Laurenson, S., Naidu, R., & Kim, W.-I. (2012). The influence of wastewater irrigation on the transformation and bioavailability of heavy metal(loid)s in soil. *Advances in Agronomy*, 115, 215–297. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-394276-0.00005-6
- Lal, R. (2021). Climate change and agriculture. In *Climate Change* (pp. 661–686). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-821575-3.00031-1
- Lambin, E. F., & Meyfroidt, P. (2011). Global land use change, economic globalization, and the looming land scarcity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108(9), 3465– 3472. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1100480108
- Lambin, E. F., Rounsevell, M. D. A., & Geist, H. J. (2000). Are agricultural land-use models able to predict changes in land-use intensity? *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 82(1–3), 321–331. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8809(00)00235-8
- Lancaster, S. H., Hollister, E. B., Senseman, S. A., & Gentry, T. J. (2010). Effects of repeated glyphosate applications on soil microbial community composition and the mineralization of glyphosate. *Pest Management Science*, 66(1), 59–64. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.1831
- Lawler, J. J., Lewis, D. J., Nelson, E., Plantinga, A. J., Polasky, S., Withey, J. C., Helmers, D. P., Martinuzzi, S., Pennington, D., & Radeloff, V. C. (2014). Projected land-use change impacts on ecosystem services in the United States. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111(20), 7492–7497. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1405557111
- Lee, K., & Pankhurst, C. (1992). Soil organisms and sustainable productivity. *Soil Research*, *30*(6), 855. https://doi.org/10.1071/SR9920855
- Lehmann, J., Bossio, D. A., Kögel-Knabner, I., & Rillig, M. C. (2020). The concept and future prospects of soil health. *Nature Reviews Earth & Environment*, 1(10), 544–553. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43017-020-0080-8
- Li, J., Nedwell, D. B., Beddow, J., Dumbrell, A. J., McKew, B. A., Thorpe, E. L., & Whitby, C. (2015). *amoA* Gene Abundances and Nitrification Potential Rates Suggest that Benthic

Ammonia-Oxidizing Bacteria and Not Archaea Dominate N Cycling in the Colne Estuary, United Kingdom. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 81(1), 159–165. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02654-14

- Li, L.-J., Zhu-Barker, X., Ye, R., Doane, T. A., & Horwath, W. R. (2018). Soil microbial biomass size and soil carbon influence the priming effect from carbon inputs depending on nitrogen availability. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 119, 41–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2018.01.003
- Lian, T., Yu, Z., Li, Y., Jin, J., Wang, G., Liu, X., Tang, C., Franks, A., Liu, J., & Liu, J. (2019). The shift of bacterial community composition magnifies over time in response to different sources of soybean residues. *Applied Soil Ecology*, 136, 163–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2019.01.001
- Liao, Y., Wu, W. L., Meng, F. Q., & Li, H. (2016). Impact of agricultural intensification on soil organic carbon: A study using DNDC in Huantai County, Shandong Province, China. *Journal of Integrative Agriculture*, 15(6), 1364–1375. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2095-3119(15)61269-2
- Ligi, T., Truu, M., Truu, J., Nõlvak, H., Kaasik, A., Mitsch, W. J., & Mander, Ü. (2014). Effects of soil chemical characteristics and water regime on denitrification genes (*nirS*, *nirK*, and *nosZ*) abundances in a created riverine wetland complex. *Ecological Engineering*, 72, 47– 55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2013.07.015
- Lin, Z., Ma, K., & Yang, Y. (2022). Nitrous oxide emission from full-scale annamox-driven wastewater treatment system. *Life*, 12(7), 971. https://doi.org/10.3390/life12070971
- Liou, J. S. C., & Madsen, E. L. (2008). Microbial ecological processes: Aerobic/Anaerobic. Encyclopedia of Ecology, Five-Volume Set, 2348–2357. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-008045405-4.00254-8
- Lipiec, J., Kuś, J., Słowińska-Jurkiewicz, A., & Nosalewicz, A. (2006). Soil porosity and water infiltration as influenced by tillage methods. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 89(2), 210–220. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2005.07.012
- Liu, C., Song, Y., Dong, X., Wang, X., Ma, X., Zhao, G., & Zang, S. (2021). Soil enzyme activities and their relationships with soil C, N, and P in peatlands from different types of permafrost regions, Northeast China. *Frontiers in Environmental Science*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2021.670769
- Liu, G., Bai, Z., Cui, G., He, W., Kongling, Z., Ji, G., Gong, H., & Li, D. (2022). Effects of land use on the soil microbial community in the Songnen grassland of Northeast China. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2022.865184
- Liu, T., Hu, F., & Li, H. (2019). Spatial ecology of soil nematodes: Perspectives from global to micro scales. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 137, 107565. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2019.107565
- Liu, Y., Fang, F., & Li, Y. (2014). Key issues of land use in China and implications for policy making. *Land Use Policy*, 40, 6–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2013.03.013
- Liu, Y., Zang, H., Ge, T., Bai, J., Lu, S., Zhou, P., Peng, P., Shibistova, O., Zhu, Z., Wu, J., & Guggenberger, G. (2018). Intensive fertilization (N, P, K, Ca, and S) decreases organic matter decomposition in paddy soil. *Applied Soil Ecology*, 127, 51–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2018.02.012
- Lobb, D. A. (2008). Soil movement by tillage and other agricultural activities. In *Encyclopedia* of Ecology (pp. 3295–3303). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-008045405-4.00832-6

- Logsdon, S. D., & Karlen, D. L. (2004). Bulk density as a soil quality indicator during conversion to no-tillage. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 78(2), 143–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2004.02.003
- Lorenz, K., & Lal, R. (2016). Environmental impact of organic agriculture. Advances in Agronomy, 99–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2016.05.003
- Malézieux, E. (2012). Designing cropping systems from nature. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 32(1), 15–29. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-011-0027-z
- Manzoni, S., Schimel, J. P., & Porporato, A. (2012). Responses of soil microbial communities to water stress: results from a meta-analysis. *Ecology*, 93(4), 930–938. https://doi.org/10.1890/11-0026.1
- Martikainen, P. J. (2022). Heterotrophic nitrification An eternal mystery in the nitrogen cycle. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *168*, 108611. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2022.108611
- Martínez, E., Fuentes, J.-P., Pino, V., Silva, P., & Acevedo, E. (2013). Chemical and biological properties as affected by no-tillage and conventional tillage systems in an irrigated Haploxeroll of Central Chile. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 126, 238–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2012.07.014
- Masclaux-Daubresse, C., Daniel-Vedele, F., Dechorgnat, J., Chardon, F., Gaufichon, L., & Suzuki, A. (2010). Nitrogen uptake, assimilation and remobilization in plants: challenges for sustainable and productive agriculture. *Annals of Botany*, 105(7), 1141–1157. https://doi.org/10.1093/aob/mcq028
- Mashamaite, C. V., Ngcobo, B. L., Manyevere, A., Bertling, I., & Fawole, O. A. (2022). Assessing the usefulness of *Moringa oleifera* leaf extract as a biostimulant to supplement synthetic fertilizers: A review. *Plants*, *11*(17), 2214. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants11172214
- Mathew, R. P., Feng, Y., Githinji, L., Ankumah, R., & Balkcom, K. S. (2012). Impact of notillage and conventional tillage systems on soil microbial communities. *Applied and Environmental Soil Science*, 2012, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/548620
- Matson, P. A., Parton, W. J., Power, A. G., & Swift, M. J. (1997). Agricultural intensification and ecosystem properties. *Science*, 277(5325), 504–509. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.277.5325.504
- Melis, E., Asquer, C., Carboni, G., & Scano, E. A. (2023). Role of *Cannabis sativa* L. in energy production: residues as a potential lignocellulosic biomass in anaerobic digestion plants. In *Current Applications, Approaches, and Potential Perspectives for Hemp* (pp. 111–199). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-89867-6.00003-2
- Merloti, L. F., Mendes, L. W., Pedrinho, A., de Souza, L. F., Ferrari, B. M., & Tsai, S. M. (2019). Forest-to-agriculture conversion in Amazon drives soil microbial communities and N-cycle. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 137, 107567. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2019.107567
- Miller, J. J., & Curtin, D. (1982). Electrical Conductivity & Soluble Ions. In *Methods of Soil Analysis Part 2, Chemical and Microbiological Properties* (Second). American Society of Agronomy, Inc., Soil Science Society of America, Inc.
- Mkhabela, M. S., Madani, A., Gordon, R., Burton, D., Cudmore, D., Elmi, A., & Hart, W. (2008). Gaseous and leaching nitrogen losses from no-tillage and conventional tillage systems following surface application of cattle manure. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 98(2), 187–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2007.12.005

- Morimoto, S., Hayatsu, M., Takada Hoshino, Y., Nagaoka, K., Yamazaki, M., Karasawa, T., Takenaka, M., & Akiyama, H. (2011). Quantitative analyses of ammonia-oxidizing archaea (AOA) and ammonia-oxidizing bacteria (AOB) in fields with different soil types. *Microbes and Environments*, *26*(3), 248–253. https://doi.org/10.1264/jsme2.ME11127
- Morrow, J. G., Huggins, D. R., Carpenter-Boggs, L. A., & Reganold, J. P. (2016). Evaluating Measures to Assess Soil Health in Long-Term Agroecosystem Trials. *Soil Science Society* of America Journal, 80(2), 450–462. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2015.08.0308
- Muhilan, B. M., & Chattopadhyay, I. (2022). Exploring the role of soil microbiome in global climatic changes. In *Microbiome Under Changing Climate* (pp. 353–370). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-90571-8.00016-X
- Murty, D., Kirschbaum, M. U. F., Mcmurtrie, R. E., & Mcgilvray, H. (2002). Does conversion of forest to agricultural land change soil carbon and nitrogen? a review of the literature. *Global Change Biology*, 8(2), 105–123. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1354-1013.2001.00459.x
- Navarro-González, R., McKay, C. P., & Mvondo, D. N. (2001). A possible nitrogen crisis for Archaean life due to reduced nitrogen fixation by lightning. *Nature*, *412*(6842), 61–64. https://doi.org/10.1038/35083537
- Nelson, D. W. (1983). Determination of ammonium in KCl extracts of soils by the salicylate method. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis*, 14(11), 1051–1062. https://doi.org/10.1080/00103628309367431
- Norton, J. M., Mellbye, B., Yao, H., Chen, W., Huang, Q., Han, S., Li, X., Luo, X., & Wen, S. (2018). Nitrite-oxidizing bacteria community composition and diversity are influenced by fertilizer regimes, but are independent of the soil aggregate in acidic subtropical red soil. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 9, 885. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.00885
- Norton, J., & Ouyang, Y. (2019). Controls and adaptive management of nitrification in agricultural soils. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01931
- Nottingham, A. T., Bååth, E., Reischke, S., Salinas, N., & Meir, P. (2019). Adaptation of soil microbial growth to temperature: Using a tropical elevation gradient to predict future changes. *Global Change Biology*, 25(3), 827–838. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14502
- Nunes-Alves, C. (2016). Do it yourself nitrification. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, *14*(2), 61–61. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro.2015.20
- Oertel, C., Matschullat, J., Zurba, K., Zimmermann, F., & Erasmi, S. (2016). Greenhouse gas emissions from soils—A review. *Geochemistry*, 76(3), 327–352. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.CHEMER.2016.04.002
- Offre, P., Prosser, J. I., & Nicol, G. W. (2009). Growth of ammonia-oxidizing archaea in soil microcosms is inhibited by acetylene. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 70(1), 99–108. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2009.00725.x
- Okada, E., Costa, J. L., & Bedmar, F. (2019). Glyphosate dissipation in different soils under notill and conventional tillage. *Pedosphere*, 29(6), 773–783. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1002-0160(17)60430-2
- OMAFRA. (2009). pH-Soil Diagnostics.
- O'Neill, R. M., Girkin, N. T., Krol, D. J., Wall, D. P., Brennan, F. P., Lanigan, G. J., Renou-Wilson, F., Müller, C., & Richards, K. G. (2020). The effect of carbon availability on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions is moderated by soil phosphorus. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 142, 107726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2020.107726

- Or, D., Smets, B. F., Wraith, J. M., Dechesne, A., & Friedman, S. P. (2007). Physical constraints affecting bacterial habitats and activity in unsaturated porous media – a review. Advances in Water Resources, 30(6–7), 1505–1527. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.advwatres.2006.05.025
- Orellana, L. H., Rodriguez-R, L. M., Higgins, S., Chee-Sanford, J. C., Sanford, R. A., Ritalahti, K. M., Löffler, F. E., & Konstantinidis, K. T. (2014). Detecting nitrous oxide reductase ( *nosZ*) genes in soil metagenomes: method development and implications for the nitrogen cycle. *MBio*, 5(3). https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.01193-14
- Overview of Greenhouse Gases / US EPA. (2021). Retrieved November 2, 2022, from https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/overview-greenhouse-gases#N2O-references
- Ozlu, E., Sandhu, S. S., Kumar, S., & Arriaga, F. J. (2019). Soil health indicators impacted by long-term cattle manure and inorganic fertilizer application in a corn-soybean rotation of South Dakota. *Scientific Reports*, *9*(1), 11776. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-48207-z
- Padbhushan, R., Kumar, U., Sharma, S., Rana, D. S., Kumar, R., Kohli, A., Kumari, P., Parmar, B., Kaviraj, M., Sinha, A. K., Annapurna, K., & Gupta, V. V. S. R. (2022). Impact of landuse changes on soil properties and carbon pools in India: A meta-analysis. *Frontiers in Environmental Science*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2021.794866
- Pajares, S., & Bohannan, B. J. M. (2016). Ecology of nitrogen fixing, nitrifying, and denitrifying microorganisms in tropical forest soils. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01045
- Pajares, S., & Ramos, R. (2019). Processes and microorganisms involved in the marine nitrogen cycle: Knowledge and gaps. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2019.00739
- Pan, S., Liu, H., Mo, Z., Patterson, B., Duan, M., Tian, H., Hu, S., & Tang, X. (2016). effects of nitrogen and shading on root morphologies, nutrient accumulation, and photosynthetic parameters in different rice genotypes. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1), 32148. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep32148
- Panettieri, M., Lazaro, L., López-Garrido, R., Murillo, J. M., & Madejón, E. (2013). Glyphosate effect on soil biochemical properties under conservation tillage. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 133, 16–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2013.05.007
- Pavao-Zuckerman, M. A. (2008). Soil Ecology. In *Encyclopedia of Ecology* (pp. 600–605). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-63768-0.00850-7
- Partoazar. M (2011). The effect of glyphosate application on soil microbial activities in agricultural land. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 10(83). https://doi.org/10.5897/AJB11.2440
- Peillex, C., & Pelletier, M. (2020). The impact and toxicity of glyphosate and glyphosate-based herbicides on health and immunity. *Journal of Immunotoxicology*, 17(1), 163–174. https://doi.org/10.1080/1547691X.2020.1804492
- Penton, C. R., Johnson, T. A., Quensen, J. F., Iwai, S., Cole, J. R., & Tiedje, J. M. (2013). Functional genes to assess nitrogen cycling and aromatic hydrocarbon degradation: primers and processing matter. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00279
- Pérez-Álvarez, E. P., Pérez-Sotés, J. L., García-Escudero, E., & Peregrina, F. (2013). Cover crop short-term effects on soil NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> -N availability, nitrogen nutritional status, yield, and must quality in a calcareous vineyard of the AOC Rioja, Spain. *Communications in Soil*

*Science* and *Plant Analysis*, 44(1–4), 711–721. https://doi.org/10.1080/00103624.2013.748122

- Perez-Brandán, C., Arzeno, J. L., Huidobro, J., Grümberg, B., Conforto, C., Hilton, S., Bending, G. D., Meriles, J. M., & Vargas-Gil, S. (2012). Long-term effect of tillage systems on soil microbiological, chemical and physical parameters and the incidence of charcoal rot by *Macrophomina phaseolina* (Tassi) Goid in soybean. *Crop Protection*, 40, 73–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cropro.2012.04.018
- Peters, G., Saborowski, R., Buchholz, F., & Mentlein, R. (1999). Two distinct forms of the chitin-degrading enzyme N-acetyl-β-d-glucosaminidase in the Antarctic krill: specialists in digestion and moult. *Marine Biology*, *134*(4), 697–703. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270050585
- Pinares-Patiño, C., Waghorn, G., Hegarty, R., & Hoskin, S. (2009). Effects of intensification of pastoral farming on greenhouse gas emissions in New Zealand. *New Zealand Veterinary Journal*, 57(5), 252–261. https://doi.org/10.1080/00480169.2009.58618
- Piotrowska-Długosz, A., Długosz, J., Gryta, A., & Frąc, M. (2022). Responses of N-Cycling Enzyme Activities and Functional Diversity of Soil Microorganisms to Soil Depth, Pedogenic Processes and Cultivated Plants. *Agronomy*, *12*(2), 264. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy12020264
- Plaza-Bonilla, D., Álvaro-Fuentes, J., Arrúe, J. L., & Cantero-Martínez, C. (2014). Tillage and nitrogen fertilization effects on nitrous oxide yield-scaled emissions in a rainfed Mediterranean area. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 189, 43–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.AGEE.2014.03.023
- Plaza-Bonilla, D., Álvaro-Fuentes, J., & Cantero-Martínez, C. (2014). Identifying soil organic carbon fractions sensitive to agricultural management practices. *Soil and Tillage Research*, *139*, 19–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2014.01.006
- Prasad, S., Malav, L. C., Choudhary, J., Kannojiya, S., Kundu, M., Kumar, S., & Yadav, A. N. (2021). Soil microbiomes for healthy nutrient recycling. *Current Trends in Microbial Biotechnology for Sustainable Agriculture*, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-6949-4\_1
- Qin, Y., & Cabral, J. M. S. (2002). Review Properties and Applications of Urease. *Biocatalysis* and *Biotransformation*, 20(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1080/10242420210154
- Ramankutty, N., & Foley, J. A. (1999). Estimating historical changes in global land cover: Croplands from 1700 to 1992. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, *13*(4), 997–1027. https://doi.org/10.1029/1999GB900046
- Raven, P. H., & Wagner, D. L. (2021). Agricultural intensification and climate change are rapidly decreasing insect biodiversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 118(2). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2002548117
- Ravishankara, A. R., Daniel, J. S., & Portmann, R. W. (2009). Nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O): The dominant ozone-depleting substance emitted in the 21st century. *Science*, 326(5949), 123– 125. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1176985
- Reidsma, P., Tekelenburg, T., van den Berg, M., & Alkemade, R. (2006). Impacts of land-use change on biodiversity: An assessment of agricultural biodiversity in the European Union. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 114*(1), 86–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2005.11.026

- Richardson, D. J., & Watmough, N. J. (1999). Inorganic nitrogen metabolism in bacteria. *Current Opinion in Chemical Biology*, 3(2), 207–219. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1367-5931(99)80034-9
- Risch, A. C., Zimmermann, S., Ochoa-Hueso, R., Schütz, M., Frey, B., Firn, J. L., Fay, P. A., Hagedorn, F., Borer, E. T., Seabloom, E. W., Harpole, W. S., Knops, J. M. H., McCulley, R. L., Broadbent, A. A. D., Stevens, C. J., Silveira, M. L., Adler, P. B., Báez, S., Biederman, L. A., Moser, B. (2019). Soil net nitrogen mineralisation across global grasslands. *Nature Communications*, 10(1), 4981. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-12948-2
- Ritchie, H. & Roser, M. (2013). *Land Use*. Published Online at OurWorldInData.Org. Retrieved from: "https://Ourworldindata.Org/Land-Use".
- Rivett, M. O., Buss, S. R., Morgan, P., Smith, J. W. N., & Bemment, C. D. (2008). Nitrate attenuation in groundwater: A review of biogeochemical controlling processes. *Water Research*, 42(16), 4215–4232. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2008.07.020
- Robertson, G. P., & Vitousek, P. M. (2009). Nitrogen in agriculture: Balancing the cost of an essential resource. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*, 34(1), 97–125. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.environ.032108.105046
- Romano-Armada, N., Amoroso, M. J., & Rajal, V. B. (2019). Construction of a combined soil quality indicator to assess the effect of glyphosate application. *Science of The Total Environment*, 682, 639–649. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.05.079
- Ruan, Z., Wang, X., Liu, Y., & Liao, W. (2019). Corn. In Integrated Processing Technologies for Food and Agricultural By-Products (pp. 59–72). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-814138-0.00003-4
- Rubio, V., Sawchik, J., & van Es, H. (2022). Soil health benefits from sequence intensification, fertilization, and no-tillage in annual cropping systems. *Soil Security*, *9*, 100074. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soisec.2022.100074
- Ruf, T., Makselon, J., Udelhoven, T., & Emmerling, C. (2018). Soil quality indicator response to land-use change from annual to perennial bioenergy cropping systems in Germany. *GCB Bioenergy*, 10(7), 444–459. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcbb.12513
- Ruser, R., & Schulz, R. (2015). The effect of nitrification inhibitors on the nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O) release from agricultural soils—a review. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science*, *178*(2), 171–188. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201400251
- Saccá, M. L., Barra Caracciolo, A., di Lenola, M., & Grenni, P. (2017). Ecosystem services provided by soil microorganisms. In *Soil Biological Communities and Ecosystem Resilience* (pp. 9–24). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-63336-7\_2
- Sadras, V., Alston, J., Aphalo, P., Connor, D., Denison, R. F., Fischer, T., Gray, R., Hayman, P., Kirkegaard, J., Kirchmann, H., Kropff, M., Lafitte, H. R., Langridge, P., Lenne, J., Mínguez, M. I., Passioura, J., Porter, J. R., Reeves, T., Rodriguez, D., Wood, D. (2020). Making science more effective for agriculture. *Advances in Agronomy*, 153–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2020.05.003
- Sahrawat, K. L. (2008). Factors affecting nitrification in soils. *Communications in Soil Science* and Plant Analysis, 39(9–10), 1436–1446. https://doi.org/10.1080/00103620802004235
- Schlautman, B., Bartel, C., Diaz-Garcia, L., Fei, S., Flynn, S., Haramoto, E., Moore, K., & Raman, D. R. (2021). Perennial groundcovers: an emerging technology for soil

conservation and the sustainable intensification of agriculture. *Emerging Topics in Life Sciences*, 5(2), 337–347. https://doi.org/10.1042/ETLS20200318

- Schmitz, O. J., Buchkowski, R. W., Burghardt, K. T., & Donihue, C. M. (2015). *Functional Traits and Trait-Mediated Interactions* (pp. 319–343). https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.aecr.2015.01.003
- Semedo, M., Wittorf, L., Hallin, S., & Song, B. (2021). Differential expression of clade I and II N<sub>2</sub>O reductase genes in denitrifying *Thauera linaloolentis* 47LoIT under different nitrogen conditions. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, 367(24). https://doi.org/10.1093/femsle/fnaa205
- Shah, A. N., Tanveer, M., Shahzad, B., Yang, G., Fahad, S., Ali, S., Bukhari, M. A., Tung, S. A., Hafeez, A., & Souliyanonh, B. (2017). Soil compaction effects on soil health and cropproductivity: an overview. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 24(11), 10056–10067. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-017-8421-y
- Shang, L., Wan, L., Zhou, X., Li, S., & Li, X. (2020). Effects of organic fertilizer on soil nutrient status, enzyme activity, and bacterial community diversity in Leymus chinensis steppe in Inner Mongolia, China. PLOS ONE, 15(10), e0240559. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0240559
- Siller, A. R. S., Albrecht, K. A., & Jokela, W. E. (2016). Soil erosion and nutrient runoff in corn silage production with kura clover living mulch and winter rye. *Agronomy Journal*, 108(3), 989–999. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2015.0488
- Simfukwe, P., Hill, P. W., Emmett, B. A., & Jones, D. L. (2021). Identification and predictability of soil quality indicators from conventional soil and vegetation classifications. *PLOS ONE*, *16*(10), e0248665. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0248665
- Singh, S., Kumar, V., Gill, J. P. K., Datta, S., Singh, S., Dhaka, V., Kapoor, D., Wani, A. B., Dhanjal, D. S., Kumar, M., Harikumar, S. L., & Singh, J. (2020). Herbicide glyphosate: Toxicity and microbial degradation. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(20), 7519. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17207519
- Singh, U., Choudhary, A. K., & Sharma, S. (2021). Agricultural practices modulate the bacterial communities, and nitrogen cycling bacterial guild in rhizosphere: field experiment with soybean. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 101(7), 2687–2695. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.10893
- Sinsabaugh, R. L., Manzoni, S., Moorhead, D. L., & Richter, A. (2013). Carbon use efficiency of microbial communities: stoichiometry, methodology and modelling. *Ecology Letters*, 16(7), 930–939. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12113
- Skiba, U. (2008). Denitrification. *Encyclopedia of Ecology, Five-Volume Set*, 866–871. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-008045405-4.00264-0
- Smith, C. R., Blair, P. L., Boyd, C., Cody, B., Hazel, A., Hedrick, A., Kathuria, H., Khurana, P., Kramer, B., Muterspaw, K., Peck, C., Sells, E., Skinner, J., Tegeler, C., & Wolfe, Z. (2016). Microbial community responses to soil tillage and crop rotation in a corn/soybean agroecosystem. *Ecology and Evolution*, 6(22), 8075–8084. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.2553
- Sokolowski, A. C., Prack McCormick, B., De Grazia, J., Wolski, J. E., Rodríguez, H. A., Rodríguez-Frers, E. P., Gagey, M. C., Debelis, S. P., Paladino, I. R., & Barrios, M. B. (2020). Tillage and no-tillage effects on physical and chemical properties of an Argiaquoll soil under long-term crop rotation in Buenos Aires, Argentina. *International Soil and Water Conservation Research*, 8(2), 185–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iswcr.2020.02.002

- Spath, M., Insam, H., Peintner, U., Kelderer, M., Kuhnert, R., & Franke-Whittle, I. H. (2014). Linking soil biotic and abiotic factors to apple replant disease: a greenhouse approach. *Journal of Phytopathology*, *163*(4), 287-299. https://doi.org/10.1111/jph.12318
- St. Luce, M., Ziadi, N., Chantigny, M. H., & Braun, J. (2022). Long-term effects of tillage and nitrogen fertilization on soil C and N fractions in a corn–soybean rotation. *Canadian Journal of Soil Science*, 102(2), 277–292. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjss-2021-0129
- Stams, A. J. M., Booltink, H. W. G., Lutke-Schipholt, I. J., Beemsterboer, B., Woittiez, J. R. W., & van Breemen, N. (1991). A field study on the fate of 15N-ammonium to demonstrate nitrification of atmospheric ammonium in an acid forest soil. *Biogeochemistry*, 13(3), 241–255. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00002943
- Stege, P. W., Messina, G. A., Bianchi, G., Olsina, R. A., & Raba, J. (2010). Determination of β-glucosidase activity in soils with a bioanalytical sensor modified with multiwalled carbon nanotubes. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry*, 397(3), 1347–1353. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-010-3634-7
- Stein, L. Y., & Klotz, M. G. (2016). The nitrogen cycle. *Current Biology*, 26(3), 94–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.12.021
- Stewart, B. A. (2018). *Nutrient requirements for soil carbon sequestration* (R. Lal & B. A. Stewart, Eds.; In Soil and Climate). CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Stres, B., Danevĕ iÄ•, T., Pal, L., Fuka, M. M., Resman, L., Leskovec, S., Hacin, J., Stopar, D., Mahne, I., & Mandic-Mulec, I. (2008). Influence of temperature and soil water content on bacterial, archaeal and denitrifying microbial communities in drained fen grassland soil microcosms. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 66(1), 110–122. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2008.00555.x
- Sun, H., & Jiang, S. (2022). A review on nirS -type and nirK -type denitrifiers via a scientometric approach coupled with case studies. Environmental Science: Processes & Impacts, 24(2), 221–232. https://doi.org/10.1039/D1EM00518A
- Syakila, A., & Kroeze, C. (2011). The global nitrous oxide budget revisited. *Greenhouse Gas Measurement and Management*, 1(1), 17–26. https://doi.org/10.3763/ghgmm.2010.0007
- Tabatabai, M. A., Ekenler, M., & Senwo, Z. N. (2010). Significance of enzyme activities in soil nitrogen mineralization. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis*, 41(5), 595– 605. https://doi.org/10.1080/00103620903531177
- Takai, K. (2019). The Nitrogen Cycle: A large, fast, and mystifying cycle. *Microbes and Environments*, 34(3), 223–225. https://doi.org/10.1264/jsme2.ME3403rh
- Tarazona, J. V., & Ramos-Peralonso, M. J. (2014). Ecotoxicology, Terrestrial. In *Encyclopedia* of Toxicology (pp. 301–305). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-386454-3.00499-1
- Tarazona, J. V., Court-Marques, D., Tiramani, M., Reich, H., Pfeil, R., Istace, F., & Crivellente, F. (2017). Glyphosate toxicity and carcinogenicity: a review of the scientific basis of the European Union assessment and its differences with IARC. *Archives of Toxicology*, 91(8), 2723–2743. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00204-017-1962-5
- Taser, O. F., & Metinoglu, F. (2005). Physical and mechanical properties of a clayey soil as affected by tillage systems for wheat growth. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section B -Soil & Plant Science*, 55(3), 186–191. https://doi.org/10.1080/09064710510008702
- Thomas, B. W., Hunt, D., Bittman, S., Hannam, K. D., Messiga, A. J., Haak, D., Sharifi, M., & Hao, X. (2019). Soil health indicators after 21 yr of no-tillage in south coastal British

Columbia. *Canadian Journal of Soil Science*, 99(2), 222–225. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjss-2018-0146

- Thompson, K. A., Bent, E., Abalos, D., Wagner-Riddle, C., & Dunfield, K. E. (2016). Soil microbial communities as potential regulators of in situ N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in annual and perennial cropping systems. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 103, 262–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2016.08.030
- Tian, H., Xu, R., Canadell, J. G., Thompson, R. L., Winiwarter, W., Suntharalingam, P., Davidson, E. A., Ciais, P., Jackson, R. B., Janssens-Maenhout, G., Prather, M. J., Regnier, P., Pan, N., Pan, S., Peters, G. P., Shi, H., Tubiello, F. N., Zaehle, S., Zhou, F., Yao, Y. (2020). A comprehensive quantification of global nitrous oxide sources and sinks. *Nature*, 586(7828), 248–256. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2780-0
- Tiemann, L. K., Grandy, A. S., Atkinson, E. E., Marin-Spiotta, E., & McDaniel, M. D. (2015). Crop rotational diversity enhances belowground communities and functions in an agroecosystem. *Ecology Letters*, 18(8), 761–771. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12453
- Tiirola, M., Deng, Y., Li, H., Sun, R., Li, W., Dong, W., Tian, Y., Hu, C., & Liu, B. (2018). Tillage changes vertical distribution of soil bacterial and fungal communities. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 2. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.00699
- Tilahun, D., Gashu, K., & Shiferaw, G. T. (2022). Effects of agricultural land and urban expansion on peri-urban forest degradation and implications on sustainable environmental management in Southern Ethiopia. *Sustainability*, 14(24), 16527. https://doi.org/10.3390/su142416527
- Turley, N. E., Bell-Dereske, L., Evans, S. E., & Brudvig, L. A. (2020). Agricultural land-use history and restoration impact soil microbial biodiversity. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 57(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13591
- Tyler, H. L. (2019). Bacterial community composition under long-term reduced tillage and no till management. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, *126*(6), 1797–1807. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.14267
- USEPA, 2022. United States Environmental Protection Agency, 2022. Greenhouse Gas Emissions. https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/overview-greenhouse-gases#N2Oreferences
- United States Environmental Protection Agency [USEPA] (2022). *Impacts of climate change*. https://www.epa.gov.
- Uwituze, Y., Nyiraneza, J., Fraser, T. D., Dessureaut-Rompré, J., Ziadi, N., & Lafond, J. (2022). Carbon, nitrogen, phosphorus, and extracellular soil enzyme responses to different land use. *Frontiers in Soil Science*, 2. https://doi.org/10.3389/fsoil.2022.814554
- van Bruggen, A. H. C., Finckh, M. R., He, M., Ritsema, C. J., Harkes, P., Knuth, D., & Geissen, V. (2021). Indirect Effects of the herbicide glyphosate on plant, animal and human health through its effects on microbial communities. *Frontiers in Environmental Science*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2021.763917
- van der Meulen, E. S., Braat, L. C., & Brils, J. M. (2016). Abiotic flows should be inherent part of ecosystem services classification. *Ecosystem Services*, 19, 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2016.03.007
- van Eerd, L. L., Congreves, K. A., Hayes, A., Verhallen, A., & Hooker, D. C. (2014). Longterm tillage and crop rotation effects on soil quality, organic carbon, and total nitrogen. *Canadian Journal of Soil Science*, *94*(3), 303–315. https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss2013-093

- van Groenigen, J. W., Huygens, D., Boeckx, P., Kuyper, Th. W., Lubbers, I. M., Rütting, T., & Groffman, P. M. (2015). The soil N cycle: new insights and key challenges. *Soil*, *1*(1), 235–256. https://doi.org/10.5194/soil-1-235-2015
- van Kessel, M. A. H. J., Speth, D. R., Albertsen, M., Nielsen, P. H., Op den Camp, H. J. M., Kartal, B., Jetten, M. S. M., & Lücker, S. (2015). Complete nitrification by a single microorganism. *Nature*, 528(7583), 555–559. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature16459
- Vazquez, E., Benito, M., Espejo, R., & Teutscherova, N. (2019). Effects of no-tillage and liming amendment combination on soil carbon and nitrogen mineralization. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, 93, 103090. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejsobi.2019.103090
- Vazquez, E., Benito, M., Masaguer, A., Espejo, R., Díaz-Pinés, E., & Teutscherova, N. (2019). Long-term effects of no tillage and Ca-amendment on the activity of soil proteases and βglucosidase in a Mediterranean agricultural field. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, 95, 103135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejsobi.2019.103135
- Verburg, P. H., Neumann, K., & Nol, L. (2011). Challenges in using land use and land cover data for global change studies. *Global Change Biology*, 17(2), 974–989. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2010.02307.x
- Větrovský, T., & Baldrian, P. (2013). The variability of the 16S rrna gene in bacterial genomes and its consequences for bacterial community analyses. *PLoS ONE*, 8(2), e57923. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0057923
- Wallenstein, M. D., Myrold, D. D., Firestone, M., & Voytek, M. (2006). Environmental controls on denitrifying communities and denitrification rates: insights from molecular methods. *Ecological Applications*, 16(6), 2143–2152.
- Wallenstein, M. D., & Vilgalys, R. J. (2005). Quantitative analyses of nitrogen cycling genes in soils. *Pedobiologia*, 49(6), 665–672. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedobi.2005.05.005
- Wang, H., Bu, L., Song, F., Tian, J., & Wei, G. (2021). Soil available nitrogen and phosphorus affected by functional bacterial community composition and diversity as ecological restoration progressed. *Land Degradation & Development*, 32(1), 183–198. https://doi.org/10.1002/ldr.3707
- Wang, M., Shen, Q., Xu, G., & Guo, S. (2014). New Insight into the strategy for nitrogen metabolism in plant cells. 1–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-800180-6.00001-3
- Wang, M., Zhang, X., Miao, Y., & Zhao, B. (2017). Soil organic carbon and inorganic carbon in response to the conversion of cropland to perennial grassland in the semi-arid Great Plains. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 239, 256–264.
- Wang, W., Hou, Y., Pan, W., Vinay, N., Mo, F., Liao, Y., & Wen, X. (2021). Continuous application of conservation tillage affects in situ N2O emissions and nitrogen cycling gene abundances following nitrogen fertilization. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 157, 108239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2021.108239
- Wang, W., Yang, M., Shen, P., Zhang, R., Qin, X., Han, J., Li, Y., Wen, X., & Liao, Y. (2019). Conservation tillage reduces nitrous oxide emissions by regulating functional genes for ammonia oxidation and denitrification in a winter wheat ecosystem. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 194, 104347. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2019.104347
- Wang, Y., Ying, H., Yin, Y., Zheng, H., & Cui, Z. (2019). Estimating soil nitrate leaching of nitrogen fertilizer from global meta-analysis. *Science of The Total Environment*, 657, 96– 102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.12.029
- Wardle, D. A., & Parkinson, D. (1990). Influence of the herbicide glyphosate on soil microbial community structure. *Plant and Soil*, 122(1), 29–37. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02851907

- Wasis, B. (2012). Soil properties in natural forest destruction and conversion to agricultural land, in Gunung Leuser National Park, North Sumatera Province. Jurnal Manajemen Hutan Tropika (Journal of Tropical Forest Management), 18(3), 206–212. https://doi.org/10.7226/jtfm.18.3.206
- Whittaker, M., Bergmann, D., Arciero, D., & Hooper, A. B. (2000). Electron transfer during the oxidation of ammonia by the chemolithotrophic bacterium Nitrosomonas europaea. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Bioenergetics*, 1459(2–3), 346–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-2728(00)00171-7
- Williams, H., Colombi, T., & Keller, T. (2020). The influence of soil management on soil health: An on-farm study in southern Sweden. *Geoderma*, 360, 114010. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2019.114010
- Winkler, K., Fuchs, R., Rounsevell, M., & Herold, M. (2021). Global land use changes are four times greater than previously estimated. *Nature Communications*, 12(1), 2501. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-22702-2
- Wolińska, A., Rekosz-Burlaga, H., Goryluk-Salmonowicz, A., Błaszczyk, M., & Stępniewska, Z. (2015). Bacterial abundance and dehydrogenase activity in selected agricultural soils from Lublin Region. *Polish Journal of Environmental Studies*, 24(6), 2677–2682. https://doi.org/10.15244/pjoes/59323
- Wrage, N., Velthof, G. L., van Beusichem, M. L., & Oenema, O. (2001). Role of nitrifier denitrification in the production of nitrous oxide. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 33(12– 13), 1723–1732. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(01)00096-7
- Wu, X., Liu, H., Fu, B., Wang, Q., Xu, M., Wang, H., Yang, F., & Liu, G. (2017). Effects of land-use change and fertilization on N<sub>2</sub>O and NO fluxes, the abundance of nitrifying and denitrifying microbial communities in a hilly red soil region of southern China. *Applied Soil Ecology*, *120*, 111–120. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APSOIL.2017.08.004
- Xue, R., Wang, C., Zhao, L., Sun, B., & Wang, B. (2022). Agricultural intensification weakens the soil health index and stability of microbial networks. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 339, 108118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2022.108118
- Yang, K., Zhu, J., Yan, Q., & Zhang, J. (2012). Soil enzyme activities as potential indicators of soluble organic nitrogen pools in forest ecosystems of Northeast China. *Annals of Forest Science*, 69(7), 795–803. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13595-012-0198-z
- Ye, Y., Xiao, S., Liu, S., Zhang, W., Zhao, J., Chen, H., Guggenberger, G., & Wang, K. (2020). Tillage induces rapid loss of organic carbon in large macroaggregates of calcareous soils. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 199, 104549. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2019.104549
- Young, I. M., & Ritz, K. (2000). Tillage, habitat space and function of soil microbes. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 53(3–4), 201–213. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-1987(99)00106-3
- Zhalnina, K., Louie, K. B., Hao, Z., Mansoori, N., da Rocha, U. N., Shi, S., Cho, H., Karaoz, U., Loqué, D., Bowen, B. P., Firestone, M. K., Northen, T. R., & Brodie, E. L. (2018). Dynamic root exudate chemistry and microbial substrate preferences drive patterns in rhizosphere microbial community assembly. *Nature Microbiology*, *3*(4), 470–480. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-018-0129-3
- Zhang, C., Tian, H., Chen, G., Chappelka, A., Xu, X., Ren, W., Hui, D., Liu, M., Lu, C., Pan, S., & Lockaby, G. (2012). Impacts of urbanization on carbon balance in terrestrial ecosystems of the Southern United States. *Environmental Pollution*, 164, 89–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2012.01.020
- Zhang, K., Li, M., Yan, Z., Li, M., Kang, E., Yan, L., Zhang, X., Li, Y., Wang, J., Yang, A., Niu, Y., & Kang, X. (2022). Changes in precipitation regime led to acceleration of the N cycle and dramatic N<sub>2</sub>O emission. *Science of The Total Environment*, 808, 152140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.152140
- Zhang, S., Huang, G., Zhang, Y., Lv, X., Wan, K., Liang, J., Feng, Y., Dao, J., Wu, S., Zhang, L., Yang, X., Lian, X., Huang, L., Shao, L., Zhang, J., Qin, S., Tao, D., Crews, T. E., Sacks, E. J., Hu, F. (2022). Sustained productivity and agronomic potential of perennial rice. *Nature Sustainability*, 6(1), 28–38. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-022-00997-3
- Zhang, Y., Xie, D., Ni, J., & Zeng, X. (2020). Conservation tillage practices reduce nitrogen losses in the sloping upland of the Three Gorges Reservoir area: No-till is better than mulch-till. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 300, 107003. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2020.107003
- Zhou, M., & Butterbach-Bahl, K. (2014). Assessment of nitrate leaching loss on a yield-scaled basis from maize and wheat cropping systems. *Plant and Soil*, *374*(1–2), 977–991. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-013-1876-9
- Zhu, T., Meng, T., Zhang, J., Zhong, W., Müller, C., & Cai, Z. (2015). Fungi-dominant heterotrophic nitrification in a subtropical forest soil of China. *Journal of Soils and Sediments*, 15(3), 705–709. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11368-014-1048-4
- Ziadi, N., Angers, D. A., Gagnon, B., Lalande, R., Morel, C., Rochette, P., & Chantigny, M. H. (2014). Long-term tillage and synthetic fertilization affect soil functioning and crop yields in a corn–soybean rotation in eastern Canada. *Canadian Journal of Soil Science*, 94(3), 365–376. https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss2013-067
- Žurovec, O., Sitaula, B. K., Čustović, H., Žurovec, J., & Dörsch, P. (2017). Effects of tillage practice on soil structure, N<sub>2</sub>O emissions and economics in cereal production under current socio-economic conditions in central Bosnia and Herzegovina. *PLOS ONE*, 12(11), e0187681. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187681